Multiparameter quantum groups at roots of unity

Gastón Andrés García and Fabio Gavarini

Abstract. We address the study of multiparameter quantum groups (MpQGs) at roots of unity, namely quantum universal enveloping algebras $U_q(g)$ depending on a matrix of parameters $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$. This is performed via the construction of quantum root vectors and suitable "integral forms" of $U_q(g)$, a *restricted* one—generated by quantum divided powers and quantum binomial coefficients—and an *unrestricted* one—where quantum root vectors are suitably renormalized. The specializations at roots of unity of either form are the "MpQGs at roots of unity" we look for. In particular, we study special subalgebras and quotients of our MpQGs at roots of unity—namely, the multiparameter version of small quantum groups—and suitable associated quantum Frobenius morphisms, that link the MpQGs at roots of 1 with MpQGs at 1, the latter being classical Hopf algebras bearing a well precise Poisson-geometrical content.

A key point in the discussion, often at the core of our strategy, is that every MpQG is actually a 2-cocycle deformation of the algebra structure of (a lift of) the "canonical" one-parameter quantum group by Jimbo–Lusztig, so that we can often rely on already established results available for the latter. On the other hand, depending on the chosen multiparameter **q**, our quantum groups yield (through the choice of integral forms and their specializations) different semiclassical structures, namely different Lie coalgebra structures and Poisson structures on the Lie algebra and algebraic group underlying the canonical one-parameter quantum group.

Contents

1.	Introduction	839
2.	Generalities on Hopf algebras and deformations	842
3.	Multiparameter quantum groups	851
4.	Quantum root vectors and PBW theorems for MpQGs	859
5.	Integral forms of MpQGs	865
6.	Specialization of MpQGs at 1	890
7.	Specialization of MpQGs at roots of unity	904
Re	References	

1. Introduction

In literature, by "quantum group" one usually means some deformation of an algebraic object that in turn encodes a geometrical object describing symmetries (such as a Lie or algebraic group or a Lie algebra): we are interested now in the case when the geometrical

²⁰²⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 17B37; Secondary 16T05, 16T20. *Keywords.* Quantum groups, quantum enveloping algebras.

object is a Lie bialgebra g, and the algebraic one is its universal enveloping algebra U(g), with its full structure of co-Poisson Hopf algebra.

In most cases, such a deformation depends on one single parameter, in a "formal" version, like with Drinfeld's $U_{\hbar}(g)$, or in a "polynomial" one, for Jimbo–Lusztig's $U_q(g)$. But since the dawn of the theory, more general deformations depending on many parameters have been considered too: one then talks of "multiparameter quantum groups" (MpQGs) that again exist both in formal and polynomial versions; see for instance [15–17, 20, 21, 32, 37, 38, 41, 42, 46, 50, 51, 53, 56, 58]—and the list might be quite longer.

In the previously mentioned papers, multiparameter quantum enveloping algebras were often introduced via ad hoc constructions. A very general recipe, instead, was that devised by Reshetikhin (cf. [53]), that consists in performing a so-called *deformation by twist* on a "standard" one-parameter quantum group.

Similarly, a dual method was developed, that starts again from a usual one-parameter quantum group and then performs on it a deformation by a 2-cocycle. In addition, as the usual uniparameter quantum group is a quotient of the Drinfeld's quantum double of two Borel quantum (sub)groups, one can start by deforming (e.g., by a 2-cocycle) the Borel quantum subgroups and then look at their quantum double and its quotient. This is the point of view adopted, for instance, in [2-4, 7-13, 26, 33-36, 47], where, in addition, the Borel quantum (sub)groups are always thought of as bosonizations of Nichols algebras.

In our forthcoming papers [27, 28], we thoroughly compare deformations by twist or by 2-cocycles on the standard uniparameter quantum group; up to technicalities, it turns out that the two methods yield the same results. Taking this into account, we adopt the point of view of deformations by 2-cocycles, implemented on uniparameter quantum groups, that are realized as (quotients of) quantum doubles of Borel quantum (sub)groups. With this method, the multiparameter \mathbf{q} encoding our MpQG is used from scratch as the core datum to construct the Borel quantum (sub)groups and eventually remains in the description of our MpQG by generators and relations. In this approach, a natural constraint arises for \mathbf{q} , namely that it be *of Cartan type*, to guarantee that our MpQGs have finite Gelfand–Kirillov dimension.

In order to have meaningful specializations of an MpQG, one needs to choose a suitable integral form of that MpQG, and then specialize the latter: indeed, by "specialization of an MpQG" one means in short the specialization of such an integral form of it. The outcome of the specialization process then can strongly depend on the choice of the integral form. For the usual case of uniparameter "canonical" quantum groups, one usually considers two types of integral forms, namely *restricted* ones (after Lusztig's) and *unrestricted* ones (after De Concini and Procesi), whose specializations yield entirely different outcomes—dual to each other, in a sense. There also exist *mixed* integral forms (due to Habiro and Thang Le) that are very interesting for applications in algebraic topology.

For general MpQGs, we introduce integral forms of restricted, unrestricted, and mixed types, by directly extending the construction of the canonical setup: this is quite a natural step, yet (to the best of the authors' knowledge) it had not been considered so far. Moreover, for restricted forms—for which the multiparameter has to be "integral," i.e., made of powers (with integral exponents) of just one single "basic" parameter q—we consider two possible variants, which gives something new even in the canonical case. For these integral forms (of either type), we state and prove all those fundamental structure results (triangular decompositions, Poincaré–Birkhoff–Witt (PBW) theorems, etc.) that one needs to work with.

When taking specialization at q = 1 (where "q" is again sort of a "basic parameter" underlying the multiparameter **q**), co-Poisson and Poisson Hopf structures pop up, yielding classical objects that bear some Poisson geometrical structure. In detail, when specializing the restricted form, one gets the enveloping algebra of a Lie bialgebra, and when specializing the unrestricted one, the function algebra of a Poisson group is found: this shows some duality phenomenon, which is not surprising because the two integral forms are in a sense related by Hopf duality. This feature already occurs in the uniparameter, canonical case: but in the present, multiparameter setup, the additional relevant fact is that the involved (co)Poisson structures directly depend on the multiparameter **q**.

Now consider instead a non-trivial root of 1, say ε . Then the specialization of an MpQG at $q = \varepsilon$ is tightly related with its specialization at q = 1: this link is formalized in a so-called *quantum Frobenius morphism*—a Hopf algebra morphism with several remarkable properties between these two specialized MpQGs—moving to opposite directions in the restricted and the unrestricted cases. We complete these morphisms to short exact sequences, whose middle objects are our MpQGs at $q = \varepsilon$; the new Hopf algebras we add to complete the sequences are named *small MpQGs*.

Remarkably enough, we prove that the above-mentioned short exact sequences have the additional property of being *cleft*; thus, our specialized MpQGs at $q = \varepsilon$ are *cleft extensions* of the corresponding small MpQGs and the corresponding specialized MpQGs at q = 1—which are *classical* geometrical objects; see above. Furthermore, implementing this construction in both cases—with restricted and with unrestricted forms—literally yields *two* small MpQGs: nevertheless, we eventually prove that they do coincide indeed.

To some extent, these results (at roots of 1) are a direct generalization of what happens in the uniparameter case (i.e., for the canonical multiparameter). However, some of our results seem to be entirely new even for the uniparameter context.

Finally, here is the plan of the paper.

In Section 2, we set some basic facts about Hopf algebras, the bosonization process, cocycle deformations, etc.—along with all the related notation.

Section 3 introduces our MpQGs: we define them by generators and relations, and we recall that we can get them as 2-cocycle deformations of the canonical one.

We collect in Section 4 some fundamental results on MpQGs, such as the construction of quantum root vectors and PBW-like theorems (and related facts). In addition, we compare the multiplicative structure in the canonical MpQG with that in a general MpQG, the latter being thought of as 2-cocycle deformation of the former.

In Section 5, we introduce integral forms of our MpQGs—of restricted type and of unrestricted type—providing all the basic results one needs when working with them. We also shortly discuss mixed integral forms.

Section 6 focuses on specializations at 1, and the semiclassical structures arising from MpQGs by means of this process.

At last, in Section 7, we finally harvest our main results. Namely, we deal with specializations at non-trivial roots of 1, with quantum Frobenius morphisms and with small MpQGs, for both the restricted version and the unrestricted one.

2. Generalities on Hopf algebras and deformations

Throughout the paper, by \Bbbk we denote a field of characteristic zero and by \Bbbk^{\times} we denote the group of units of \Bbbk . By convention, $\mathbb{N} = \{0, 1, ...\}$ and $\mathbb{N}_+ := \mathbb{N} \setminus \{0\}$.

2.1. Conventions for Hopf algebras

Our main references for the theory of Hopf algebras are [49, 52, 57], for Lie algebras [39] and for quantum groups [18, 40]. We use standard notation for Hopf algebras; the comultiplication is denoted by Δ and the antipode by S. For the first, we use the Heyneman–Sweedler notation, namely $\Delta(x) = x_{(1)} \otimes x_{(2)}$.

Let *H* be a Hopf algebra. The *left adjoint representation* of *H* is the algebra morphism $ad_{\ell} : H \to End(H)$ given by $ad_{\ell}(x)(y) := x_{(1)}y\delta(x_{(2)})$ for $x, y \in H$; we drop the subscript ℓ unless needed; the *right* adjoint action $ad_r : H \to End(H)$ is given by $ad_r(x)(y) := \delta(x_{(1)})yx_{(2)}$ for $x, y \in H$. Any subalgebra *K* of *H* is said to be *normal* if $ad_{\ell}(h)(k) \in K$, $ad_r(h)(k) \in K$ for all $h \in H, k \in K$.

In any coalgebra *C*, the set of group-like elements of a coalgebra is denoted by G(C); also, we denote by $C^+ := \text{Ker}(\epsilon)$ the augmentation ideal of *C*, where $\epsilon : C \to \Bbbk$ is the counit map of *C*. If $g, h \in G(H)$, the set of (g, h)-primitive elements is defined to be

$$P_{g,h}(H) := \{ x \in H \mid \Delta(x) = x \otimes g + h \otimes x \}.$$

In particular, we call $P(H) := P_{1,1}(H)$ the set of primitive elements.

It is convenient to recall the notions of exact sequence and of *cleft extension*:

Definition 2.1.1 (cf. [5]). A sequence of Hopf algebras maps over a field k

$$1 \to B \xrightarrow{\iota} A \xrightarrow{\pi} H \to 1,$$

where 1 denotes the Hopf algebra k, is called *exact* if ι is injective, π is surjective, Ker(π) = AB^+ , and $B = {}^{co\pi}A := \{a \in A \mid (\pi \otimes id)(\Delta(a)) = 1 \otimes a\}$. We say that A is a *cleft extension* of B by H if there exists an H-colinear, convolution-invertible section γ of π .

Finally, we recall the notions of Hopf pairing and skew-Hopf pairing of Hopf algebras:

Definition 2.1.2 (cf. [11, Section 2.1]). Given two Hopf algebras *H* and *K* with bijective antipode over a ring *R*, an *R*-linear map $\eta : H \otimes_R K \to R$ is called one of the following:

• *Hopf pairing* (between H and K) if, for all $h \in H, k \in K$, one has

$$\begin{split} \eta(h, k_1 k_2) &= \eta(h_{(1)}, k_1) \eta(h_{(2)}, k_2), \quad \eta(h_1 h_2, k) = \eta(h_1, k_{(1)}) \eta(h_2, k_{(2)}), \\ \eta(h, 1) &= \epsilon(h), \quad \eta(1, k) = \epsilon(k), \quad \eta(S^{\pm 1}(h), k) = \eta(h, S^{\pm 1}(k)), \end{split}$$

• *skew-Hopf pairing* (between H and K) if, for all $h \in H, k \in K$, one has

$$\eta(h, k_1k_2) = \eta(h_{(1)}, k_1)\eta(h_{(2)}, k_2), \quad \eta(h_1h_2, k) = \eta(h_2, k_{(1)})\eta(h_1, k_{(2)}),$$

$$\eta(h, 1) = \epsilon(h), \quad \eta(1, k) = \epsilon(k), \quad \eta\left(S^{\pm 1}(h), k\right) = \eta\left(h, S^{\mp 1}(k)\right).$$

Recall that, given two Hopf *R*-algebras H_+ and H_- , and a Hopf pairing among them, say $\pi : H_-^{cop} \otimes_R H_+ \to \mathbb{k}$, the *Drinfeld double* $D(H_-, H_+, \pi)$ is the quotient algebra $T(H_- \oplus H_+)/\mathcal{I}$, where \mathcal{I} is the (two-sided) ideal generated by the relations

$$1_{H_{-}} = 1 = 1_{H_{+}}, \quad a \otimes b = ab \quad \forall a, b \in H_{+} \quad \text{or} \quad a, b \in H_{-},$$
$$x_{(1)} \otimes y_{(1)} \pi(y_{(2)}, x_{(2)}) = \pi(y_{(1)}, x_{(1)}) \ y_{(2)} \otimes x_{(2)} \quad \forall x \in H_{+}, \ y \in H_{-};$$

such a quotient *R*-algebra is also endowed with a standard Hopf algebra structure, which is *consistent*, in that both H_+ and H_- are Hopf *R*-subalgebras of it.

2.1.1. Yetter–Drinfeld modules, bosonization, and Hopf algebras with a projection. Let *H* be a Hopf algebra with a bijective antipode. A Yetter–Drinfeld module over *H* is a left *H*-module and a left *H*-comodule *V*, with comodule structure denoted by $\delta : V \rightarrow H \otimes V$, $v \mapsto v_{(-1)} \otimes v_{(0)}$, such that

$$\delta(h \cdot v) = h_{(1)}v_{(-1)}\delta(h_{(3)}) \otimes h_{(2)} \cdot v_{(0)}$$
 for all $v \in V, h \in H$.

Let ${}_{H}^{H}\mathcal{Y}\mathcal{D}$ be the category of Yetter–Drinfeld modules over H with H-linear and Hcolinear maps as morphisms. The category ${}_{H}^{H}\mathcal{Y}\mathcal{D}$ is monoidal and braided. A Hopf algebra
in the category ${}_{H}^{H}\mathcal{Y}\mathcal{D}$ is called a *braided Hopf algebra* for short.

Let *R* be a Hopf algebra in ${}_{H}^{H}\mathcal{YD}$. The procedure to obtain a usual Hopf algebra from the (braided) Hopf algebras *R* and *H* is called *bosonization* or *Radford–Majid product*, and it is usually denoted by R#H. As a vector space, $R#H := R \otimes H$, and the multiplication and comultiplication are given by the smash-product and smash-coproduct, respectively. That is, for all $r, s \in R$ and $g, h \in H$, we have

$$(r#g)(s#h) := r(g_{(1)} \cdot s)#g_{(2)}h,$$

$$\Delta(r#g) := r^{(1)}#(r^{(2)})_{(-1)}g_{(1)} \otimes (r^{(2)})_{(0)}#g_{(2)},$$

$$\delta(r#g) := (1#\delta_H(r_{(-1)}g))(\delta_R(r_{(0)})#1),$$

where $\Delta_R(r) = r^{(1)} \otimes r^{(2)}$ is the comultiplication in $R \in {}^H_H \mathcal{YD}$ and \mathcal{S}_R is the antipode. The map $\iota : H \to R \# H$ $(h \mapsto 1 \# h)$, resp. $\pi : R \# H \to H$ $(r \# h \mapsto \epsilon_R(r)h)$, is a Hopf algebra monomorphism, resp. epimorhism, and $\pi \circ \iota = \mathrm{id}_H$. Moreover, we have $R = (R \# H)^{\mathrm{co}\pi} = \{x \in R \# H \mid (\mathrm{id} \otimes \pi) \Delta(x) = x \otimes 1\}.$ Conversely, let *A* be a Hopf algebra with a bijective antipode and $\pi : A \to H$ a Hopf algebra epimorphism. If there is a Hopf algebra map $\iota : H \to A$, such that $\pi \circ \iota = id_H$, then $R := A^{\cos \pi}$ is a braided Hopf algebra in ${}_H^H \mathcal{YD}$, called the *diagram* of *A*, and we have $A \cong R \# H$ as Hopf algebras. See [52, Section 11.6] for further details.

2.2. Cocycle deformations

We recall now the standard procedure that, starting from a given Hopf algebra and a suitable 2-cocycle on it, gives us a new Hopf algebra structure on it, with the same coproduct and a new "deformed" product. We shall then see the special form that this construction may take when the Hopf algebra is bigraded by some Abelian group and the 2-cocycle is induced by one of that group.

2.2.1. First construction. Let $(H, m, 1, \Delta, \epsilon)$ be a bialgebra over a ring *R*. A *normalized Hopf 2-cocycle* (see [49, Section 7.1]) is a map σ in Hom_k $(H \otimes H, R)$ which is convolution invertible and such that, for all $a, b, c \in H$, we have

$$\sigma(b_{(1)}, c_{(1)})\sigma(a, b_{(2)}c_{(2)}) = \sigma(a_{(1)}, b_{(1)})\sigma(a_{(2)}b_{(2)}, c)$$

and $\sigma(a, 1) = \varepsilon(a) = \sigma(1, a)$. We simply call it a 2-cocycle if no confusion arises.

Using a 2-cocycle σ , it is possible to define a new algebra structure on H by deforming the multiplication: indeed, define $m_{\sigma} = \sigma * m * \sigma^{-1} : H \otimes H \to H$ by

$$m_{\sigma}(a,b) = a \cdot_{\sigma} b = \sigma(a_{(1)}, b_{(1)})a_{(2)}b_{(2)}\sigma^{-1}(a_{(3)}, b_{(3)}) \quad \forall a, b \in H.$$

If, in addition, *H* is a Hopf algebra with antipode S, then define also $S_{\sigma} : H \to H$ as $S_{\sigma} = \sigma * S * \sigma^{-1} : H \to H$, where

$$S_{\sigma}(a) = \sigma(a_{(1)}, S(a_{(2)}))S(a_{(3)})\sigma^{-1}(S(a_{(4)}), a_{(5)}) \quad \forall a \in H.$$

It is then known—see [25]—that $(H, m_{\sigma}, 1, \Delta, \epsilon)$ is in turn a bialgebra, and also that $(H, m_{\sigma}, 1, \Delta, \epsilon, S_{\sigma})$ is a Hopf algebra: we shall call such a new structure on *H* a *cocycle deformation* of the old one, and we shall graphically denote it by H_{σ} .

When dealing with a Hopf algebra H and its deformed counterpart H_{σ} as above, we denote by ad_{ℓ} and ad_r the adjoint actions in H and by ad_{ℓ}^{σ} and ad_r^{σ} those in H_{σ} .

2.2.2. Second construction. There is a second type of cocycle twisting—of algebras, bialgebras, and Hopf algebras—that we shall need (cf. [14] and references therein). Let Γ be an Abelian group, for which we adopt multiplicative notation, and H an algebra over a ring R that is Γ -bigraded (i.e., graded by $\Gamma \times \Gamma$): so $H = \bigoplus_{(\gamma,\eta) \in \Gamma \times \Gamma} H_{\gamma,\eta}$ with $R \subseteq H_{1,1}$ and $H_{\gamma,\eta}H_{\gamma',\eta'} \subseteq H_{\gamma\gamma',\eta\eta'}$. Given any group 2-cocycle $c : \Gamma \times \Gamma \to R^{\times}$, where R^{\times} is the group of units of R, define a new product on H, denoted by \star , as

$$h \star k := c(\eta', \kappa')c(\eta, \kappa)^{-1}h \cdot k$$

for all homogeneous $h, k \in H$ with degrees $(\eta, \eta'), (\kappa, \kappa') \in \Gamma \times \Gamma$. Then $(H; \underset{c}{\star})$ is (again) an associative algebra, with the same unit as H before.

As Γ is free Abelian, each element of $H^2(\Gamma, \mathbb{R}^{\times})$ has a representative, say c, which is *bimultiplicative* and such that $c(\eta, \eta^{-1}) = 1$ for all $\eta \in \Gamma$ (see [14, Proposition 1 and Lemma 4]); so we may assume that $c : \Gamma \times \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}^{\times}$ is such a cocycle. Thus

$$c(\gamma, \eta^{-1}) = c(\gamma^{-1}, \eta) = c(\gamma, \eta)^{-1}, \quad c(\gamma, 1) = c(1, \gamma) = 1 \quad \forall \gamma, \eta \in \Gamma$$

Now assume that *H* is a bialgebra, with $\Delta(H_{\alpha,\beta}) \subseteq \sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma} H_{\alpha,\gamma} \otimes_R H_{\gamma,\beta}$ for all $(\alpha, \beta) \in \Gamma \times \Gamma$ and $\epsilon(H_{\alpha,\beta}) = 0$ if $\alpha \neq \beta$. Then, *H* with the new product \star and the old coproduct Δ is a bialgebra too. If, in addition, *H* is a Hopf algebra, whose antipode obeys $S(H_{\alpha,\beta}) \subseteq (H_{\beta^{-1},\alpha^{-1}})$ —for $(\alpha,\beta) \in \Gamma \times \Gamma$ —then the new bialgebra structure on *H* (with the new product and the old coproduct) makes it again into a Hopf algebra with antipode $S^{(c)} := S$ (the old one). In all cases, we will graphically denote by $H^{(c)}$ the new structure on *H* obtained by this (second) cocycle twisting.

In the sequel, we shall compare computations in H with computations in $H^{(c)}$, in particular regarding the adjoint action(s); in such cases, we shall denote by ad_{ℓ} and ad_r the adjoint actions in H and by $ad_{\ell}^{(c)}$ and $ad_r^{(c)}$ those in $H^{(c)}$.

We shall make use of the following result (whose proof is straightforward):

Lemma 2.2.1 (cf. [20, Lemma 3.2]). Let a 2-cocycle $c : \Gamma \times \Gamma \rightarrow R^{\times}$ as above be given, and assume in addition (with no loss of generality) that c is bimultiplicative. Let $e, b \in$ H be homogeneous with degrees $(\gamma, 1)$ and $(\eta, 1)$, respectively, and assume e is (1, h)primitive with $h \in H$ homogeneous of degree (γ, γ) . Then

$$ad_{\ell}^{(c)}(e)(b) = c(\gamma, \eta)^{-1} ad_{\ell}(e)(b),$$

$$ad_{r}^{(c)}(e)(b) = c(\gamma, \gamma) (-h^{-1}eb + c(\gamma, \eta)c(\eta, \gamma)^{-1}h^{-1}be).$$

In particular, if $c(\gamma, \eta)c(\eta, \gamma)^{-1} = 1$, then $\operatorname{ad}_r^{(c)}(e)(b) = c(\gamma, \gamma) \operatorname{ad}_r(e)(b)$.

2.2.3. A relation between the two constructions. Let *H* be a Hopf algebra with bijective antipode, *R* a braided Hopf algebra in ${}^{H}_{H}\mathcal{YD}$, and A = R#H its bosonization (see [26] for details). For any $a \in R$, set $\delta(a) = a_{(-1)} \otimes a_{(0)}$ for the left coaction of *H*.

Any Hopf 2-cocycle on H gives rise to a Hopf 2-cocycle on A which may deform the H-module structure of R and consequently its braided structure as well. Specifically, let $\sigma \in Z^2(H, \mathbb{k})$; then the map $\tilde{\sigma} : A \otimes A \to \mathbb{k}$ given by

$$\widetilde{\sigma}(r\#h, s\#k) = \sigma(h, k)\epsilon_R(r)\epsilon_R(s) \quad \forall r, s \in R, \ h, k \in H$$

is a normalized Hopf 2-cocycle such that $\tilde{\sigma}|_{H\otimes H} = \sigma$. By [47, Proposition 5.2], we have $A_{\tilde{\sigma}} = R_{\sigma} # H_{\sigma}$, where $R_{\sigma} = R$ as coalgebras, and the product is given by

$$a \cdot_{\sigma} b := \sigma(a_{(-1)}, b_{(-1)})a_{(0)}b_{(0)}$$
 for all $a, b \in R$.

Therefore, H_{σ} is a Hopf subalgebra of $A_{\tilde{\sigma}}$ and the map $Z^2(H, \Bbbk) \to Z^2(A, \Bbbk)$ given by $\sigma \mapsto \tilde{\sigma}$ is a section of the map $Z^2(A, \Bbbk) \to Z^2(H, \Bbbk)$ induced by the restriction; in particular, it is injective. Now assume that $H = \Bbbk \Gamma$, with Γ a group. Then a normalized Hopf 2-cocycle on H is equivalent to a 2-cocycle $\varphi \in \mathbb{Z}^2(\Gamma, \Bbbk)$, i.e., a map $\varphi : \Gamma \times \Gamma \to \Bbbk^{\times}$ such that

$$\varphi(g,h)\varphi(gh,t) = \varphi(h,t)\varphi(g,ht), \quad \varphi(g,e) = 1 = \varphi(e,g) \quad \forall g,h,t \in \Gamma.$$

Assume that $A = R \# \mathbb{k} \Gamma$ is given by a bosonization over a free Abelian group Γ . Then the coaction of $\mathbb{k} \Gamma$ on the elements of R induces a $(\Gamma \times \Gamma)$ -grading on A with $\deg(g) := (g, g)$ for all $g \in \Gamma$ and $\deg(a) := (g, 1)$ if $\delta(a) = g \otimes a$ with $a \in R$ a homogeneous element; in particular, a is (1, g)-primitive, since $\Delta(a) = a \otimes 1 + a_{(-1)} \otimes a_{(0)}$. If $\varphi \in \mathbb{Z}^2(\Gamma, \mathbb{k})$, then $A^{(\varphi^{-1})} = A_{\widetilde{\varphi}}$, where $\widetilde{\varphi}$ is the Hopf 2-cocycle on A induced by φ . Indeed, this holds true because, for a and b homogeneous in R of degrees (g, 1) and (h, 1), respectively, we have that

$$a \star_{\varphi^{-1}} b = \varphi(1,1)^{-1} \varphi(g,h) a b = \varphi(a_{(-1)},b_{(-1)}) a_{(0)} b_{(0)} = a \cdot_{\sigma} b.$$

2.3. Basic constructions from multiparameters

The definition of multiparameter quantum groups requires a whole package of related material, involving root data, weight lattices, etc. This entails several different constructions, depending on "multiparameters," that we are now going to present.

2.3.1. Root data. Hereafter, we fix $\theta \in \mathbb{N}_+$ and $I := \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$ as before. Let $A := (a_{ij})_{i,j\in I}$ be a Cartan matrix of finite type; then there exists a unique diagonal matrix $D := (d_i \delta_{ij})_{i,j\in I}$ with positive integral, pairwise coprime entries such that DA is symmetric. Let g be the finite dimensional simple Lie algebra over \mathbb{C} associated with A and let Φ be the (finite) root system of g, with $\Pi = \{\alpha_i \mid i \in I\}$ as a set of simple roots, $Q = \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Z} \alpha_i$ the associated root lattice, Φ^+ the set of positive roots with respect to Π and $Q^+ = \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{N} \alpha_i$ the positive root (semi)lattice. We denote by P the associated weight lattice, with basis $\{\omega_i\}_{i \in I}$ dual to $\{\alpha_j\}_{j \in I}$, namely $\omega_i(\alpha_j) = \delta_{ij}$ for all $i, j \in I$. Using an invariant non-degenerate bilinear form on the dual \mathfrak{h}^* of a Cartan subalgebra \mathfrak{h} of g, we identify Q with a sublattice of P; in particular, we have $\alpha_i = \sum_{i \in I} a_{ji} \omega_j$ for all $i \in I$.

In this setup, we have two natural \mathbb{Z} -bilinear pairings $P \times Q \to \mathbb{Z}$, that we denote by \langle , \rangle and (,), one given by the evaluation (of weights onto roots), and the other one by $(\omega_i, \alpha_j) := d_i \delta_{ij}$ for all $i, j \in I$. In particular, the restriction of (,) to $Q \times Q$ is a *symmetric* bilinear pairing on Q; moreover, both given pairings uniquely extend to \mathbb{Q} -bilinear pairings, still denoted by \langle , \rangle and (,), onto $(\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} P) \times (\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} Q) = (\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} P) \times (\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} P)$. Then we define

$$Q^{\circ} := \{ \lambda \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid (\lambda, \gamma) \in \mathbb{Z} \,\,\forall \gamma \in Q \} = \{ \rho \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid (\gamma, \rho) \in \mathbb{Z} \,\,\forall \gamma \in Q \}.$$

By construction, $P \subseteq Q^{\circ}$, and the equality holds true if and only if g is simply laced.

Note that, in terms of the above symmetric pairing on Q, one has $d_i = (\alpha_i, \alpha_i)/2$ for all $i \in I$. More in general, we shall use the notation $d_{\alpha} := (\alpha, \alpha)/2$ for every $\alpha \in \Phi^+$; in particular $d_{\alpha_i} = d_i$ $(i \in I)$. We denote by W the Weyl group associated with the root

data (Φ, Π) ; it is generated by the simple reflections s_i given by $s_i(\beta) := \beta - \frac{2(\beta, \alpha_i)}{(\alpha_i, \alpha_i)} \alpha_i$ $(i \in I)$; in particular $s_i(\alpha_j) = \alpha_j - a_{ij}\alpha_i$ for $i, j \in I$.

2.3.2. Multiparameters. Let \Bbbk be our fixed ground field, and let $I := \{1, ..., \theta\}$ be as in Section 2.3.1 above. We fix a matrix $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$, whose entries belong to \Bbbk^{\times} , that will play the role of "parameters" of our quantum groups. These can be used to construct diagonal braidings and braided spaces; see for example [6, 10, 26, 34].

We assume that $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is of *finite Cartan type A*, i.e., there is a Cartan matrix $A = (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of finite type such that

$$q_{ij}q_{ji} = q_{ii}^{a_{ij}} \quad \forall i, j \in I.$$

$$(2.1)$$

To avoid some irrelevant technicalities, we assume that A is indecomposable.

For later use, we fix in k some "square roots" of all the q_{ii} 's, as follows. From the relations in (2.1), one finds (since the Cartan matrix A is indecomposable) that there exists $j_0 \in I$ such that $q_{ii} = q_{j_0j_0}^{e_i}$ for some $e_i \in \mathbb{N}$, for all $i \in I$. Now we assume hereafter that k contains a square root of $q_{j_0j_0}$, which we fix throughout and denote by $q_{j_0} := \sqrt{q_{j_0j_0}}$. Then we set $q_i := q_0^{e_i}$ (a square root of q_{ii}) for all $i \in I$.

As recorded in Section 2.3.1 above, the Cartan matrix A is diagonalizable, hence we fix positive, relatively prime integers d_1, \ldots, d_{θ} such that the diagonal matrix D =diag $(d_1, \ldots, d_{\theta})$ symmetrizes A, i.e., DA is symmetric; in fact, each of these d_i 's coincides with the corresponding exponent e_i mentioned above.

We introduce now some special cases of Cartan-type multiparameter matrices.

Integral type: We say that $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is of integral type if it is of Cartan type and there exist $b_{ij} \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}}$ for $i, j \in I$; then we may assume that $b_{ii} = 2d_i$ and $b_{ij} + b_{ji} = 2d_i a_{ij}$ $(i, j \in I)$, with $q = q_{j_0}$ and the d_i 's as above. To be precise, we say also that \mathbf{q} is "of integral type B," with $B := (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$.

Strongly integral type: We say that $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is of strongly integral type if it is of integral type and, in addition, one has $b_{ij} \in d_i \mathbb{Z} \cap d_j \mathbb{Z}$ for all $i, j \in I$. In other words, $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of Cartan type is strongly integral if and only if there exist integers $t_{ij}^+, t_{ij}^- \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $q_{ij} = q^{d_i t_{ij}^+} = q^{d_j t_{ij}^-}$ for all $i, j \in I$; then we may assume that $t_{ii}^{\pm} = 2 = a_{ii}$ and $t_{ij}^+ + t_{ji}^- = 2a_{ij}$, for $i, j \in I$.

Canonical multiparameter: As a last (very) special case, given that $q \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$, consider

$$\check{q}_{ij} := q^{d_i a_{ij}} \quad \forall i, j \in I \tag{2.2}$$

with d_i ($i \in I$) given as above. These $q_{ij} = \check{q}_{ij}$'s obey condition (2.1), hence the matrix $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$ is of Cartan type A; we shall refer to it as to the "canonical" case.

Overall, we have the following relations among different types of multiparameters:

"canonical" \Rightarrow "strongly integral" \Rightarrow "integral" \Rightarrow "Cartan".

By the way, when the multiparameter matrix $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is symmetric, i.e., $q_{ij} = q_{ji}$ (for all $i, j \in I$), then the conditions $q_{ij}q_{ji} = q_{ii}^{a_{ij}}$ read $q_{ij}^2 = q^{2d_i a_{ij}}$, hence $q_{ij} = q_{ij}^{2d_i a_{ij}}$, hence $q_{ij} = q_{ij}^{2d_i a_{ij}}$.

 $\pm q^{d_i a_{ij}}$ (for all $i, j \in I$). This means that every symmetric multiparameter is "almost the canonical one," as indeed it is the canonical one "up to sign(s)".

Finally, we assume that for each $i, j \in I$ there exists in the ground field k a square root of q_{ij} , which we fix once and for all and denote hereafter by $q_{ij}^{1/2}$; in addition, we require that these square roots satisfy the "compatibility constraints" $q_{ii}^{1/2} = q_i$ (:= q^{d_i}) and $q_{ij}^{1/2}q_{ji}^{1/2} = (q_{ii}^{1/2})^{a_{ij}}$ for all $i, j \in I$ —in short, we assume that "the signs of all square roots $q_{ij}^{1/2}$ are chosen in an overall consistent way".

Even more, when $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$, in particular, is of integral type, say $q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}}$, we fix a square root $q^{1/2}$ of q in \mathbb{k} and we set $q_{ij}^{1/2} := (q^{1/2})^{b_{ij}} \in \mathbb{k}$ for all $i, j \in I$.

2.3.3. Multiparameter Lie bialgebras. Consider the complex Lie algebra g associated with the Cartan matrix *A* as in Section 2.3.1, and let b_+ and b_- be opposite Borel subalgebras in it, containing a Cartan subalgebra \mathfrak{h} whose associated set of roots is identified with Φ . There is a canonical, non-degenerate pairing between b_+ and b_- , and using it one can construct a *Manin double* $\mathfrak{g}_{(D)} = \mathfrak{b}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{b}_-$, which is automatically endowed with a structure of Lie bialgebra. Roughly, $\mathfrak{g}_{(D)}$ is like g *but* with *two copies of* \mathfrak{h} inside it; see [31] for details (in particular Proposition 4.5 therein, with $\mathfrak{g}_{(D)}$ denoted by c).

Now fix in b_+ and b_- generators e_i , $h_i^+(i \in I)$ and f_i , $h_i^-(i \in I)$, respectively, as in the usual Serre presentation of g. Then, thinking of these elements as living in $g_{(D)}$, the latter is just the Lie algebra over k with generators e_i , h_i^+ , h_i^- , f_i ($i \in I$) and relations

$$\begin{aligned} [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{+}, \mathbf{e}_{j}] &= +d_{i}a_{ij}\mathbf{e}_{j}, \quad [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{+}, \mathbf{f}_{j}] = -d_{i}a_{ij}\mathbf{f}_{j}, \quad [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{-}, \mathbf{e}_{j}] = +d_{j}a_{ji}\mathbf{e}_{j}, \quad [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{-}, \mathbf{f}_{j}] = -d_{j}a_{ji}\mathbf{f}_{j}, \\ [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{+}, \mathbf{h}_{j}^{+}] &= 0, \quad [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{-}, \mathbf{h}_{j}^{-}] = 0, \quad [\mathbf{h}_{i}^{+}, \mathbf{h}_{j}^{-}] = 0, \quad [\mathbf{e}_{i}, \mathbf{f}_{j}] = \delta_{ij}2^{-1}(\mathbf{h}_{i}^{+} + \mathbf{h}_{i}^{-}), \\ &\quad \mathrm{ad}(\mathbf{e}_{i})^{1-a_{ij}}(\mathbf{e}_{j}) = 0, \quad \mathrm{ad}(\mathbf{f}_{i})^{1-a_{ij}}(\mathbf{f}_{j}) = 0 \quad (i \neq j). \end{aligned}$$

Moreover (cf. [31]), $g_{(D)}$ bears the unique Lie bialgebra structure given by the formulas

$$\delta(\mathbf{e}_i) = (d_i \mathbf{h}_i^+) \otimes \mathbf{e}_i - \mathbf{e}_i \otimes (d_i \mathbf{h}_i^+), \quad \delta(\mathbf{h}_i^+) = 0,$$

$$\delta(\mathbf{h}_i^-) = 0, \quad \delta(\mathbf{f}_i) = \mathbf{f}_i \otimes (d_i \mathbf{h}_i^-) - (d_i \mathbf{h}_i^-) \otimes \mathbf{f}_i.$$

Now, all this construction can be extended as follows. Instead of the symmetric matrix DA, consider any square matrix $B = (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$ such that $B + B^t = 2DA$. Then one can repeat the construction in [31] and then find a new Lie bialgebra g_B given as follows: it is the Lie algebra over \mathbb{C} with generators e_i , \dot{k}_i , \dot{l}_i , f_i ($i \in I$) and relations

$$\begin{aligned} [\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{i},\mathbf{e}_{j}] &= +b_{ij}\mathbf{e}_{j}, \quad [\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{i},\mathbf{f}_{j}] = -b_{ij}\mathbf{f}_{j}, \quad [\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{i},\mathbf{e}_{j}] = +b_{ji}\mathbf{e}_{j}, \quad [\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{i},\mathbf{f}_{j}] = -b_{ji}\mathbf{f}_{j}, \\ [\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{i},\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{j}] &= 0, \quad [\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{i},\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{j}] = 0, \quad [\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{i},\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{j}] = 0, \quad [\mathbf{e}_{i},\mathbf{f}_{j}] = \delta_{ij}(2d_{i})^{-1}(\dot{\mathbf{k}}_{i}+\dot{\mathbf{l}}_{i}), \quad (2.3) \\ & \operatorname{ad}(\mathbf{e}_{i})^{1-a_{ij}}(\mathbf{e}_{j}) = 0, \quad \operatorname{ad}(\mathbf{f}_{i})^{1-a_{ij}}(\mathbf{f}_{j}) = 0 \quad (i \neq j) \end{aligned}$$

and it bears the Lie bialgebra structure whose Lie cobracket is uniquely given by

$$\begin{split} \delta(\mathbf{e}_i) &= \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \otimes \mathbf{e}_i - \mathbf{e}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i, \quad \delta(\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i) = 0, \\ \delta(\dot{\mathbf{l}}_i) &= 0, \quad \delta(\mathbf{f}_i) = \mathbf{f}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i - \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \otimes \mathbf{f}_i. \end{split}$$
(2.4)

Note that the Lie bialgebra $\mathfrak{g}_{(D)}$ above is simply the special case of \mathfrak{g}_B for B := DA.

A more detailed, thorough construction of these Lie bialgebras is presented in [28].

Basing upon the e_i 's and the f_i 's, we construct root vectors $e_{\alpha} \in b_+$ and $f_{\alpha} \in b_-$ (for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$); this construction takes place inside the nilpotent part of b_+ and of b_- , hence these new elements are well defined for each Lie bialgebra g_B as above. All these root vectors, together with the \dot{k}_i 's and the \dot{l}_i 's, form a *Chevalley-type basis* of g_B , with $e_{\alpha_i} = e_i$ and $f_{\alpha_i} = f_i$ for all $i \in I$: indeed, up to signs, this basis (hence the e_{α} 's and the f_{α} 's) is unique. We also recall (cf. Section 2.3.1) the notation $d_{\alpha} := (\alpha, \alpha)/2$ for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$.

We introduce now some \mathbb{Z} -*integral forms* of \mathfrak{g}_B .

Definition 2.3.1. Keep notation as above, in particular $B + B^t = 2DA$. Then:

(a) We call $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ the Lie subalgebra over \mathbb{Z} of \mathfrak{g}_B generated by the elements \mathbf{e}_i , \mathbf{f}_i , $\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i$, $\dot{\mathbf{i}}_i$, and $\mathbf{h}_i^\circ := (2d_i)^{-1}(\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i + \dot{\mathbf{i}}_i)$ (for all $i \in I$); indeed, this is a *Lie bialgebra* over \mathbb{Z} , with

$$\delta(\mathbf{e}_i) = \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \otimes \mathbf{e}_i - \mathbf{e}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i, \quad \delta(\mathbf{f}_i) = \mathbf{f}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i - \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \otimes \mathbf{f}_i,$$
$$\delta(\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i) = 0, \quad \delta(\dot{\mathbf{l}}_i) = 0, \quad \delta(\mathbf{h}_i^\circ) = 0.$$

(b) We call $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ the Lie subalgebra over \mathbb{Z} of \mathfrak{g}_B generated by the elements $\tilde{\mathfrak{e}}_{\alpha} := 2d_{\alpha}\mathfrak{e}_{\alpha}$, $\tilde{\mathfrak{f}}_{\alpha} := 2d_{\alpha}\mathfrak{f}_{\alpha}$ ($\alpha \in \Phi^+$), \dot{k}_i , and \dot{l}_i ($i \in I$); indeed, this is a *Lie bialgebra* over \mathbb{Z} , with

$$\begin{split} \delta(\tilde{\mathbf{e}}_i) &= \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \otimes \tilde{\mathbf{e}}_i - \tilde{\mathbf{e}}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i, \quad \delta(\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_i) = \tilde{\mathbf{f}}_i \otimes \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i - \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \otimes \tilde{\mathbf{f}}_i, \\ \delta(\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i) &= 0, \qquad \qquad \delta(\dot{\mathbf{l}}_i) = 0. \end{split}$$

(c) Assume in addition that $b_{ij} = d_i t_{ij}^+ = d_j t_{ij}^-$ for some $t_{ij}^\pm \in \mathbb{Z}$ $(i, j \in I)$. Then we call $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ the Lie subalgebra over \mathbb{Z} of \mathfrak{g}_B generated by the elements \mathbf{e}_i , \mathbf{f}_i , $\mathbf{k}_i := d_i^{-1} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i$, $\mathbf{l}_i := d_i^{-1} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i$, $\mathbf{h}_i^\circ = 2^{-1} (\mathbf{k}_i + \mathbf{l}_i)$ (for all $i \in I$); indeed, this is a Lie bialgebra over \mathbb{Z} , with

$$\delta(\mathbf{e}_i) = d_i (\mathbf{k}_i \otimes \mathbf{e}_i - \mathbf{e}_i \otimes \mathbf{k}_i), \quad \delta(\mathbf{f}_i) = d_i (\mathbf{f}_i \otimes \mathbf{l}_i - \mathbf{l}_i \otimes \mathbf{f}_i),$$

$$\delta(\mathbf{k}_i) = 0, \quad \delta(\mathbf{l}_i) = 0, \quad \delta(\mathbf{h}_i^\circ) = 0.$$

Remarks 2.3.2. (a) It is clear by definition that $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, and $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ are all \mathbb{Z} -integral forms of the Lie algebra \mathfrak{g}_B in Section 2.3.3; i.e., $\mathbb{C} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathfrak{a} \cong \mathfrak{g}_B$ as Lie algebras for $\mathfrak{a} \in \{\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B, \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B, \hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B\}$.

We also remark that the elements \tilde{e}_i , \tilde{f}_i , \dot{k}_i , and \dot{l}_i (with $i \in I$) are enough to generate the Lie algebra $\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \tilde{g}_B$ over \mathbb{Q} ; therefore, the formulas given in Definition 2.3.1 (b) are enough, though they do not display the values $\delta(\tilde{f}_\alpha)$ nor $\delta(\tilde{e}_\alpha)$, to determine a unique Lie cobracket on $\mathbb{Q} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \tilde{g}_B$, and thus by restriction on \tilde{g}_B too.

(b) The fact that each of \dot{g}_B , \tilde{g}_B , and \hat{g}_B being a Lie *sub-bialgebra* of g_B (hence a \mathbb{Z} -integral form of it *as a Lie bialgebra*) is a direct check. It is also a consequence, though, of our results in Section 6.2 later on about specialization of suitable multiparameter quantum groups.

(c) Definitions imply that in each Lie bialgebra \mathfrak{g}_B —as well as in its \mathbb{Z} -integral forms $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, and $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ —the Lie *algebra* structure *does* depend on *B*, whereas the Lie *coalgebra*

structure *does not*. This follows from simple observations, namely that the root vectors e_{α} and f_{α} are independent of *B*, and that the formulas for the Lie cobracket of the \dot{k}_i 's, the \dot{l}_i 's, the e_{α} 's, and the f_{α} 's are independent of *B* as well; this second fact requires a quick computation for non-simple α 's, where the condition $B + B^t = 2DA$ makes the job.

This implies that if we consider two such Lie bialgebras $\mathfrak{g}_{B'}$ and $\mathfrak{g}_{B''}$, and their corresponding basis elements (over \mathbb{Q}) \mathbf{e}'_{α} , \mathbf{e}''_{α} , etc., mapping $\mathbf{e}'_{\alpha} \mapsto \mathbf{e}''_{\alpha}$, $\dot{\mathbf{k}}'_i \mapsto \dot{\mathbf{k}}''_i$, $\dot{\mathbf{l}}'_i \mapsto \dot{\mathbf{l}}''_i$, and $\mathbf{f}'_{\alpha} \mapsto \mathbf{f}''_{\alpha}$ defines an isomorphism of Lie coalgebras $\mathfrak{g}_{B'} \cong \mathfrak{g}_{B''}$, that on the other hand is not one of Lie algebras. The same occurs for the \mathbb{Z} -integral forms as well.

For later use, we need yet another definition:

Definition 2.3.3. Given $B = (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$ such that $B + B^t = 2DA$, let \mathfrak{g}_B be the complex Lie algebra mentioned in Section 2.3.3 above, and $U(\mathfrak{g}_B)$ its universal enveloping algebra. We define $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$, resp. $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$, the \mathbb{Z} -subalgebra of $U(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ generated by

$$\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{k}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{l}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i^{\circ} \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \mathbf{e}_i^{(n)}, \mathbf{f}_i^{(n)} \mid i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N} \right\},$$
$$\left\{ \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{k}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{l}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i^{\circ} \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \mathbf{e}_i^{(n)}, \mathbf{f}_i^{(n)} \mid i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N} \right\},$$

resp.

where $\binom{i}{n}$ and $a^{(n)}$ denote standard binomial coefficients and divided powers, and in the second case we are assuming that $b_{ij} = d_i t_{ij}^+ = d_j t_{ij}^-$ for some $t_{ij}^{\pm} \in \mathbb{Z}$ $(i, j \in I)$.

Remarks 2.3.4. (a) By Remarks 2.3.2 above, it is easily seen that $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ and $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ are \mathbb{Z} -integral forms of $U(\mathfrak{g}_B)$; one can also find a *presentation* of each of them by generators (the given ones) and relations. Indeed, for both $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ and $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$, this is a simple variation of the well-known presentation of the Kostant \mathbb{Z} -integral form of $U(\mathfrak{g})$, generated by binomial coefficients and divided powers of the Chevalley generators.

Moreover, as $\mathfrak{g}_{(D)}$ is a Lie bialgebra, $U(\mathfrak{g}_{(D)})$ is in fact a *co-Poisson* Hopf algebra; then $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ and $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ are in fact \mathbb{Z} -integral forms of $U(\mathfrak{g}_{(D)})$ as co-Poisson Hopf algebras.

(b) By a standard fact in the "arithmetic of binomial coefficients," $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ contains also all "translated" binomial coefficients, of the forms $\binom{\dot{k}_i+z}{n}$, $\binom{\dot{l}_i+z}{n}$, and $\binom{h_i+z}{n}$ for $i \in I$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and $z \in \mathbb{Z}$; then one has also a presentation of $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ including these extra generators, and corresponding extra relations too. The same applies similarly for $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ as well.

(c) The definition of the \mathbb{Z} -integral forms $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ —and of the forms $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ and $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ —of $U(\mathfrak{g}_B)$ —may seem to come out of the blue, somehow. Nevertheless, we will show in Section 6.2 that they occur as a direct output of a "specialization process" of multiparameter quantum groups *once suitable integral forms of them are chosen*.

2.3.4. Some *q*-numbers. Throughout the paper, we shall need to consider several kinds of "*q*-numbers". Let $\mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$ be the ring of Laurent polynomials with integral coefficients

in the indeterminate q. For every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we define

$$(0)_q := 1, \quad (n)_q := \frac{q^n - 1}{q - 1} = 1 + q + \dots + q^{n-1} = \sum_{s=0}^{n-1} q^s \qquad (\in \mathbb{Z}[q]),$$

$$(n)_q! := (0)_q(1)_q \cdots (n)_q := \prod_{s=0}^n (s)_q, \quad \binom{n}{k}_q := \frac{(n)_q!}{(k)_q!(n-k)_q!} \qquad (\in \mathbb{Z}[q]),$$

$$[0]_q := 1, \quad [n]_q := \frac{q^n - q^{-n}}{q - q^{-1}} = q^{-(n-1)} + \dots + q^{n-1} = \sum_{s=0}^{n-1} q^{2s-n+1} \quad (\in \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]),$$

$$[n]_q! := [0]_q[1]_q \cdots [n]_q = \prod_{s=0}^n [s]_q, \quad \begin{bmatrix} n \\ k \end{bmatrix}_q := \frac{[n]_q!}{[k]_q! [n-k]_q!} \qquad (\in \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]).$$

Moreover, we have $(n)_{q^2} = q^{n-1}[n]_q$, $(n)_{q^2}! = q^{\frac{n(n-1)}{2}}[n]_q$, and $\binom{n}{k}_{q^2} = q^{k(n-k)} \begin{bmatrix} n \\ k \end{bmatrix}_q$.

Furthermore, thinking of Laurent polynomials as functions on \mathbb{k}^{\times} , for any $q \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$ we shall read every symbol above as representing the corresponding element in \mathbb{k} .

3. Multiparameter quantum groups

In this section, we present the notion of MpQG. We introduce it by a direct definition of generators and relations as it suits better for our purposes. There exists also a realization in terms of Nichols algebras of diagonal type; see for example [6, 10, 26, 34]. Finally, we connect them with cocycle deformations of their simplest example, the "canonical" one.

3.1. Defining MpQGs

In this subsection, we introduce the MpQG $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, associated with a matrix of parameters $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of Cartan type (cf. Section 2.3.2). We fix also scalars q_i $(i \in I)$ as in Section 2.3.2, with the additional assumption that $q_{ii}^k = q_i^{2k} \neq 1$ for all $k = 1, ..., 1 - a_{ij}$, with $i, j \in I$ and $i \neq j$.

Definition 3.1.1 (cf. [51]). We denote by $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ the unital associative \Bbbk -algebra generated by elements E_i , F_i , $K_i^{\pm 1}$, $L_i^{\pm 1}$ with $i \in I$ obeying the following relations:

(a)
$$K_i^{\pm 1}L_j^{\pm 1} = L_j^{\pm 1}K_i^{\pm 1}, K_i^{\pm 1}K_i^{\mp 1} = 1 = L_i^{\pm 1}L_i^{\mp 1}$$

(b)
$$K_i^{\pm 1} K_i^{\pm 1} = K_i^{\pm 1} K_i^{\pm 1}, L_i^{\pm 1} L_i^{\pm 1} = L_i^{\pm 1} L_i^{\pm 1},$$

(c)
$$K_i E_j K_i^{-1} = q_{ij} E_j, L_i E_j L_i^{-1} = q_{ii}^{-1} E_j,$$

(d)
$$K_i F_j K_i^{-1} = q_{ij}^{-1} F_j, L_i F_j L_i^{-1} = q_{ji} F_j,$$

(e)
$$[E_i, F_j] = \delta_{i,j} q_{ii} \frac{K_i - L_i}{q_{ii} - 1}$$

(f)
$$\sum_{k=0}^{1-a_{ij}} (-1)^k {\binom{1-a_{ij}}{k}}_{q_{ii}} q_{ij}^{\binom{r}{2}} q_{ij}^k E_i^{1-a_{ij}-k} E_j E_i^k = 0 \ (i \neq j),$$

(g)
$$\sum_{k=0}^{1-a_{ij}} (-1)^k {\binom{1-a_{ij}}{k}}_{q_{ii}} q_{ij}^{\binom{r}{2}} q_{ij}^k F_i^{1-a_{ij}-k} F_j F_i^k = 0 \ (i \neq j).$$

Moreover, $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ is a Hopf algebra with coproduct, counit, and antipode determined for all $i, j \in I$ by

$$\Delta(E_i) = E_i \otimes 1 + K_i \otimes E_i, \quad \epsilon(E_i) = 0, \quad \mathcal{S}(E_i) = -K_i^{-1}E_i,$$

$$\Delta(F_i) = F_i \otimes L_i + 1 \otimes F_i, \quad \epsilon(F_i) = 0, \quad \mathcal{S}(F_i) = -F_i L_i^{-1},$$

$$\Delta(K_i^{\pm 1}) = K_i^{\pm 1} \otimes K_i^{\pm 1}, \quad \epsilon(K_i^{\pm 1}) = 1, \quad \mathcal{S}(K_i^{\pm 1}) = K_i^{\mp 1},$$

$$\Delta(L_i^{\pm 1}) = L_i^{\pm 1} \otimes L_i^{\pm 1}, \quad \epsilon(L_i^{\pm 1}) = 1, \quad \mathcal{S}(L_i^{\pm 1}) = L_i^{\mp 1}.$$

Finally, for later use, we introduce also, for every $\lambda = \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i \alpha_i \in Q$, the notation $K_{\lambda} := \prod_{i \in I} K_i^{\lambda_i}$ and $L_{\lambda} := \prod_{i \in I} L_i^{\lambda_i}$.

Remark 3.1.2. Assume that $q \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$ is not a root of unity and fix the "canonical" multiparameter $\check{\mathbf{q}} := (\check{q}_{ij} = q^{d_i a_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ like in (2.2). Then we can define the corresponding MpQG, denoted by $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$: the celebrated one-parameter quantum group $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ by Jimbo and Lusztig is (up to a minimal, irrelevant change of generators) just the quotient of $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ by the (Hopf) ideal generated by $\{L_i - K_i^{-1} \mid i = 1, \dots, \theta\}$.

As a matter of fact, that we shall deeply exploit in the present work, most constructions usually carried on for $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —like construction of (quantum) root vectors, of integral forms, etc.—actually make sense and apply the same to $U_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as well.

We introduce now a family of subalgebras of any MpQG, say $U_q(g)$, as follows.

Definition 3.1.3. Given $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Section 3.1, we define $U_{\mathbf{q}}^0 := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{h}), U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0}, U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{-}), U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}), U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{b}_{-}), \text{ and } U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{b}_{+})$ to be the k-subalgebra of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ respectively generated as

$$\begin{split} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} &:= \langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, L_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \quad U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} := \langle K_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \quad U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} := \langle L_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \quad U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} := \langle F_{i} \rangle_{i \in I}, \\ U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} &:= \langle F_{i}, L_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \quad U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} := \langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, E_{i} \rangle_{i \in I}, \quad U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} := \langle E_{i} \rangle_{i \in I}. \end{split}$$

We shall refer to U_q^{\leq} and U_q^{\geq} as the *positive* and *negative* multiparameter quantum Borel (sub)algebras, and to U_q^0 , $U_q^{+,0}$ and $U_q^{-,0}$ as the *global*, *positive*, and *negative* multiparameter Cartan (sub)algebras.

Recall the notion of "skew-Hopf pairing" (cf. Definition 2.1.2). From [34, Proposition 4.3]—see also [51, Theorem 20] and [11, Proposition 2.4]—we have the following proposition.

Proposition 3.1.4. With the assumptions above, assume in addition that $q_{ii} \neq 1$ for all indices $i \in I$. Then there exists a unique skew-Hopf pairing $\eta : U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} (U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\operatorname{cop}} \to \mathbb{K}$ that is non-degenerate and such that, for all $1 \leq i, j \leq \theta$, one has

$$\eta(K_i, L_j) = q_{ij}, \quad \eta(E_i, F_j) = \delta_{i,j} \frac{-q_{ii}}{q_{ii} - 1}, \quad \eta(E_i, L_j) = 0 = \eta(K_i, F_j).$$

Moreover, for every $E \in U_q^+$, $F \in U_q^-$, and every Laurent monomials K in the K_i 's and L in the L_j 's, we have

$$\eta(EK, FL) = \eta(E, F)\eta(K, L).$$

The following result states that there exist special "tensor product factorizations" of MpQGs (the last ones are usually referred to as "triangular decompositions").

Proposition 3.1.5 (cf. [51, Corollary 22] and [17, Corollary 2.6]). *The multiplication in* $U_q(g)$ provides \Bbbk -linear isomorphisms

$$\begin{split} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}, \\ U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, \\ U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, \\ U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}} \cong U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{+}. \end{split}$$

Remark 3.1.6. It is clear from definitions that $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} = U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{h})$ has the set of monomials in the $K_{i}^{\pm 1}$'s and the $L_{i}^{\pm 1}$'s as k-basis. It follows then that each triangular decomposition of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as above induces also a splitting $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) = U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{h}) \oplus U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\oplus}$, where

$$U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\oplus} := U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})^{+} \cdot U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{h}_{D}) \cdot U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) + U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{-}) \cdot U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{h}_{D}) \cdot U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})^{+}$$

3.2. MpQGs as cocycle deformations

Now we want to perform on the Hopf algebras $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ a cocycle deformation process, via special types of 2-cocycles, like in Section 2.2, following [14, 25, 49].

Let us consider $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Section 3.1. As explained in Section 2.3.2, we fix a special element $q_{j_0} \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$, also denoted by $q := q_{j_0}$; for this choice of q, we consider the canonical "one parameter" quantum group $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Remark 3.1.2.

Recall from Definition 3.1.1 the notation $K_{\lambda} := \prod_{i \in I} K_i^{\lambda_i}$ and $L_{\lambda} := \prod_{i \in I} L_i^{\lambda_i}$ for every $\lambda = \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i \alpha_i \in Q$. Similarly, we shall also write

$$q_{\mu\nu} := \prod_{i,j\in I} q_{ij}^{\mu_i\nu_j}, \quad q_{\mu\nu}^{1/2} := \prod_{i,j\in I} (q_{ij}^{1/2})^{\mu_i\nu_j} \quad \forall \mu = \sum_{i\in I} \mu_i \alpha_i, \ \nu = \sum_{j\in I} \nu_j \alpha_j \in Q.$$

Likewise, we define also $q_{\beta} := q_i$ for every positive root $\beta \in \Phi^+$ which belongs to the same orbit as the simple root α_i for the action of the Weyl group of g onto Q (which is well defined, by standard theory of root systems).

Definition 3.2.1. With the above conventions, let $U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ be the MpQG of Remark 3.1.2, and let $\sigma : U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \otimes U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \rightarrow \Bbbk$ be the unique \Bbbk -linear map given by

$$\sigma(x, y) := q_{\mu\nu}^{1/2} \quad \text{if } x = K_{\mu} \text{ or } x = L_{\mu}, \ y = K_{\nu} \text{ or } y = L_{\nu},$$

$$\sigma(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}), U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\oplus}) := 0 =: \sigma(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\oplus}, U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))$$

(by Remark 3.1.6 above, this is enough to determine a unique σ as requested).

The key result that we shall rely upon in the sequel is the following.

Theorem 3.2.2 (cf. [51, Theorem 28]). Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and let q be as above. Then the map σ in Definition 3.2.1 is a normalized 2-cocycle of the Hopf algebra $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and there exists a Hopf algebra isomorphism (with notation of Section 2.2.1)

$$U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \left(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) \right)_{\sigma}$$

Remark 3.2.3. A similar result is given in [44, Theorem 4.5], but using another σ .

As a last result in this section, we can show that the 2-cocycle deformation considered in Theorem 3.2.2 can be also realized as a cocycle deformation in the sense of Section 2.2.2 as well. Indeed, let $\Gamma := \mathbb{Z}^{2\theta}$ be the free Abelian group generated by the K_i 's and L_i 's $(i \in I)$, and let V_E , resp. V_F , be the k-vector space generated by the E_i 's, resp. the F_i 's $(i \in I)$. Then, by [26], we know that $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a quotient of $T(V_E \oplus V_F) \# \mathbb{K} \Gamma$ by the two-sided ideal generated by the relations (e), (f), and (g) in Definition 3.1.1. We have a $(Q \times Q)$ -grading on $T(V_E \oplus V_F) \# \mathbb{K} \Gamma$ given by

$$\deg(K_i) = (\alpha_i, \alpha_i) = \deg(L_i), \quad \deg(E_i) = (1, \alpha_i), \quad \deg(F_i) = (\alpha_i, 1)$$

for all $i \in I$; it coincides with the grading induced by the coaction on the Yetter–Drinfeld modules V_E and V_F such that $\deg(K_i) = \deg(L_i)$. As the defining relations are homogeneous with respect to this grading, we get a $(Q \times Q)$ -grading on $U_{\check{a}}(\mathfrak{g})$.

Consider now the group 2-cocycle $\varphi \in \mathbb{Z}^2(\Gamma, \mathbb{k})$ given by $\varphi := \sigma|_{\Gamma \times \Gamma}$, that is

$$\varphi(h,k) := q_{\mu\nu}^{1/2}$$
 if $h = K_{\mu}$ or $h = L_{\mu}$, $k = K_{\nu}$ or $k = L_{\nu}$

and let $\tilde{\varphi}$ be the 2-cocycle defined on $T(V \oplus W) \# \mathbb{K} \Gamma$ as in Section 2.2.3. Since Γ is Abelian and $E_i \cdot \tilde{\varphi} F_j = E_i F_j$ for all $i, j \in I$, we have that $E_i \cdot \tilde{\varphi} F_j - F_j \cdot \tilde{\varphi} E_i = [E_i, F_j]$, hence $\tilde{\varphi}$ defines a Hopf 2-cocycle $\hat{\varphi}$ on $U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$. Finally, a direct comparison shows that $\hat{\varphi} = \sigma$. Thus, using Section 2.2.3, we conclude that the following holds.

Proposition 3.2.4. There exists a Hopf algebra identification

$$\left(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})\right)_{\sigma}=\left(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})\right)^{(\widetilde{\varphi})}$$

hence, by Theorem 3.2.2, a Hopf algebra isomorphism $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong (U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))^{(\widetilde{\varphi})}$.

3.3. MpQGs with larger torus

The MpQGs $U_q(g)$ that we considered so far have a toral part (i.e., the subalgebra U_q^0 generated by the $K_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $L_j^{\pm 1}$'s) that is nothing but the group algebra of a double copy of the root lattice Q of g, much like in the one-parameter case—but for the duplication of Q, say. Now, in that (uniparameter) case, one also considers MpQGs with a larger toral part, namely the group algebra of any intermediate lattice between Q and P; similarly, we can introduce MpQGs whose toral part is the group algebra of any lattice $\Gamma_\ell \times \Gamma_r$ with $Q \subseteq \Gamma_\ell$ and $Q \subseteq \Gamma_r$.

3.3.1. Larger tori for MpQGs. Recall that the definition of the "toral parts" of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ cf. Definition 3.1.3—is independent of \mathfrak{q} : indeed, $U_{\mathfrak{q}}^{+,0}$ is the group algebra over \Bbbk for the group Q—identifying $\pm \alpha_i \simeq K_i^{\pm 1}$ and $\alpha \simeq K_\alpha$ ($i \in I, \alpha \in Q$); similarly, $U_{\mathfrak{q}}^{-,0}$ is the group algebra (over \Bbbk) of Q again with $\alpha \simeq L_\alpha$, and $U_{\mathfrak{q}}(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{h}) := U_{\mathfrak{q}}^0$ is the group algebra (over \Bbbk) of $Q \times Q$ —with (α', α'') $\simeq K_{\alpha'}L_{\alpha''}$.

Let us denote by $\mathbb{Q}Q$ and $\mathbb{Q}P$ the scalar extension from \mathbb{Z} to \mathbb{Q} of the lattices $\mathbb{Z}Q$ and $\mathbb{Z}P$, respectively; note that $\mathbb{Q}Q = \mathbb{Q}P$. For any other sublattice Γ in $\mathbb{Q}Q (= \mathbb{Q}P)$ of rank θ —the same as Q and P—we can define toral quantum groups $U_{q,\Gamma}^{\pm,0}$ akin to $U_q^{\pm,0}$ but now associated with the lattice Γ , again as group algebras; similarly, we have an analogue $U_{q,\Lambda}^0$ of U_q^0 associated with any sublattice Λ in $\mathbb{Q}Q \times \mathbb{Q}Q$ of rank 2θ . Moreover, all these bear a natural Hopf algebra structure. Any sublattice inclusion $\Gamma' \leq \Gamma''$ yields a unique Hopf embedding $U_{q,\Gamma'}^{\pm,0} \subseteq U_{q,\Gamma''}^{\pm,0}$, and similar embeddings exist for the $U_{q,\Lambda}^0$'s. We aim to use these "larger toral MpQGs" as toral parts of larger MpQGs; this requires some compatibility constraints on \mathbf{q} , and some preliminary facts that we now settle.

Let Γ be a sublattice of $\mathbb{Q}Q$ of rank θ with $Q \leq \Gamma$. For any basis $\{\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_\theta\}$ of Γ , let $C := (c_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be the matrix, with entries in \mathbb{Z} , that describes the change of basis (for $\mathbb{Q}Q$ as a \mathbb{Q} -vector space) from $\{\gamma_i\}_{i \in I}$ to $\{\alpha_i\}_{i \in I}$, so $\alpha_i = \sum_{j=1}^{\theta} c_{ij}\gamma_j$ for each $i \in I = \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$. Let also $c := |\det(C)| \in \mathbb{N}_+$ be the absolute value of the determinant of C; this is equal to the index (as a subgroup) of Q in Γ , hence it is independent of any choice of basis. If $C^{-1} = (c'_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is the inverse matrix to C, then $\gamma_i = \sum_{j=1}^{\theta} c'_{ij}\alpha_j$ and $c''_{ij} := c \cdot c'_{ij} \in \mathbb{Z}$ for all $i, j \in I = \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$.

Let now $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{+,0}$ be given, as group algebra of Γ over \Bbbk with generators $K_{\gamma_i}^{\pm 1}$ corresponding to the basis elements γ_i (and their opposite) in Γ (for $i \in I$). Define $K_{\alpha_i} := \prod_{j \in I} K_{\gamma_j}^{c_{ij}}$ for all $i \in I$, and then the \Bbbk -subalgebra of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{+,0}$ generated by the $K_{\alpha_i}^{\pm 1}$'s is an isomorphic copy of $U_{\mathbf{q},Q}^{+,0}$, which provides a realization of the Hopf algebra embedding $U_{\mathbf{q},Q}^{+,0} \subseteq U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{+,0}$ corresponding to the group embedding $Q \leq \Gamma$.

In the obvious symmetric way, we define also the "negative counterpart" $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{-,0}$ of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{+,0}$, generated by elements $L_{\gamma_i}^{\pm 1}$ corresponding to the $\pm \gamma_i$'s in Γ , along with a suitable embedding $U_{\mathbf{q},Q}^{-,0} \subseteq U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma}^{-,0}$ corresponding to the group embedding $Q \leq \Gamma$.

Finally, given any two sublattices Γ_{\pm} of rank θ in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ containing Q, letting $\Gamma_{\bullet} := \Gamma_{+} \times \Gamma_{-}$ we define $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0} := U_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0}$; in this case, the basis elements for Γ_{\pm} will be denoted by γ_{i}^{\pm} ($i \in I$). The previous embeddings of $U_{q,Q}^{\pm,0}$ into $U_{q,\Gamma_{\pm}}^{\pm,0}$ then induce a similar embedding of $U_{q,Q}^{0} = U_{q,Q}^{+,0} \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{q,Q}^{-,0}$ into $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0}$ as well.

3.3.2. Special root pairings (in the integral case). Let us now assume that the multiparameter $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ is of integral type; we therefore use notation $B := (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$. Then a \mathbb{Z} -bilinear pairing $(,)_B : Q \times Q \to \mathbb{Z}$ is defined via the matrix B by $(\alpha_i, \alpha_j)_B := b_{ij}$ for all $i, j \in I$. Moreover, by Proposition 3.1.4, we know that the pairing $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} \to \mathbb{K}$ is non-degenerate; but then (by the special properties of this pairing) its restriction to $U_{\mathbf{q}}^0 \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} U_{\mathbf{q}}^0$ is non-degenerate too. Finally, from $\langle K_{\alpha}, L_{\beta} \rangle = q^{(\alpha,\beta)_B}$ (for all $\alpha, \beta \in Q$) we get that $(,)_B : Q \times Q \to \mathbb{Z}$ is non-degenerate as well, which forces B to be invertible. By scalar extension, $(,)_B$ yields also a \mathbb{Q} -bilinear pairing on $\mathbb{Q}Q$, which again is nondegenerate; we denote it also by $(,)_B$. It is then meaningful to consider, for any sublattice Γ in $\mathbb{Q}Q$, its *left-dual* $\dot{\Gamma}^{(\ell)}$ and its *right-dual* $\dot{\Gamma}^{(r)}$, defined by

$$\dot{\Gamma}^{(\ell)} := \{ \lambda \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid (\lambda, \gamma)_B \in \mathbb{Z}, \forall \gamma \in \Gamma \}, \\ \dot{\Gamma}^{(r)} := \{ \rho \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid (\gamma, \rho)_B \in \mathbb{Z}, \forall \gamma \in \Gamma \}$$
(3.1)

that are sublattices in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ and coincide iff *B* is symmetric; then restricting the \mathbb{Q} -bilinear pairing $(,)_B : \mathbb{Q}Q \times \mathbb{Q}Q \to \mathbb{Q}$ to $\dot{\Gamma}^{(\ell)} \times \Gamma$ and $\Gamma \times \dot{\Gamma}^{(r)}$ one gets \mathbb{Z} -valued pairings $\dot{\Gamma}^{(\ell)} \times \Gamma \to \mathbb{Z}$ and $\Gamma \times \dot{\Gamma}^{(r)} \to \mathbb{Z}$, still denoted by $(,)_B$.

Using the matrix $B^{-1} = (b'_{ii})_{i,i \in I}$, we define in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ the elements

$$\dot{\varpi}_i^{(\ell)} := \sum_{k \in I} b'_{ik} \alpha_k \quad \forall i \in I,$$
(3.2)

which are characterized by the property that $(\dot{\varpi}_i^{(\ell)}, \alpha_j)_B = \delta_{ij}$; in short, $\{\dot{\varpi}_i^{(\ell)}\}_{i \in I}$ is the \mathbb{Q} -basis of $\mathbb{Q}Q$ which is *left*-dual to the basis $\{\alpha_j\}_{j \in I}$ w.r.t. $(,)_B$; in particular, $\{\dot{\varpi}_i^{(\ell)}\}_{i \in I}$ is a \mathbb{Z} -basis of $\dot{Q}^{(\ell)}$, the left-dual to Q w.r.t. $(,)_B$. Definitions give also $Q \subseteq \dot{Q}^{(\ell)}$ with $\alpha_i = \sum_{k \in I} b_{ik} \dot{\varpi}_k^{(\ell)}$ for all $i \in I$.

The left-right symmetrical counterpart is given once we define the elements

$$\dot{\varpi}_i^{(r)} := \sum_{k \in I} b'_{ki} \alpha_k \quad \forall i \in I$$
(3.3)

characterized by the property that $(\alpha_j, \dot{\varpi}_i^{(r)})_B = \delta_{ji}$; thus $\{\dot{\varpi}_i^{(r)}\}_{i \in I}$ is the Q-basis of $\mathbb{Q}Q$ which is *right*-dual to the basis $\{\alpha_j\}_{j \in I}$ with respect to $(,)_B$; in particular, $\{\dot{\varpi}_i^{(r)}\}_{i \in I}$ is a Z-basis of $\dot{Q}^{(r)}$, the right-dual to Q w.r.t. $(,)_B$. Furthermore, definitions give also $Q \subseteq \dot{Q}^{(r)}$ with $\alpha_i = \sum_{k \in I} b_{ki} \dot{\varpi}_k^{(r)}$ for all $i \in I$.

The *strongly* **integral case.** The previous construction has a sort of "refinement" when the integral-type multiparameter $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ is actually strongly *integral*, with $b_{ij} = d_i t_{ij}^+ = d_j t_{ij}^-$ for all $i, j \in I$ (cf. Section 2.3.2). In this case, consider the two \mathbb{Z} bilinear pairings $\langle , \rangle_{T^{\pm}} : Q \times Q \to \mathbb{Z}$ defined by the matrices T^+ and T^- —thus given by $\langle \alpha_i, \alpha_j \rangle_{T^{\pm}} := t_{ij}^{\pm}$ for all $i, j \in I$ —that are obviously non-degenerate (as $(,)_B$ is, and $DT^+ = B = T^-D$), and extend them to same-name \mathbb{Q} -bilinear pairings on $\mathbb{Q}Q \times \mathbb{Q}Q$ by scalar extension. Then define, for any sublattice Γ in $\mathbb{Q}Q$, its *left-dual* and *right-dual* (w.r.t. T^- and T^+ , respectively) as

$$\Gamma^{(\ell)} := \{ \lambda \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid \langle \lambda, \gamma \rangle_{T^-} \in \mathbb{Z}, \ \forall \gamma \in \Gamma \},$$

$$\Gamma^{(r)} := \{ \rho \in \mathbb{Q}Q \mid \langle \gamma, \rho \rangle_{T^+} \in \mathbb{Z}, \ \forall \gamma \in \Gamma \}$$
(3.4)

that both are sublattices in $\mathbb{Q}Q$; the pairings $\langle , \rangle_{T^{\pm}}$ then restrict to \mathbb{Z} -valued pairings $\langle , \rangle_{T^{-}} : \Gamma^{(\ell)} \times \Gamma \to \mathbb{Z}$ and $\langle , \rangle_{T^{+}} \Gamma \times \Gamma^{(r)} \to \mathbb{Z}$. Now consider the elements

$$\varpi_i^{(\ell)} := d_i \dot{\varpi}_i^{(\ell)} = \sum_{k \in I} t_{ik}^{-,\prime} \alpha_k, \quad \varpi_i^{(r)} := d_i \dot{\varpi}_i^{(r)} = \sum_{k \in I} t_{ki}^{+,\prime} \alpha_k \quad \forall i \in I,$$
(3.5)

where $(t_{ij}^{\pm,\prime})_{i\in I}^{j\in I} = (T^{\pm})^{-1}$, which are characterized by the properties $\langle \varpi_i^{(\ell)}, \alpha_j \rangle_{T^-} = \delta_{ij}$ and $\langle \alpha_i, \varpi_j^{(r)} \rangle_{T^+} = \delta_{ij}$; in a nutshell, $\{ \varpi_i^{(\ell)} \}_{i\in I}$ is the \mathbb{Q} -basis of $\mathbb{Q}Q$ which is *left*-dual to the basis $\{\alpha_j\}_{j\in I}$ w.r.t. \langle , \rangle_{T^-} , while $\{ \varpi_i^{(r)} \}_{i\in I}$ is the *right*-dual to $\{\alpha_j\}_{j\in I}$ w.r.t. \langle , \rangle_{T^+} . In particular, $\{ \varpi_i^{(\ell)} \}_{i\in I}$ is a \mathbb{Z} -basis of $Q^{(\ell)}$, and $\{ \varpi_i^{(r)} \}_{i\in I}$ is a \mathbb{Z} -basis of $Q^{(r)}$ with notation of (3.4). Note also that definitions give $Q \subseteq Q^{(\ell)} \cap Q^{(r)}$ with $\alpha_i = \sum_{k\in I} t_{ik}^- \varpi_k^{(\ell)}$ and $\alpha_i = \sum_{k\in I} t_{ki}^+ \varpi_k^{(r)}$ for all $i \in I$.

3.3.3. MpQGs with larger tori. Let Γ_+ and Γ_- be any two lattices in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ such that $Q \leq \Gamma_{\pm}$; then set $\Gamma_{\bullet} := \Gamma_+ \times \Gamma_-$. From Section 3.3.1, with notation fixed therein, we can consider the corresponding "multiparameter quantum torus" $U^0_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, that contains $U^0_q = U^0_{q,Q}$. For either lattice Γ_{\pm} , we have a matrix $C_{\pm} = (c^{\pm}_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and $C^{-1}_{\pm} = (c^{\pm,\prime}_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$, with $c_{\pm} := |\det(C_{\pm})| \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ and $c^{\pm,\prime\prime}_{ij} := c_{\pm} \cdot c^{\pm,\prime}_{ij} \in \mathbb{Z}$ $(i, j \in I)$.

For the rest of this subsection, we make now the following assumption concerning the ground field k and the multiparameter (of Cartan type) $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$: for every $i, j \in I$, the field k contains a c_{\pm} -th root of q_{ij} , hereafter denoted by $q_{ij}^{1/c_{\pm}}$; moreover, we assume that $\mathbf{q}^{1/c_{\pm}} := (q_{ij}^{1/c_{\pm}})_{i,j \in I}$ is of Cartan type too.

The natural (adjoint) action of U_q^0 onto U_q extends, in a unique manner, to a $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0$ - action $\cdot : U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0 \times U_q \to U_q$, given by

$$\begin{split} K_{\gamma_i^+} \cdot E_j &= q_{ij}^{\Gamma_+} E_j, \qquad L_{\gamma_i^-} \cdot E_j = (q_{ji}^{\Gamma_-})^{-1} E_j, \quad K_{\gamma_i^+} \cdot K_{\alpha_j} = K_{\alpha_j}, \\ L_{\gamma_i^-} \cdot K_{\alpha_j} &= K_{\alpha_j}, \qquad K_{\gamma_i^+} \cdot L_{\alpha_j} = L_{\alpha_j}, \qquad L_{\gamma_i^-} \cdot L_{\alpha_j} = L_{\alpha_j}, \\ K_{\gamma_i^+} \cdot F_j &= (q_{ij}^{\Gamma_+})^{-1} F_j, \qquad L_{\gamma_i^-} \cdot F_j = q_{ji}^{\Gamma_-} F_j, \end{split}$$

where $q_{rs}^{\Gamma_+} := \prod_{k \in I} (q_{ks}^{1/c_+}) c_{rk}^{+,"}$ and $q_{ae}^{\Gamma_-} := \prod_{k \in I} (q_{ak}^{1/c_-}) c_{ek}^{-,"}$; this makes $U_{\mathbf{q}}$ into a $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0$ -module Hopf algebra. This allows us to consider the Hopf algebra $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0 \ltimes U_{\mathbf{q}}$ given by the *smash product* of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0$ and $U_{\mathbf{q}}$: the underlying vector space is just $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^0 \otimes U_{\mathbf{q}}$, the coalgebra structure is the one given by the tensor product of the corresponding coalgebras, and the product is given by the formula

$$(h \ltimes x)(k \ltimes y) = hk_{(1)} \ltimes \left(\mathcal{S}(k_{(1)}) \cdot x \right) y \quad \text{for all } h, k \in U^0_{\mathbf{q}, \Gamma_{\bullet}}, \ x, y \in U_{\mathbf{q}}.$$

Since $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ contains $U^0_{\mathbf{q}}$ (=: $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\mathcal{Q}\times\mathcal{Q}}$) as a Hopf subalgebra, it follows that $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ itself is a right $U^0_{\mathbf{q}}$ -module Hopf algebra with respect to the adjoint action. It is not difficult to see that, under these hypotheses, the smash product $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} \ltimes U_{\mathbf{q}}$ maps onto a Hopf algebra structure on the vector space $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} \otimes_{U^0_{\mathbf{q}}} U_{\mathbf{q}}$, which hereafter we denote by $U^0_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} \ltimes_{U^0_{\mathbf{q}}} U_{\mathbf{q}}$; see [43, Theorem 2.8]. We define then

$$U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g}) \equiv U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} := U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0} \underset{U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}}{\ltimes} U_{\mathbf{q}} = U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0} \underset{U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}}{\ltimes} U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}).$$
(3.6)

It is easy to check that $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and its Hopf algebra structure can be described with a presentation by generators and relations like that for $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ in Definition 3.1.1. Indeed,

since the coalgebra structure is the one given by the tensor product, one has to describe only the algebra structure. For this, first one has to replace the generators $K_i^{\pm 1} = K_{\pm \alpha_i}$ and $L_i^{\pm 1} = L_{\pm \alpha_i}$ with the generators $\mathcal{K}_i^{\pm 1} = K_{\pm \gamma_i^+}$ and $\mathcal{L}_i^{\pm 1} = L_{\pm \gamma_i^-}$. Second, replace relations (c) and (d) of Definition 3.1.1 with the following, generalized relations:

$$\begin{array}{ll} (\mathbf{c}') & K_{\gamma_{i}^{+}} E_{j} K_{\gamma_{i}^{+}}^{-1} = q_{ij}^{\Gamma_{+}} E_{j}, L_{\gamma_{i}^{-}} E_{j} L_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{-1} = (q_{ji}^{\Gamma_{-}})^{-1} E_{j}, \\ (\mathbf{d}') & K_{\gamma_{i}^{+}} F_{j} K_{\gamma_{i}^{+}}^{-1} = (q_{ij}^{\Gamma_{+}})^{-1} F_{j}, L_{\gamma_{i}^{-}} F_{j} L_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{-1} = q_{ji}^{\Gamma_{-}} F_{j}. \end{array}$$

Then, in relation (e) write each $K_i^{\pm 1} = K_{\alpha_i}$, resp. $L_i^{\pm 1} = L_{\pm \alpha_i}$, in terms of the $\mathcal{K}_j^{\pm 1} := K_{\pm \gamma_i^+}$'s, resp. $\mathcal{L}_j^{\pm 1} := L_{\pm \gamma_j^-}$'s; finally, leave relations (f) and (g) unchanged.

With much the same approach, one defines also the "(multiparameter) quantum subgroups" of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g})$ akin to those of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ (cf. Definition 3.1.3), that we denote by adding a subscript Γ_{\bullet} , namely $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^+$, $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^-$, $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{\leq}$, $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{+,0}$, and $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{-,0}$.

The integral case. When **q** is of integral type, the above construction may have a simpler description. Indeed, assume also that the lattices Γ_+ and Γ_- (both containing Q) are such that $\Gamma_+ \leq \dot{Q}^{(\ell)}$ and $\Gamma_- \leq \dot{Q}^{(r)}$, that is $(\Gamma_+, Q)_B \subseteq \mathbb{Z}$ and $(Q, \Gamma_-)_B \subseteq \mathbb{Z}$ —notation of Section 3.3.2. Then in the presentation of the MpQG $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_\bullet}$ of (3.6), the modified relations (c') and (d') mentioned above take the forms

$$\begin{array}{ll} (\mathbf{c}') & K_{\gamma_i^+} E_j \, K_{\gamma_i^+}^{-1} = q^{+(\gamma_i^+, \alpha_j)_B} E_j, \, L_{\gamma_i^-} E_j \, L_{\gamma_i^-}^{-1} = q^{-(\alpha_j, \gamma_i^-)_B} E_j, \\ (\mathbf{d}') & K_{\gamma_i^+} F_j \, K_{\gamma_i^+}^{-1} = q^{-(\gamma_i^+, \alpha_j)_B} F_j, \, L_{\gamma_i^-} F_j \, L_{\gamma_i^-}^{-1} = q^{+(\alpha_j, \gamma_i^-)_B} F_j. \end{array}$$

In particular, this means that $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ is actually well defined over the (possibly smaller) ground field generated in \Bbbk by q—and similarly for $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^+$, $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{\geq}$, etc. Therefore, the assumption that \Bbbk contains c_+ -th and c_- -th roots of q_{ij} , that is required in the non-integral case, is not necessary in the integral one.

3.3.4. Duality among MpQGs with larger tori. Let again Γ_{\pm} be two lattices of rank θ in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ containing Q, and set $\Gamma_{\bullet} := \Gamma_{+} \times \Gamma_{-}$; then we have "toral MpQGs" $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\pm}}^{\pm,0}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0}$ as in Section 3.3.1. Moreover, we have bases $\{\gamma_{s}^{\pm}\}_{s\in I}$ of Γ_{\pm} and corresponding matrices $C_{\pm} = (c_{ij}^{\pm})_{i,j\in I}$ and $C_{\pm}^{-1} = (c_{ij}^{\pm,\prime})_{i,j\in I}$, and the integers $c_{\pm} := |\det(C_{\pm})|$ and $c_{ij}^{\pm,\prime\prime'} := c_{\pm} \cdot c_{ij}^{\pm,\prime}$ ($i, j \in I$) as in Section 3.3.3. In addition, we assume that \Bbbk contains a $(c_{+}c_{-})$ -th root of q_{ij} , say $q_{ij}^{1/(c_{+}c_{-})}$, and that overall the multiparameter

$$\mathbf{q}^{1/(c_+c_-)} := (q_{ij}^{1/(c_+c_-)})_{i,j \in I}$$

is of Cartan type.

It is straightforward to check that the skew-Hopf pairing $\eta: U_q^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_q^{\leq} \to \mathbb{k}$ in Proposition 3.1.4 actually extends to a similar pairing $U_{q,\Gamma_+}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{q,\Gamma_-}^{\leq} \to \mathbb{k}$ given by

$$E_i \otimes L_{\gamma^-} \mapsto 0, \quad K_{\gamma^+} \otimes F_j \mapsto 0, \quad E_i \otimes F_j \mapsto -\delta_{ij} \frac{q_{ii}}{q_{ii} - 1},$$
$$K_{\gamma_i^+} \otimes L_{\gamma_j^-} \mapsto \prod_{h,k \in I} (q_{hk}^{1/(c_+c_-)})^{c_{ih}^{+,\prime\prime} c_{jk}^{-,\prime\prime}}$$

for all $i, j \in I$, and still denoted by η . In particular, this $\eta : U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^{\leq} \to \mathbb{k}$ is still non-degenerate, like its restrictions $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^+ \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^- \to \mathbb{k}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^0 \otimes_{\mathbb{k}} U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^0 \to \mathbb{k}$.

When $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i \in I}^{j \in I}$ is of integral type and $(,)_B : Q \times Q \to \mathbb{Z}$ is the associated pairing—cf. Section 3.3.2—the previous construction may have a simpler description, under the additional assumption that $(\Gamma_+, \Gamma_-)_B \subseteq \mathbb{Z}$ —that is equivalent to either $\Gamma_+ \subseteq \dot{\Gamma}_-^{(\ell)}$ or $\Gamma_- \subseteq \dot{\Gamma}_+^{(r)}$ —so that $(,)_B$ induces a pairing $(,)_B : \Gamma_+ \times \Gamma_- \to \mathbb{Z}$. In the following, we shall briefly refer to such a situation by saying that (Γ_+, Γ_-) is a *pair in duality* (w.r.t. *B*), or that the lattices Γ_+ and Γ_- are *in duality* (w.r.t. *B*). Indeed, under these assumptions we have

$$\eta(K_{\gamma_i^+}, L_{\gamma_j^-}) = \prod_{h,k \in I} (q_{hk}^{1/(c_+c_-)})^{c_{ih}^{+,''}c_{jk}^{-,''}} = q^{(\gamma_i^+, \gamma_j^-)_B};$$

in particular, requiring a (c_+c_-) -th root in k of every q_{hk} is no longer necessary.

Remark 3.3.1. It is easy to see that, using the skew-Hopf pairing η between (suitably chosen) quantum Borel subgroups U_{q,Γ_+}^{\geq} and U_{q,Γ_-}^{\leq} mentioned in Section 3.3.4 above, every MpQG with larger torus, say $U_{q,\Gamma_-}(\mathfrak{g})$, can be realized as a Drinfeld double (of those quantum Borel subgroups), so extending what happens for MpQGs with "standard" torus.

4. Quantum root vectors and PBW theorems for MpQGs

The first purpose of this section is to introduce root vectors for MpQGs. Second, we show that PBW theorems hold true for an MpQG and all its relevant subalgebras.

4.1. Quantum root vectors in MpQGs

For the one-parameter quantum group $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ of Lusztig, several authors introduced quantum analogues of root vectors—or "quantum root vectors"—in different ways, the most common ones being via iterated *q*-brackets or iterated adjoint action. Lusztig gave (cf. [45]) a general procedure, using an action on $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ of the braid group associated with \mathfrak{g} ; later, it was extended to the multiparameter case in [34].

To begin with, let W be the Weyl group of \mathfrak{g} , generated by reflections $s_i = s_{\alpha_i}$ associated with the simple roots α_i of \mathfrak{g} $(i \in I)$, and let $w_0 \in W$ be the longest element in W. Then the number $N := |\Phi^+|$ of positive roots (cf. 2.3.1) of \mathfrak{g} is also the length of any reduced expression of w_0 . Let us fix now one such reduced expression, say $w_0 = s_{i_1}s_{i_2}s_{i_3}\cdots s_{i_{N-1}}s_{i_N}$, so that all the following constructions will actually depend on this specific choice.

Set $\beta^k := s_{i_1} s_{i_2} \cdots s_{i_{k-1}}(\alpha_{i_k})$ for all $k = 1, \dots, N$. Then one has $\{\beta^k\}_{k=1,2,\dots,N} = \Phi^+$; in particular, all positive roots are recovered starting from the fixed reduced expression of w_0 , and, in addition, this also endows Φ^+ with a total order, namely $\beta^k \leq \beta^h \Leftrightarrow k \leq h$. The same method of course can be applied to negative roots.

A similar procedure allows to construct a root vector in g for each positive root. First, consider the braid group \mathbb{B} associated with W, generated by elements \overline{T}_i which lift the

simple reflections $s_i = s_{\alpha_i}$ $(i \in I)$. There is a standard way (cf. for instance [39]) to define a group action of \mathbb{B} onto g that on root space yields $\overline{T}_i(\mathfrak{g}_\beta) = \mathfrak{g}_{s_i(\beta)}$; using this action one can define root vectors via

$$x_{\beta^k} := \overline{T}_{i_1} \overline{T}_{i_2} \cdots \overline{T}_{i_{k-1}} (x_{i_k}) \in \mathfrak{g}_{\beta^k} \quad \forall k = 1, 2, \dots, N,$$

where each x_i is a Chevalley generator in g_{α_i} . It is worth remarking that if β^k is a simple root, say $\beta^k = \alpha_j$, then the root vector x_{β^k} defined above actually coincides with the generator x_j given from scratch, so the entire construction is overall consistent. The same argument can be used to construct negative root vectors.

This type of procedure was "lifted" to the one-parameter quantum case by Lusztig (cf. [45]), who did it introducing a suitable braid group action on $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$; his construction was later extended by Heckenberger to the multiparameter case, that is to $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, as we shall now shortly recall. One defines—see [36, formulas (4.3)–(4.4)]—isomorphisms T_1, \ldots, T_{θ} which yield a \mathbb{B} -action that lifts that on $U(\mathfrak{g})$; using this action one defines "quantum root vectors" $E_{\beta k}$ as given by

$$E_{\beta^k} := T_{i_1} T_{i_2} \cdots T_{i_{k-1}} (E_{i_k}) \in U_{\mathbf{q}}^+ \quad \forall k = 1, 2, \dots, N,$$
(4.1)

where one finds that $E_{\beta^k} = E_j$ whenever $\beta^k = \alpha_j$; similarly one also constructs "(quantum) negative root vectors" $F_{\beta^k} \in U_q^-$. In the following, we shall refer to the E_{β^k} 's or the F_{β^k} 's by loosely calling them "(quantum) root vectors".

It is also remarkable that these quantum root vectors can be realized as iterated braided brackets (e.g., like in [36, Section 4]). This will be of key importance, by the following proposition.

Proposition 4.1.1. Every quantum root vector in $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is proportional to the corresponding quantum root vector in $U_{\mathbf{\check{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ by a coefficient that is a monomial in the $q_{ii}^{\pm 1/2}$'s.

Proof. By Theorem 3.2.2 and Proposition 3.2.4 together we know that

$$U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})_{\sigma} = U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})^{(\bar{\varphi})}$$

for the 2-cocycle σ of $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and a suitable group bicharacter φ of Q. Now denote by E_{α} a quantum root vector in $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and by \check{E}_{α} the corresponding (i.e., built in the same way, for the same root) quantum root vector in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$. Since $\check{q}_{ij} = q^{d_i a_{ij}} = q^{d_j a_{ji}} = \check{q}_{ji}$ for all $i, j \in I$, in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})_{\sigma}$ we have that

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{ad}(E_j)(E_i) &= \operatorname{ad}_{\sigma}(\check{E}_j)(\check{E}_i) = (\check{E}_j)_{(1)} \cdot_{\sigma} \check{E}_i \cdot_{\sigma} \, \mathcal{S}_{\sigma}\left((\check{E}_j)_{(2)}\right) \\ &= \check{E}_j \cdot_{\sigma} \check{E}_i + K_j \cdot_{\sigma} \check{E}_i \cdot_{\sigma} \left(K_j^{-1} \cdot_{\sigma} \check{E}_j\right) \\ &= \sigma(K_j, K_i)\check{E}_j\check{E}_i + \left(\sigma(K_j, K_i)K_j\check{E}_i\right) \cdot_{\sigma} \left(\sigma(K_j^{-1}, K_j)K_j^{-1}\check{E}_j\right) \\ &= \sigma(K_j, K_i)\left(\check{E}_j\check{E}_i + \sigma(K_j^{-1}, K_j)\sigma(K_jK_i, 1)K_j\check{E}_iK_j^{-1}\check{E}_j\sigma^{-1}(K_j, K_j^{-1})\right) \\ &= q_{ji}^{1/2}(\check{E}_j\check{E}_i + \check{q}_{ij}\check{E}_i\check{E}_j) = q_{ji}^{1/2}\left((\check{E}_j)_{(1)} \cdot \check{E}_i \cdot \mathcal{S}\left((\check{E}_j)_{(2)}\right)\right) \\ &= q_{ji}^{1/2} \operatorname{ad}(\check{E}_j)(\check{E}_i). \end{aligned}$$

Therefore, although the adjoint action is not preserved under the 2-cocycle deformation, both elements differ only by a coefficient which is a monomial in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s. Since both quantum root vectors are defined by an iteration of adjoint actions (because of the very definition of the T_i 's) by Lemma 2.2.1 we infer, taking into account the explicit form of σ (whose values are monomials in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s), that the quantum root vectors E_{α} and \check{E}_{α} associated with any root α in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ and in $U_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})_{\sigma}$, respectively, are linked by an identity $E_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^+(\mathfrak{q}^{\pm 1/2})\check{E}_{\alpha}$ for some monomial $m_{\alpha}^+(\mathfrak{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s, as claimed.

The above accounts for all (quantum) *positive* root vectors. A similar argument proves the claim for *negative* root vectors as well.

4.2. PBW theorems for MpQGs

Once we have quantum root vectors, some PBW theorems hold too, stating that suitable ordered products of quantum root vectors and/or toral generators do form a k-basis of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g})$ itself. Here is the exact claim:

Theorem 4.2.1 ("PBW theorem" for $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —cf. [10, Theorem 3.6], [36, Theorem 4.5], and references therein). Assume that quantum root vectors in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ have been defined as above. Then the set of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{b_{i}} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \mid f_{k}, a_{j}, b_{i}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

is a k-basis of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, and similarly if we take the opposite order in Φ^+ . Similar results hold for the subalgebras U_q^{\geq} , U_q^{\leq} , U_q^+ , U_q^- , $U_q^{+,0}$, $U_q^{-,0}$, and U_q^0 .

Proof. This is proved in [10, Theorem 3.6] (also for **q** not of Cartan type).

Remark 4.2.2. It is easy to see that a suitable "PBW theorem" holds as well for any generalized MpQG with larger torus $U_{\mathfrak{g},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —cf. Section 3.3.

4.3. Hopf duality among quantum Borel subgroups

Proposition 3.1.4 provides a skew-Hopf pairing between the two MpQGs of Borel type U_q^{\geq} and U_q^{\leq} , that we denote by η . Again, from [11, Proposition 4.6], we have a complete description of this pairing, in terms of PBW bases (of both sides), namely the following:

Proposition 4.3.1. Keep notation as above. Then

$$\eta \bigg(\prod_{k=1}^{M} E_{\beta_{k}}^{e_{k}} K, \prod_{k=1}^{M} F_{\beta_{k}}^{f_{k}} L \bigg) = \prod_{k=1}^{M} \delta_{e_{k}, f_{k}} \bigg(\frac{(-1)^{h(\beta_{k})} q_{\beta^{k}\beta^{k}}}{q_{\beta^{k}\beta^{k}} - 1} \bigg)^{e_{k}} (e_{k})_{q_{\beta^{k}\beta^{k}}} ! \cdot \eta(K, L)$$

for all e_k , $f_k \in \mathbb{N}$ and all $K \in U_q^{+,0}$, $L \in U_q^{-,0}$, where $h(\beta_k)$ is the height of the root β_k and $q_{\beta k \beta k}$ is defined as in Section 3.2.

Remark 4.3.2. It is straightforward to see that the result above actually extends to the case when—under suitable assumptions—one considers the pairing η between two multiparameter quantum Borel subgroups $U_{q,\Gamma_{\alpha}}^{\geq}$ and $U_{q,\Gamma_{\alpha}}^{\leq}$ like in Section 3.3.4.

4.4. Special products in $U_q(\mathfrak{g}) = (U_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$

When performing calculations in our MpQGs, a convenient strategy is to reduce ourselves to similar calculations in the simpler framework of uniparameter quantum groups. The basic point to start from is the existence of a Hopf algebra isomorphism

$$U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \left(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) \right)_{\sigma}$$

(cf. Theorem 3.2.2) where σ is the 2-cocycle given in Definition 3.2.1. Therefore, we can describe $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as being the coalgebra $(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$ endowed with the new, deformed product $* := \cdot_{\sigma}$ (defined as in Section 2.2.1) and the corresponding, deformed antipode S_{σ} . The "old" product in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ instead will be denoted by $\check{\cdot}$. So hereafter by Y^{*z} or $Y^{\check{\cdot}z}$ we shall denote the z-th power of any $Y \in U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ with respect to either the deformed product * or the old product $\check{\cdot}$, respectively, for any exponent $z \in \mathbb{N}$, or even $z \in \mathbb{Z}$ when Y is invertible.

For later use, we need to introduce some more notation:

Definition 4.4.1. (a) Let \mathcal{A} be an algebra over a field \mathbb{F} , and let $p \in \mathbb{F}$ be *not* a root of unity. For every $H \in \mathcal{A}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and $c \in \mathbb{Z}$, define the elements

$$\binom{H;c}{n}_p := \prod_{s=1}^n \frac{p^{c+1-s}H - 1}{p^s - 1}, \quad \binom{H}{n}_p := \binom{H;0}{n}_p \tag{4.2}$$

that are called *p*-binomial coefficients (or just "*p*-binomials") in *H*.

(b) For every $i \in I$, $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $X_i \in \{E_i, F_i\}$, $Y_\alpha \in \{E_\alpha, F_\alpha\}$ —notation as in Section 4.1—and all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the elements in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$

$$X_{i}^{(n)} := \frac{X_{i}^{n}}{(n)_{q_{ii}}!}, \quad Y_{\alpha}^{(n)} := \frac{Y_{\alpha}^{n}}{(n)_{q_{\alpha\alpha}}!}$$
(4.3)

are called quantum divided powers, or q-divided powers.

Note that if in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ we consider the two products \cdot and *, we have *two* corresponding types of *q*-binomial coefficients, hereafter denoted by $\binom{X;0}{n}_p^{\check{}}$ and $\binom{X;0}{n}_p^{\ast}$. Similarly, we shall consider two types of *q*-divided powers, for which we use notation $Y^{\check{}(n)}$ and $Y^{*(n)}$; indeed, the first type denotes a *q*-divided power in $(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}),\check{})$, and the second one a *q*-divided power in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) = (U_{\check{\mathbf{d}}}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma} = (U_{\check{\mathbf{d}}}(\mathfrak{g}), \ast)$.

4.4.1. Comparison formulas. Some elementary calculations lead to explicit formulas linking same-type objects in $(U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g}),\check{\cdot})$ and in $U_{q}(\mathfrak{g}) = (U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g}),\ast)$; we shall use them later on when studying integral forms of $U_{q}(\mathfrak{g})$.

Concretely, for all $i \in \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$, $n, m \in \mathbb{N}$, $z, z', z'' \in \mathbb{Z}$ $p_s \in \{q, q_s\}$, $X, Y \in \{K, L\}$, and $G_i^{\pm 1} := K_i^{\pm 1} L_i^{\pm 1}$, we have, cf. (4.2) for notation,

$$\begin{split} & E_{i}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} E_{i}^{*(n)}, \quad F_{i}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} F_{i}^{*(n)}, \\ & K_{i}^{*z} = K_{i}^{iz}, \quad L_{i}^{*z} = L_{i}^{iz}, \quad G_{i}^{*z} = G_{i}^{iz}, \\ & \left(\frac{X_{i}}{n}\right)_{p_{i}}^{*} = \left(\frac{X_{i}}{n}\right)_{p_{i}}^{*}, \quad \left(\frac{G_{i}^{\pm 1}}{n}\right)_{q_{ii}}^{*} = \left(\frac{G_{i}^{\pm 1}}{n}\right)_{q_{ii}}^{*}, \\ & E_{i}^{*(n)} * E_{j}^{*(m)} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} q_{na_{i},mag}^{+1/2} q_{j}^{+\binom{n}{2}} E_{i}^{i(n)} E_{j}^{i(m)} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (q_{ij}^{+1/2})^{nm} q_{j}^{+\binom{m}{2}} E_{i}^{i(n)} E_{j}^{i(m)}, \\ & E_{i}^{*(n)} * E_{j}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} q_{na_{i},mag}^{-1/2} q_{j}^{-\binom{m}{2}} E_{i}^{i(n)} E_{j}^{i(m)} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (q_{ij}^{-1/2})^{nm} q_{i}^{-\binom{m}{2}} E_{i}^{i(n)}, \\ & E_{i}^{*(n)} * E_{i2}^{*(n)} * \cdots * E_{is}^{*(n_{2})} = \left(\prod_{j=1}^{s} q_{ij}^{-\binom{m}{2}}\right) \left(\prod_{j$$

$$E_{i}^{*(n)} * {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} E_{i}^{\check{}(n)} \cdot {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*}, \quad {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} * E_{i}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{+\binom{n}{2}} {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} \cdot E_{i}^{\check{}(n)},$$

$$F_{i}^{*(n)} * {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s}(q_{ij}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{s}^{s} - 1} F_{i}^{\check{}(n)} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{p_{j}}^{*} X_{j}^{\check{}c},$$

$${\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} * F_{i}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s}(q_{ji}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{s}^{s} - 1} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{p_{j}}^{*} X_{j}^{\check{}c}} F_{i}^{\check{}(n)},$$

$$F_{i}^{*(n)} * {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} F_{i}^{\check{}(n)} \cdot {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*}, \quad {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} * F_{i}^{*(n)} = q_{i}^{-\binom{n}{2}} {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} \cdot F_{i}^{\check{}(n)}.$$

In addition, more in general for root vectors we have the following. From Proposition 4.1.1 and its proof, recall that—keeping notation from there—if we denote by E_{α} a quantum root vector in $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and by \check{E}_{α} the corresponding (i.e., for the same root) quantum root vector in $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ we have

$$E_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{+} \check{E}_{\alpha}$$
 and $F_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{-} \check{F}_{\alpha}$

for some Laurent monomials $m_{\alpha}^+ = m_{\alpha}^+(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ and $m_{\alpha}^- = m_{\alpha}^-(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s. Then an analysis like above (just a bit finer), for $\alpha, \beta \in \Phi^+$, $j \in \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$, yields

$$\begin{split} E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * E_{\beta}^{*(m)} &= q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (q_{\alpha\beta}^{+1/2})^{nm} q_{\beta}^{+\binom{m}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{+})^{n} (m_{\beta}^{+})^{m} \check{E}_{\alpha}^{:(n)} \check{\cdot} \check{E}_{\beta}^{:(m)}, \\ E_{\alpha_{1}}^{*(n_{1})} * \dots * E_{\alpha_{s}}^{*(n_{s})} &= \left(\prod_{j=1}^{s} q_{\alpha_{j}}^{+\binom{n_{j}}{2}}\right) \left(\prod_{j$$

$$\begin{split} E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} &= q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{+})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha a_{j}}^{+1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} \check{E}_{\alpha}^{*(n)} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{p_{j}}^{;} X_{j}^{;c}, \\ {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} * E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &= q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{+})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha j_{\alpha}}^{+1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{m-c}^{;} X_{j}^{;c} \check{E}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} &= q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{+})^{n} E_{\alpha}^{(n)} : {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{;} : \check{E}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha j_{j}}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{p_{j}}^{;} X_{j}^{;c} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} &* F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha j_{j}}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)} {\binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{p_{j}}^{;} X_{j}^{;c} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} &* F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha j_{j}}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} \binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{m-c} \check{p}_{p_{j}}^{;} X_{j}^{;c} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ {\binom{X_{j}}{m}}_{p_{j}}^{*} &* F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} \sum_{c=0}^{m} p_{j}^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^{c} \frac{p_{j}^{1-s} (q_{\alpha j_{j}}^{-1/2})^{n} - 1}{p_{j}^{s} - 1} \binom{X_{j}}{m-c}}_{m-c} \check{p}_{p_{j}}^{;} X_{j}^{;c} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}, \\ F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &* \binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} F_{\alpha}^{;(n)} : \binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{;}, \\ {\binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{*} &* F_{\alpha}^{*(n)} &= q_{\alpha}^{-\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^{-})^{n} \binom{G_{j}}{m}}_{q_{jj}}^{;} \check{F}_{\alpha}^{;(n)}. \end{cases}$$

5. Integral forms of MpQGs

The main purpose of the present section is to introduce integral forms of our MpQGs; in particular, we shall also provide suitable PBW-like theorems for them.

5.1. Preliminaries on integral forms

In this subsection, we fix the ground for our discussion of integral forms of MpQGs.

5.1.1. Integral forms. Let *S* be any ring and *M* any *S*-module. If *R* is any subring of *S*, we call *R*-integral form (or "integral form over *R*") of *M* any *R*-submodule M_R of *M* whose scalar extension from *R* to *S* is *M*; i.e., $M_R \otimes_R S = M$. When *M* has some richer structure (than the *S*-module one), by "*R*-integral form" we mean an *R*-integral form that, in addition, respects the additional structure; in other words, the definition is like above but one has to replace the words "module" and "submodule" with the words referring to the additional, richer structure. For instance, if *H* is a *Hopf algebra* over *S*, by "*R*-integral form" of it we mean any *Hopf subalgebra* H_R over *R* such that $S \otimes_R H_R = H$.

5.1.2. The ground ring. The integral forms of our MpQGs will be defined over a suitable ground ring. To define it, we begin fixing a multiparameter matrix **q** of Cartan type with entries in the field k, assuming again that the Cartan matrix is indecomposable. Starting from **q**, we fix in k an element $q_{j_0} \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$, now denoted by $q := q_{j_0}$, like in Section 2.3.2, and square roots $q_{ij}^{1/2}$ of all the q_{ij} 's, like in Section 2.3.2.

We denote by $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ the subfield of \Bbbk generated by all the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1}$'s $(i, j \in I)$ along with $q^{\pm 1}$; moreover, we denote by $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ the subfield of \Bbbk generated by all the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s $(i, j \in I)$ and $q^{\pm 1/2}$; then $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ is a field extension of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ that contains also all the square roots $q_i^{\pm 1/2}$'s $(i, j \in I)$ and $q^{\pm 1/2}$'s $(\beta \in \Phi^+)$, for all the q_i 's and q_β 's defined at the beginning of Section 3.2. As a ground ring for our integral forms, we fix the subring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ of \Bbbk generated by all the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s (i, $j \in I$) and $q^{\pm 1}$; moreover, we denote by $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ the subring of \Bbbk generated by all the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s $(i, j \in I)$ and $q^{\pm 1/2}$: this is a ring extension of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ that contains all the square roots $q_i^{\pm 1/2}$'s $(i, j \in I)$ and $q^{\pm 1/2}$: this is a ring extension of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ is just $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$, and similarly that of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ is just $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$.

When **q** is of integral type we have that $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ are generated (as a ring and as a field, respectively) by $q^{\pm 1}$ alone, while $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ are generated by $q^{\pm 1/2}$.

Finally, if we consider MpQGs with larger tori, then we take a ground field \mathcal{F}_{q_c} and a ground ring \mathcal{R}_{q_c} defined like \mathcal{F}_{q} and \mathcal{R}_{q} but replacing the q_{ij}^{-1} 's with the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/c}$'s and $q^{\pm 1}$ by $q^{\pm 1/c}$, with $c_{\pm} := |\det(C_{\pm})|$ and $c := c_{\pm}c_{-}$ (cf. Section 3.3.3, Section 3.3.4).

5.2. Integral forms of "restricted" type

Following Section 3, we consider the multiparameter quantum group $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ associated with \mathbf{q} , defined over \Bbbk ; also, for the special value of $q \in \Bbbk$ fixed above (depending on \mathbf{q}), we pick the MpQG of "canonical type" $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Remark 3.1.2. Moreover, for each $\beta \in \Phi^+$ we consider quantum root vectors E_β and F_β —within $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and within $U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Section 4.1.

Lusztig's quantum groups of "restricted type" were introduced (cf. [45]) as special integral forms of his uniparameter quantum group—which is "almost" $U_{\tilde{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —defined in terms of the so-called "q-binomial coefficients" and "q-divided powers". We shall now perform a similar construction in the multiparameter case.

5.2.1. *q*-binomial coefficients and their arithmetic. Let *p* be any formal indeterminate, $m \in \mathbb{N}$, and $J := \{1, 2, ..., m\}$. We consider the two algebras

$$\boldsymbol{E}_m := \mathbb{Q}(p) \big[\{ X_i^{\pm 1} \}_{i \in J} \big], \quad \mathcal{E}_m := \mathbb{Q}(p) \big[\{ \chi_i^{\pm 1} \}_{i \in J} \big]$$

of Laurent polynomials in the set of indeterminates $\{X_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in J}$ and $\{\chi_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in J}$, respectively, on the field $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ of rational functions in p with coefficients in \mathbb{Q} . Both algebras bear unique Hopf algebra structures—over $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ —for which the $X_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $\chi_i^{\pm 1}$'s are group-like, i.e., $\Delta(X_i^{\pm 1}) = X_i^{\pm 1} \otimes X_i^{\pm 1}$, $\epsilon(X_i^{\pm 1}) = 1$, $\delta(X_i^{\pm 1}) = X_i^{\mp 1} = 1$ for E_m and $\Delta(\chi_i^{\pm 1}) = \chi_i^{\pm 1} \otimes \chi_i^{\pm 1}$, $\epsilon(\chi_i^{\pm 1}) = 1$, $\delta(\chi_i^{\pm 1}) = 1$ for \mathcal{E}_m .

The following result lists some properties of p-binomial coefficients (cf. Definition 4.4.1 (a)), taken from [23, Section 3] (anyway, everything comes easily by induction).

Lemma 5.2.1. Let \mathcal{A} be any algebra over a field \mathbb{F} , and let $p \in \mathbb{F}$ be not a root of unity. Let $X, Y, M^{\pm 1} \in \mathcal{A}$ with XY = YX. Then for $t, s \in \mathbb{N}$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$, we have

$$\begin{pmatrix} XY;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \sum_{s=0}^{t} p^{(s-c_{y})(s-t)} \begin{pmatrix} X;c_{X}\\t-s \end{pmatrix}_{p} Y^{t-s} \begin{pmatrix} Y;c_{Y}\\s \end{pmatrix}_{p} \quad \forall c_{X} + c_{Y} = c,$$

$$MM^{-1} = 1 = M^{-1}M, \quad \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\0 \end{pmatrix}_{p} = 1, \quad (p-1) \begin{pmatrix} M;0\\1 \end{pmatrix}_{p} = M-1,$$

$$M^{\pm 1} \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} M^{\pm 1}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} \begin{pmatrix} M;c-t\\s \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \begin{pmatrix} t+s\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t+s \end{pmatrix}_{p},$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} M;c+1\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} - p^{t} \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t-1 \end{pmatrix}_{p} \quad \forall t \ge 1,$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} M;c+1\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} - \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = p^{c-t+1}M \begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t-1 \end{pmatrix}_{p} \quad \forall t \ge 1,$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} M;c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \sum_{s\ge 0}^{s\le c,t} p^{(c-s)(t-s)} \begin{pmatrix} c\\s \end{pmatrix}_{p} \begin{pmatrix} M;0\\t-s \end{pmatrix}_{p} \quad \forall c \ge 0,$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} M;-c\\t \end{pmatrix}_{p} = \sum_{s=0}^{t} (-1)^{s} p^{-t(c+s)+\binom{s+1}{2}} \begin{pmatrix} s+c-1\\s \end{pmatrix}_{p} \begin{pmatrix} M;0\\t-s \end{pmatrix}_{p} \quad \forall c \ge 1.$$

If, in addition, A is a Hopf algebra and $M^{\pm 1}$ is group-like, then

$$\begin{split} \Delta \left(\begin{pmatrix} M; c \\ t \end{pmatrix}_p \right) &= \sum_{r+s=t} p^{-r(s-c_2)} \begin{pmatrix} M; c_1 \\ r \end{pmatrix}_p \otimes M^r \begin{pmatrix} M; c_2 \\ s \end{pmatrix}_p \quad \forall c_1 + c_2 = c, \\ \epsilon \left(\begin{pmatrix} M; c \\ t \end{pmatrix}_p \right) &= \begin{pmatrix} c \\ t \end{pmatrix}_p, \quad \mathcal{S} \left(\begin{pmatrix} M; c \\ t \end{pmatrix}_p \right) = (-1)^t p^{ct - \binom{t}{2}} M^{-t} \begin{pmatrix} M; t-c-1 \\ t \end{pmatrix}_p, \\ \Delta (M^{\pm 1}) &= M^{\pm 1} \otimes M^{\pm 1}, \quad \epsilon (M^{\pm 1}) = 1, \quad \mathcal{S} (M^{\pm 1}) = M^{\mp 1}. \end{split}$$

Inside the $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ -vector spaces E_m and \mathcal{E}_m , we consider the $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -integral form of Laurent polynomials with coefficients in $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$, namely

$$E_{m,\mathbb{Z}} := \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}] [\{X_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in J}], \quad \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}} := \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}] [\{\chi_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in J}]$$

which in fact are both Hopf subalgebras (of E_m and \mathcal{E}_m) over $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$.

Fix some $d_i \in \mathbb{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ and powers $p_i := p^{d_i}$ for each $i \in J$. Then a unique $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ bilinear pairing $\langle , \rangle : E_m \times \mathcal{E}_m \to \mathbb{Q}(p)$ exists, given by $\langle X_i^{z_i}, \chi_j^{\zeta_j} \rangle := p_i^{\delta_{ij} z_i \zeta_j}$ (for all $z_i, \zeta_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $i, j \in J$). By restriction, this clearly yields a similar $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -valued pairing between the $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -integral forms $E_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$ and $\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$; indeed, this is even a Hopf pairing (cf. Definition 2.1.2). Finally, define

$$(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ} := \left\{ f \in \boldsymbol{E}_{m} \mid \langle f, \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}} \rangle \subseteq \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}] \right\}.$$

It follows from definitions and $\binom{n}{k}_{p_i} \in \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ $(n, k \in \mathbb{N})$, cf. 2.3.4, that

$$X_i^{\pm 1}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} X_i^{\pm 1}; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{p_i} \in (\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ \quad \forall i \in J, \ c \in \mathbb{Z}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(5.1)

Now set

$$\binom{X_J;0}{\underline{n}}_{\underline{p}} X_J^{-\lfloor \underline{n}/2 \rfloor} := \prod_{i \in J} \binom{X_i;0}{\underline{n}}_{p_i} X_i^{-\lfloor n_i/2 \rfloor} \text{ for every } \underline{n} := (n_i)_{i \in J} \in \mathbb{N}^J,$$

where $\lfloor n_i/2 \rfloor$ is the greatest natural number less than or equal to n/2. Then we have the following proposition.

Proposition 5.2.2 ([23, Theorem 3.1]). (a) $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ}$ is a free $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -module, with basis

$$\mathbb{B}_m := \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} X_J \\ \underline{n} \end{pmatrix}_{\underline{p}} X_J^{-\lfloor \underline{n}/2 \rfloor} \mid \underline{n} \in \mathbb{N}^J \right\}.$$

(b) $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ}$ is the $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -subalgebra of \mathbf{E}_m generated by all the $\binom{X_i;c}{n}_{p_i}$'s and the X_i^{-1} 's, or by all the $\binom{X_i;c}{n}_{p_i}$'s and the X_i 's. In fact, it can be presented as the Hopf $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -algebra with generators $\binom{X_i;c}{n}_{p_i}$, $X_i^{\pm 1}$ —for all $i \in I$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$ —and relations stating that all generators commute with each other plus all relations like in Lemma 5.2.1 but with $\binom{X_i;c}{n}_{p_i}$, $X_i^{\pm 1}$, and p_i replacing $\binom{M;c}{n}_p$, $M^{\pm 1}$, and p, respectively, for all $i \in I$; the Hopf structure then is given again by the same formulas as in Lemma 5.2.1 now applied to the given generators.

Proof. Due to (5.1), the $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -subalgebra of E_m generated by all the $\binom{X_i;c}{n}_{p_i}$'s and the X_i^{-1} 's is contained in $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$ —and similarly if we replace each $X_i^{\pm 1}$ with its inverse $X_i^{\pm 1}$. Thus to prove the whole claim, it is enough to show that $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$ admits \mathbb{B}_m as $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -basis; indeed, we already have that the $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -span of \mathbb{B}_m is contained in $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$, so to prove (a) it is enough to show that any $f \in (\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$ can be written uniquely as a $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -linear combination of elements in \mathbb{B}_m .

To begin with, E_m over $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ has as basis the set $\{X_J^{\underline{z}} := \prod_{i \in J} X_i^{z_i} | \underline{z} := (z_i)_{i \in J} \in \mathbb{Z}^J\}$ and from this one easily sees that the set $\mathbb{B}_m := \{\binom{X_J}{n}_p X_J^{-\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} | \underline{n} \in \mathbb{N}^J\}$ is a $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ -basis too, which is contained in $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$ by (5.1). Now consider the monomials $\chi_{\underline{\nu}} := \prod_{j \in J} \chi_j^{\nu_j}$ (with $\underline{\nu} := (\nu_j)_{j \in J} \in \mathbb{N}^J$) in the χ_i 's. By construction, one has

$$\left\langle \left(\begin{pmatrix} X_J \\ \underline{n} \end{pmatrix}_{\underline{p}} X_J^{-\lfloor \underline{n}/2 \rfloor}, \chi_{\underline{\nu}} \right\rangle = \prod_{i \in J} \begin{pmatrix} \nu_i \\ n_i \end{pmatrix}_{p_i} p_i^{-\nu_i \lfloor n_i/2 \rfloor} \quad \forall \underline{n}, \underline{\nu} \in \mathbb{N}^J.$$
(5.2)

Let \leq be the order relation in \mathbb{N}^J given by the product of the standard order in \mathbb{N} , so $\underline{n} \leq \underline{\nu} \Leftrightarrow n_i \leq \nu_i \ \forall i \in \mathfrak{J}$. As $\binom{\nu_i}{n_i}_{p_i} \neq 0 \Leftrightarrow n_i \leq \nu_i$, by (5.2) one has

$$\left\langle \left(\begin{array}{c} X_J \\ \underline{n} \end{array} \right)_{\underline{p}} X_J^{-\lfloor \underline{n}/2 \rfloor}, \chi_{\underline{\nu}} \right\rangle \neq 0 \Leftrightarrow \underline{n} \leq \underline{\nu} \quad (\underline{n}, \underline{\nu} \in \mathbb{N}^J).$$
(5.3)

Now pick an $f \in (\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ} \setminus \{0\}$, and expand it (uniquely) as a $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ -linear combination of elements in \mathbb{B}_m , say $f = \sum_{s=1}^N c_s {X_J \choose \underline{n}^{(s)}}_p X^{-\lfloor \underline{n}^{(s)}/2 \rfloor}$ for some $c_s \in \mathbb{Q}(p) \setminus \{0\}$. Choose any index $\sigma \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$ such that \underline{n}_{σ} is minimal in $\{\underline{n}^{(1)}, \ldots, \underline{n}^{(N)}\}$; then by (5.3) above and by ${n \choose n}_{p_i} = 1$ we get

$$\langle f, \underline{\chi}_{\underline{n}^{(\sigma)}} \rangle = \sum_{s=1}^{N} c_s \left\langle \begin{pmatrix} X_J \\ \underline{n}^{(s)} \end{pmatrix}_{\underline{p}} X_J^{-\lfloor \underline{n}^{(s)}/2 \rfloor}, \underline{\chi}_{\underline{n}^{(\sigma)}} \right\rangle = c_{\sigma} \prod_{i \in J} p_i^{-\underline{n}_i^{(\sigma)} \lfloor \underline{n}_i^{(\sigma)}/2 \rfloor}$$

so that $\langle f, \underline{\chi}_{\underline{n}^{(\sigma)}} \rangle \in \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ —because $f \in (\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ} \setminus \{0\}$ —implies at once $c_{\sigma} \in \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$. By induction on N, one then concludes that *all* coefficients $c_s(s = 1, ..., N)$ in the expansion of f actually lie in $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$, q.e.d.

Finally, the presentation mentioned in claim (b) follows from [23, Section 3.4].

As a direct consequence of the above lemma, we have the following proposition.

Proposition 5.2.3. $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ}$ is a Hopf $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -subalgebra of E_m . Therefore, the former is a $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -integral form of the latter.

For later use, we finish the present discussion with another result that gives the dual, somehow, of what we found for $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^\circ$: it concerns the "bidual" space

$$\left(\left(\mathscr{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}\right)^{\circ}\right)^{\circ} := \left\{t \in \mathscr{E}_{m} \mid \left\langle\left(\mathscr{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}\right)^{\circ}, t\right\rangle \subseteq \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]\right\}\right\}$$

Proposition 5.2.4. The "bidual space" $((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$ coincides with $\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$.

Proof. By definition $((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ} \supseteq \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$, we have to prove the converse inclusion.

Let $t \in ((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$ and expand it with respect to the $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ -basis of \mathcal{E}_m made of the Laurent monomials $\chi_{\underline{\zeta}} := \prod_{j \in J} \chi_j^{\zeta_j}$ (with $\underline{\zeta} := (\zeta_j)_{j \in J} \in \mathbb{Z}^J$) in the χ_j 's. This means writing t as $t = \sum_{\underline{\zeta} \in \mathbb{Z}^J} c_{\underline{\zeta}} \chi_{\underline{\zeta}}$ for suitable $c_{\underline{\zeta}} \in \mathbb{Q}(p)$, almost all being zero; we denote by $n(t) \in \mathbb{N}$ the number of all such non-zero coefficients. We must show that $t \in \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$, i.e., all the $c_{\underline{\zeta}}$'s belong to $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$; we do it by induction on n(t).

As a first step, we assume that for all $\underline{\zeta} := (\zeta)_{j \in J}$ such that $c_{\underline{\zeta}} \neq 0$ we have $\zeta_j \ge 0$ for all $j \in J$. Then choose a $\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow} \in \mathbb{Z}^J$ such that $c_{\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}} \neq 0$ and $\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}$ is *maximal* for that property with respect to the standard product order on \mathbb{Z}^J ; in other words, there exists no $\underline{\zeta} \neq \underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}$ such that $c_{\underline{\zeta}} \neq 0$ and $\zeta_i \ge \zeta_i^{\uparrow}$ for all $j \in J$. Then we have

$$\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}] \ni \left\langle \left(\frac{X_J}{\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}} \right)_{\underline{p}}, t \right\rangle = \sum_{\underline{\zeta} \in \mathbb{Z}^J} c_{\underline{\zeta}} \left\langle \left(\frac{X_J}{\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}} \right)_{\underline{p}}, \chi_{\underline{\zeta}} \right\rangle = \sum_{\underline{\zeta} \in \mathbb{Z}^J} c_{\underline{\zeta}} \prod_{j \in J} \binom{\zeta_j}{\zeta_j^{\uparrow}}_p,$$

by the maximality of ζ^{\uparrow} , and the properties of *q*-binomial coefficients. Also we have

$$\binom{\zeta_j}{\zeta_j^{\uparrow}}_p = \delta_{\underline{\zeta},\underline{\zeta}^{\uparrow}},$$

thus the above eventually gives $c_{\xi^{\uparrow}} \in \mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$, q.e.d. Now look at $t' := t - c_{\xi^{\uparrow}} \chi_{\xi^{\uparrow}}$; by construction we have $n(t') = n(t) - 1 \leq n(t)$, hence we may assume by induction that $t' \in \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$. Then $t = t' + c_{\xi^{\uparrow}} \chi_{\xi^{\uparrow}} \in \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$ too, q.e.d.

At last, notice that $((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$ is a $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -subalgebra. In fact, this follows at once from the fact that $(\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ}$ is a $\mathbb{Z}[p, p^{-1}]$ -coalgebra—and we have the perfect Hopf pairing \langle , \rangle between \mathcal{E}_m and \mathbf{E}_m . As clearly seen that all the $\chi_{\underline{\zeta}}$'s do belong to $((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$ and are invertible in it, it follows that for any $t \in \mathcal{E}_m$ and for any $\underline{\zeta}' \in \mathbb{Z}^J$ one has $t \in ((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$ if and only if $t\chi_{\underline{\zeta}'} \in ((\mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}})^{\circ})^{\circ}$. Now, choosing a proper $\underline{\zeta}' \in \mathbb{Z}^J$, we can get $t\chi_{\underline{\zeta}'}$ such that in its $\mathbb{Q}(p)$ -linear expansion in the $\chi_{\underline{\zeta}}$'s, say $t\chi_{\underline{\zeta}'} = \sum_{\underline{\zeta} \in \mathbb{Z}^J} c_{\underline{\zeta}}\chi_{\underline{\zeta}}$, for all the $\underline{\zeta} = (\zeta_j)_{j \in J}$'s such that $c_{\underline{\zeta}} \neq 0$ we have $\zeta_j \geq 0$ for all $j \in J$. But then $t' := t\chi_{\underline{\zeta}'}$ is of the type we considered above, for which we did prove that $t' := t\chi_{\underline{\zeta}'} \in \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$; so the previous analysis gives $t \in \mathcal{E}_{m,\mathbb{Z}}$ too.

5.2.2. The toral part of restricted MpQGs. The restricted integral form of a uniparameter quantum group $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ was introduced by Lusztig as *q*-analogue of Chevalley's \mathbb{Z} -form of $U(\mathfrak{g})$; we consider here its modified version as in [23], where specific changes were done in the choice of the toral part. The construction in [23] immediately extends to $U_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$, hence now we want to further extend it to the general case of any multiparameter $U_{\mathfrak{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$; nevertheless, a (mild) restriction on \mathfrak{q} is necessary, in the following terms:

Note. From now on, all along the present section we assume that **q** is of integral type (as well as Cartan, as usual), say $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ as in Section 2.3.2. Therefore (cf. Section 5.1.2) $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, resp. $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, is just the subring of \Bbbk generated by $q^{\pm 1}$, resp. $q^{\pm 1/2}$, and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$, resp. $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, is the subfield of \Bbbk generated by $q^{\pm 1}$.

In the following, whatever object we shall introduce that bear a structure of module over \mathcal{R}_q , resp. over \mathcal{F}_q , will also have its natural counterpart defined over $\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$, resp. over $\mathcal{F}_q^{\checkmark}$, that is also a scalar extension of the previous one.

In the following, $U_q(g)$ will be the MpQG associated with **q** as in Definition 3.1.1. Inside it—more precisely, inside its toral part—we want to apply the construction presented in Section 5.2.1, for suitable choices of the X_i 's, the χ_i 's, and the p_i 's.

Recall that $I := \{1, \ldots, \theta\}$. Define $G_i^{\pm 1} := K_i^{\pm 1} L_i^{\mp 1}$ ($\in U_q(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{h}) := U_q^0$) for all $i \in I$, and consider inside U_q^0 the \mathcal{F}_q -subalgebra generated by the $K_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $G_i^{\pm 1}$'s, namely $\mathbf{E}_{2\theta} := \mathcal{F}_q[\{K_i^{\pm 1}, G_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i,j \in I}]$; note also that taking the $L_i^{\pm 1}$'s as generators instead of the $G_i^{\pm 1}$'s will give the same algebra. As a matter of fact, since the $K_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $G_i^{\pm 1}$'s are group-like, this $\mathbf{E}_{2\theta}$ is indeed a Hopf \mathcal{F}_q -subalgebra of U_q^0 .

In the dual space $(U_q^0)^*$, we consider the \mathcal{F}_q -algebra morphisms $\dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm 1}$ and $\gamma_i^{\pm 1}$, for $i \in I$, uniquely defined by

$$\left\langle K_{i}^{z_{i}},\dot{\kappa}_{j}^{\zeta_{j}}\right\rangle := q^{\delta_{ij}z_{i}\zeta_{j}}, \quad \left\langle G_{i}^{z_{i}},\dot{\kappa}_{j}^{\zeta_{j}}\right\rangle := 1, \quad \left\langle K_{i}^{z_{i}},\gamma_{j}^{\zeta_{j}}\right\rangle := 1, \quad \left\langle G_{i}^{z_{i}},\gamma_{j}^{\zeta_{j}}\right\rangle := q_{ii}^{\delta_{ij}z_{i}\zeta_{j}}$$

(cf. Section 5.1.2) for all $z_i, \zeta_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $i, j \in J$. Setting also $\hat{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta} := \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}[\{\dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm 1}, \gamma_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i,j \in I}]$ for the subalgebra in $(U_{\mathbf{q}}^0)^*$ generated by the $\dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $\gamma_i^{\pm 1}$'s, these formulas yield a non-degenerate $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -pairing between $E_{2\theta}$ and $\dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta}$. In fact, the latter is a Hopf algebra (the $\dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm 1}$'s and $\gamma_i^{\pm 1}$'s being group-like), so this is actually a *Hopf* pairing.

Now $E_{2\theta}$ and $\dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta}$, paired as explained, can play the role of E_m and \mathcal{E}_m in Section 5.2.1 above, so we apply to them the construction presented there. Taking their

corresponding \mathcal{R}_q -integral form of Laurent polynomials with coefficients in \mathcal{R}_q , namely

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big[\{ K_i^{\pm 1}, G_i^{\pm 1} \}_{i \in I} \big] \quad \text{and} \quad \dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big[\{ \dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm 1}, \gamma_i^{\pm 1} \}_{i \in I} \big],$$

we have Hopf subalgebras over \mathcal{R}_q , and the previously given pairing restricts to a nondegenerate \mathcal{R}_q -valued pairing among these two integral forms.

Now assume in addition that the multiparameter **q** is of strongly integral type, say $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij} = q^{d_i t_{ij}^+} = q^{d_j t_{ij}^-})_{i,j \in I}$. Then besides the previous construction we can perform a second, parallel one, as follows.

Inside $\dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_q}$, we consider now $\kappa_i^{\pm 1} := \dot{\kappa}_i^{\pm d_i}$ (for $i \in I$), for which we have

$$\left\langle K_i^{z_i}, \kappa_j^{\zeta_j} \right\rangle := q^{\delta_{ij} d_i z_i \zeta_j}, \quad \left\langle G_i^{z_i}, \kappa_j^{\zeta_j} \right\rangle := 1$$

for all $z_i, \zeta_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $i, j \in J$, and set $\mathcal{E}_{2\theta} := \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}[\{\kappa_i^{\pm 1}, \gamma_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i,j \in I}]$ for the subalgebra in $\dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}$ —hence in $(U_{\mathbf{q}}^0)^*$ too—generated by the $\kappa_i^{\pm 1}$'s and the $\gamma_i^{\pm 1}$'s. Then $\mathcal{E}_{2\theta}$ is in fact a Hopf $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -algebra (the $\kappa_i^{\pm 1}$'s being group-like, like the $\gamma_i^{\pm 1}$'s), and the above formulas provide a non-degenerate Hopf pairing. Taking now

$$E_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \Big[\{K_i^{\pm 1}, G_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I} \Big] \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{E}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \Big[\{\kappa_i^{\pm 1}, \gamma_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I} \Big],$$

we have Hopf subalgebras over \mathcal{R}_q , and a non-degenerate \mathcal{R}_q -valued pairing between them provided by restriction of the previous one. Basing on all the above, we can now introduce the objects we are mainly interested into as follows.

Definition 5.2.5. (a) $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} := (\dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}})^{\circ} = \{ f \in \mathbf{E}_{2\theta} \mid \langle f, \dot{\mathcal{E}}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \}$ if \mathbf{q} is (just) *integral*.

(b)
$$U_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} := (\mathcal{E}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}})^{\circ} = \{ f \in E_{2\theta} \mid \langle f, \mathcal{E}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \} \text{ if } \mathbf{q} \text{ is strongly integral.}$$

By the analysis and results in Section 5.2.1, applied to the present situation, we have the following proposition.

Proposition 5.2.6. (a) $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{0}$ is a Hopf \mathcal{R}_{q} -subalgebra of $E_{2\theta}$, generated by all the $\binom{K_{i};c}{k}_{q}$'s, the $\binom{G_{i}^{-1};c}{g}_{q_{ii}}$'s, and the $G_{i}^{\pm 1}$'s.

(b) $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{a}}^{0}$ is a free $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -module, with basis—cf. (4.2) for notation—

$$\left\{\prod_{i=1}^{\theta} \binom{K_i}{k_i}_q K_i^{-\lfloor k_i/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i=1}^{\theta} \binom{G_i}{g_i}_{q_{ii}} G_i^{-\lfloor g_i/2 \rfloor} \mid k_i, g_i \in \mathbb{N} \,\,\forall i = 1, \dots, \theta\right\}$$

(c) $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$ is isomorphic to the Hopf $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -algebra with generators $\binom{K_{i};c}{k_{i}}_{q}$, $K_{i}^{\pm 1}$, $\binom{G_{i};c}{g_{i}}_{g_{ii}}$, $G_{i}^{\pm 1}$ (for all $i \in I$, $k_{i}, g_{i} \in \mathbb{N}$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$) and relations stating that all these generators commute with each other, plus all relations like in Lemma 5.2.1 but with $\binom{K_{i};c}{k_{i}}_{q}$, $K_{i}^{\pm 1}$, q and $\binom{G_{i};c}{g_{i}}_{q_{ii}}$, $G_{i}^{\pm 1}$, q_{ii} replacing $\binom{M;c}{n}_{p}$, $M^{\pm 1}$, and p, respectively, for all $i \in I$. Accordingly, the Hopf structure of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$ is also given in terms of generators by formulas as in Lemma 5.2.1 but now applied to the given generators.

(d)–(e)–(f) When **q** is strongly integral, similar claims hold true for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$, up to replacing everywhere each generator $\binom{K_{i};c}{k_{i}}_{q}$ and the parameter q with the corresponding generator $\binom{K_{i};c}{k_{i}}_{q_{i}}$ and the parameter $q_{i} = q^{d_{i}}$, respectively.

(g) $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$ is a Hopf $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$.

One last important observation is in order:

Remark 5.2.7. Definitions imply that, beside all the generators $G_i^{\pm 1}$, $\begin{pmatrix} G_i;c \\ g_i \end{pmatrix}_{q_{ii}}$, $K_i^{\pm 1}$, and $\begin{pmatrix} K_i;c \\ k_i \end{pmatrix}_q$, the algebra \hat{U}_q^0 contains all $L_i^{\pm 1}$'s and $\begin{pmatrix} L_i;c \\ l_i \end{pmatrix}_q$'s—as they give values in \mathcal{R}_q when paired with $\mathcal{E}_{2\theta,\mathcal{R}_q}$. This restores a perfect "symmetry" in the roles of the K_i 's and the L_i 's, which is not apparent in the very definition of \hat{U}_q^0 . Indeed, one can easily prove that \hat{U}_q^0 can be also generated by generators built from "L" instead of "K;" and similarly for \hat{U}_q^0 . So replacing "K" by "L" everywhere yields a twin statement of Proposition 5.2.6.

5.2.3. Restricted MpQGs. We are now ready to introduce our generalization to MpQGs of the notion of restricted integral form introduced by Lusztig for $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ (and later modified in [23]). We keep the restriction that \mathbf{q} must be of *integral type*, say $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ with $B = (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$, as in Section 2.3.2.

Again, hereafter $U_q(g)$ denotes the MpQG associated with q as in Definition 3.1.1.

We recall from Definition 4.4.1 (b) the notion of *q*-divided powers: given $i \in I$, $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $X_i \in \{E_i, F_i\}$, $Y_\alpha \in \{E_\alpha, F_\alpha\}$, and $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we call *q*-divided powers the elements $X_i^{(n)} := X_i^n/(n)_{q_{ii}}!$ and $Y_\alpha^{(n)} := Y_\alpha^n/(n)_{q_{\alpha}\alpha}!$ in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$.

The following result, about commutation relations between quantum binomial coefficients and quantum divided powers, is proved by a straightforward induction.

Lemma 5.2.8. Let $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ be of integral type.

(a) For any $i \in I$, $m, n, h \in \mathbb{N}$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$, $\kappa, \lambda \in Q$, $X, Y \in \{K_{\kappa}L_{\lambda} \mid \kappa, \lambda \in Q\}$, and $G_{i}^{\pm 1} := K_{i}^{\pm 1}L_{i}^{\mp 1}$, we have

$$\binom{K_{\kappa}L_{\lambda};c}{h}_{q}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\binom{K_{\kappa}L_{\lambda};c-n(B^{T}\cdot\kappa-B\cdot\lambda)_{j}}{h}_{q},$$

$$\binom{K_{\kappa}L_{\lambda};c}{h}_{q}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\binom{K_{\kappa}L_{\lambda};c+n(B^{T}\cdot\kappa-B\cdot\lambda)_{j}}{h}_{q},$$

$$\binom{G_{i};c}{h}_{q_{ii}}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\binom{G_{i};c-na_{ij}}{h}_{q_{ii}},$$

$$\binom{G_{i};c}{h}_{q_{ii}}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\binom{G_{i};c+na_{ij}}{h}_{q_{ii}},$$

$$E_{i}^{(m)}F_{i}^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m\wedge n}F_{i}^{(n-s)}q_{ii}^{s}\binom{G_{i};2s-m-n}{s}_{q_{ii}}L_{i}^{s}E_{i}^{(m-s)}$$

where $(B^T \cdot \kappa - B \cdot \lambda)_j = \sum_{i \in I} (b_{ij}\kappa_i - b_{ji}\lambda_i)$ for $\kappa = \sum_{i \in I} \kappa_i \alpha_i$, $\lambda = \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i \alpha_i$.

Moreover, for the Hopf structure, on q-divided powers we have formulas

$$\Delta(E_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n E_i^{(n-s)} K_i^s \otimes E_i^{(s)}, \quad \epsilon(E_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \delta(E_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{+\binom{n}{2}} K_i^{-n} E_i^{(n)},$$

$$\Delta(F_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n F_i^{(n-s)} \otimes F_i^{(s)} L_i^{n-s}, \quad \epsilon(F_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \delta(F_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{-\binom{n}{2}} F_i^{(n)} L_i^{-n},$$

while for $K_i^{\pm 1}$, $G_i^{\pm 1}$, and q-binomial coefficients $\binom{K_i;c}{h}_q$, $\binom{G_i;c}{h}_{q_{ii}}$ we have formulas like in Lemma 5.2.1, with M and p replaced by K_i and q or by G_i and q_{ii} .

(b) In addition, if **q** is of strongly integral type, say $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij} = q^{d_i t_{ij}^+} = q^{d_j t_{ij}^-})_{i,j \in I}$, then besides all the above formulas we also have

$$\binom{K_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\binom{K_{i};c-nt_{ij}^{+}}{h}_{q_{i}}, \quad \binom{K_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\binom{K_{i};c+nt_{ij}^{+}}{h}_{q_{i}}, \\ \binom{L_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\binom{L_{i};c+nt_{ji}^{-}}{h}_{q_{i}}, \quad \binom{L_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\binom{L_{i};c-nt_{ji}^{-}}{h}_{q_{i}},$$

and formulas for the Hopf structure on q-binomial coefficients $\binom{K_i;c}{n}_{q_i}$ and $\binom{L_i;c}{n}_{q_i}$ like in Lemma 5.2.1, with M and p replaced by K_i and q_i or by L_i and q_i .

We can now extend Lusztig's definition of "*restricted* quantum universal enveloping algebra". Indeed, a straightforward extension requires that \mathbf{q} be strongly integral; nevertheless, we consider also a more general definition when \mathbf{q} is just integral.

Definition 5.2.9. Let $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ be an MpQG over the field \mathcal{F}_q as in Definition 3.1.1. We define a bunch of \mathcal{R}_q -subalgebras of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, with a specific set of generators, as follows:

(a) If \mathbf{q} is of integral type, we set

$$\begin{split} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &:= \langle F_{i}^{(n)} \rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \qquad \qquad \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} := \langle E_{i}^{(n)} \rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \\ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} &:= \left\langle L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} L_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \qquad \qquad \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} := \left\langle F_{i}^{(n)}, L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} L_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \\ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} &:= \left\langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} K_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \qquad \qquad \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} := \left\langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} K_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q}, E_{i}^{(n)} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \\ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}} &= \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(g) := \left\langle \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cup \{F_{i}^{(n)}, E_{i}^{(n)}\}_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}} \right\rangle. \end{split}$$

(b) If **q** is of strongly integral type, we set

$$\begin{split} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &:= \langle F_{i}^{(n)} \rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}} \quad \left(= \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \right), \quad \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} := \langle E_{i}^{(n)} \rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}} \quad \left(= \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} \right), \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} &:= \left\langle L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} L_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{i}} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \quad \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} := \left\langle F_{i}^{(n)}, L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} L_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{i}} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} &:= \left\langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} K_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{i}} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \quad \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} := \left\langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} K_{i} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{i}}, E_{i}^{(n)} \right\rangle_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} &= \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) := \left\langle \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cup \{F_{i}^{(n)}, E_{i}^{(n)}\}_{i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}} \right\rangle. \end{split}$$

In the sequel, we shall refer to all these objects as to restricted MpQGs.

The "restricted" MpQGs introduced in Definition 5.2.9 admit a presentation by generators and relations, which generalizes the one in the canonical case (cf. [23]):

Theorem 5.2.10. (a) Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ be of integral type. Then $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}} = \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is (isomorphic to) the associative, unital $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -algebra with the following presentation by generators and relations. The generators are all elements of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^0$ as well as all elements $F_i^{(n)}$, $E_i^{(n)}$ (for all $i \in I$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$), and the relations holding true inside $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^0$ as well as the following ones:

$$\begin{split} & K_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} = q^{\pm nb_{ij}}E_{j}^{(n)}K_{i}^{\pm 1}, & K_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} = q^{\mp nb_{ij}}F_{j}^{(n)}K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ & L_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} = q^{\mp nb_{ji}}E_{j}^{(n)}L_{i}^{\pm 1}, & L_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} = q^{\pm nb_{ji}}F_{j}^{(n)}L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ & G_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} = q_{ii}^{\pm na_{ij}}E_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, & G_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} = q_{ii}^{\mp na_{ij}}F_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ & G_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} = q_{ii}^{\pm na_{ij}}E_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, & G_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} = q_{ii}^{\mp na_{ij}}F_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ & \left(\frac{K_{i};c}{h}\right)_{q}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\left(\frac{K_{i};c+nb_{ij}}{h}\right)_{q}, & \left(\frac{K_{i};c}{h}\right)_{q}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\left(\frac{K_{i};c+nb_{ji}}{h}\right)_{q}, \\ & \left(\frac{G_{i};c}{h}\right)_{q,ii}E_{j}^{(n)} = E_{j}^{(n)}\left(\frac{G_{i};c+na_{ij}}{h}\right)_{q_{ii}}, & \left(\frac{G_{i};c}{h}\right)_{q_{ii}}F_{j}^{(n)} = F_{j}^{(n)}\left(\frac{G_{i};c-na_{ij}}{h}\right)_{q_{ii}}, \\ & X_{i}^{(r)}X_{i}^{(s)} = \left(\frac{r+s}{r}\right)_{q_{ii}}X_{i}^{(r+s)}, & X_{i}^{(0)} = 1 \quad \forall X \in \{E, F\}, \\ & \sum_{r+s=1-a_{ij}}(-1)^{s}q_{ii}^{(k)}q_{ij}X_{i}^{(r)}X_{j}^{(1)}X_{i}^{(s)} = 0 \quad \forall X \in \{E, F\}, \forall i \neq j, \\ & E_{i}^{(m)}F_{i}^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m \wedge n}F_{i}^{(n-s)}q_{ii}^{s}\left(\frac{G_{i};2s-m-n}{s}\right)_{q_{ii}}L_{i}^{s}E_{i}^{(m-s)}. \\ & \vdots \end{split}$$

Moreover, with respect to this presentation, $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ is endowed with the Hopf algebra structure (over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$) uniquely given by

$$\Delta(E_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n E_i^{(n-s)} K_i^s \otimes E_i^{(s)}, \quad \epsilon(E_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \mathcal{S}(E_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{+\binom{n}{2}} K_i^{-n} E_i^{(n)},$$

$$\Delta(F_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n F_i^{(n-s)} \otimes F_i^{(s)} L_i^s, \quad \epsilon(F_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \mathcal{S}(F_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{-\binom{n}{2}} F_i^{(n)} L_i^{-n}$$

and formulas for Δ, ϵ, S in Lemma 5.2.1 with $(M, p) \in \{(L_i, q), (K_i, q), (G_i, q_{ii})\}$.
(b) Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{d_i t_{ij}^+} = q^{d_j t_{ij}^-})_{i,j \in I}$ be of strongly integral type. Then $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is (isomorphic to) the Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ with the following presentation by generators and relations. The generators are all elements of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^0$ as well as all elements $F_i^{(n)}$, $E_i^{(n)}$ (for all $i \in I$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$), and the relations are

$$\begin{split} K_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{i}^{\pm nt_{ij}^{\pm}}E_{j}^{(n)}K_{i}^{\pm 1}, & K_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{i}^{\pm nt_{ij}^{\pm}}F_{j}^{(n)}K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ L_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{i}^{\pm nt_{ji}^{\pm}}E_{j}^{(n)}L_{i}^{\pm 1}, & L_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{i}^{\pm nt_{ji}^{\pm}}F_{j}^{(n)}L_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ G_{i}^{\pm 1}E_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{ii}^{\pm na_{ij}}E_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, & G_{i}^{\pm 1}F_{j}^{(n)} &= q_{ii}^{\pm na_{ij}}F_{j}^{(n)}G_{i}^{\pm 1}, \\ (K_{i};c) \\ h \\ q_{i} \\ E_{j}^{(n)} &= E_{j}^{(n)} \binom{K_{i};c+nt_{ij}^{\pm}}{h}_{q_{i}}, & \binom{K_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}} \\ F_{j}^{(n)} &= F_{j}^{(n)} \binom{K_{i};c-nt_{ji}^{\pm}}{h}_{q_{i}}, \\ \binom{L_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}} \\ E_{j}^{(n)} &= E_{j}^{(n)} \binom{L_{i};c-nt_{ji}^{\pm}}{h}_{q_{i}}, & \binom{L_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}} \\ F_{j}^{(n)} &= F_{j}^{(n)} \binom{L_{i};c+nt_{ji}}{h}_{q_{i}}, \\ \binom{G_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}i} \\ E_{j}^{(n)} &= E_{j}^{(n)} \binom{G_{i};c+na_{ij}}{h}_{q_{i}i}, & \binom{G_{i};c}{h}_{q_{i}i} \\ F_{j}^{(n)} &= F_{j}^{(n)} \binom{G_{i};c-na_{ij}}{h}_{q_{i}i}, \\ K_{i}^{(r)}X_{i}^{(s)} &= \binom{r+s}{r}_{q_{i}i} \\ X_{i}^{(r)}X_{i}^{(s)} &= \binom{r+s}{r}_{q_{i}i} \\ X_{i}^{(r+s)}, \\ X_{i}^{(0)} &= 1 \quad \forall X \in \{E, F\}, \\ \sum_{+s=1-a_{ij}} (-1)^{s} q_{ii}^{(k)} \\ q_{ij}^{k} X_{i}^{(r)}X_{j}^{(1)}X_{i}^{(s)} &= 0 \quad \forall X \in \{E, F\}, \\ \forall i \neq j, \\ \end{bmatrix}$$

$$E_i^{(m)}F_i^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m \wedge n} F_i^{(n-s)} q_{ii}^s {G_i; 2s - m - n \choose s}_{q_{ii}} L_i^s E_i^{(m-s)}$$

endowed with the Hopf algebra structure (over \mathcal{R}_q) uniquely given by

$$\Delta(E_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n E_i^{(n-s)} K_i^s \otimes E_i^{(s)}, \quad \epsilon(E_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \mathcal{S}(E_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{+\binom{n}{2}} K_i^{-n} E_i^{(n)},$$

$$\Delta(F_i^{(n)}) = \sum_{s=0}^n F_i^{(n-s)} \otimes F_i^{(s)} L_i^{n-s}, \quad \epsilon(F_i^{(n)}) = \delta_{n,0}, \quad \mathcal{S}(F_i^{(n)}) = (-1)^n q_{ii}^{-\binom{n}{2}} F_i^{(n)} L_i^{-n}$$

formulas for Δ , ϵ , \$ in Lemma 5.2.1 for $(M, p) \in \{(L_i, q_i), (K_i, q_i), (G_i, q_{ii})\}$.

(c) $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}$ is a Hopf \mathcal{R}_{q} -subalgebra of $\hat{\hat{U}}_{q}$.

(d) Similar statements occur for the various restricted multiparameter quantum subgroups considered in Definition 5.2.9.

Proof. Everything is proved like in the canonical case (cf. [23]), taking Lemma 5.2.8 into account, but for (c), which follows from definitions and Proposition 5.2.6.

As a first, direct consequence, we have the following result.

Proposition 5.2.11. (a) $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q} = \dot{\hat{U}}_{q}(g)$, resp. $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{\leq}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{0}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{-,0}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{0}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q}^{-,0}$, resp. $of U_{q}^{-,0}$, resp. $of U_{q}^{+,0}$, resp. $of U_{q}^{-,0}$.

Similarly, $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^-$, resp. $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+$, is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra—hence, it is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral form, as an algebra—of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^-$, resp. of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^+$.

(b) If **q** is strongly integral, similar results—as in (a) and (b)—hold true as well when " \hat{U} " is replaced with " \hat{U} ".

Proof. Indeed, Theorem 5.2.10 tells us that \hat{U}_q is a Hopf subalgebra (over \mathcal{R}_q) of U_q ; moreover, the scalar extension of \hat{U}_q from \mathcal{R}_q to \mathcal{F}_q yields U_q as an \mathcal{F}_q -module, just by definition: thus \hat{U}_q is an integral \mathcal{R}_q -form of U_q , as claimed. The same argument applies to \hat{U}_q^{\leq} , \hat{U}_q^{0} , etc., as well as to \hat{U}_q , \hat{U}_q^{\leq} , \hat{U}_q^{0} , etc.

An easier result, that is a direct consequence of Lemma 5.2.8 above, is the following, which is about the existence of "triangular decompositions" for these restricted MpQGs over \mathcal{R}_{q} :

Proposition 5.2.12 (triangular decompositions for restricted MpQGs). *The multiplication* in \hat{U}_{q} provides \mathcal{R}_{q} -module isomorphisms

$$\begin{split} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}, \end{split}$$

and similarly with " \hat{U} " replaced by " \hat{U} " if **q** is strongly integral.

Proof. We consider the case of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and of the left-hand side isomorphism, namely the case $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+ \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^0 \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^- \cong \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$, all other cases being similar.

By definition $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ is spanned over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ by monomials whose factors can be freely chosen among the elements of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$, the $F_{i}^{(m)}$'s, and the $E_{j}^{(n)}$'s; moreover, thanks to Proposition 5.2.6 (b) we can replace these monomials with other monomials, say \mathcal{M} , in the $\binom{K_{i}}{k}_{q}$'s, the $K_{i}^{-\kappa}$'s, the $\binom{G_{i}}{g_{i}}_{q_{ii}}$'s, the $G_{j}^{-\gamma}$'s, the $F_{i}^{(m)}$'s, and the $E_{j}^{(n)}$'s.

Now, by repeated use of the commutation relations among factors of this type given in Lemma 5.2.8—plus those stating that the $\binom{K_i}{k}_q$'s, the $K_i^{-\kappa}$'s, the $\binom{G_i}{g_i}_{q_{ji}}$'s, and the $G_j^{-\gamma}$'s all commute with each other—(or by the corresponding relations given in Theorem 5.2.10)

one can easily see that the following holds. Each one of these monomials, say \mathcal{M} , can be expanded into an \mathcal{R}_q -linear combination of new monomials, say \mathcal{M}_s , of the same type but having the following additional property: each of them has the form $\mathcal{M}_s = \mathcal{M}_s^+ \cdot \mathcal{M}_s^0 \cdot \mathcal{M}_s^-$, where \mathcal{M}_s^+ is a monomial in the $E_j^{(n)}$'s, \mathcal{M}_s^0 is a monomial in the $\binom{K_i}{k}_q$'s, the $K_i^{-\kappa}$'s, the $\binom{G_i}{g_i}_{q_{ii}}$'s, and the $G_j^{-\gamma}$'s, and \mathcal{M}_s^- is a monomial in the $F_j^{(m)}$'s. This means that

$$\mathcal{M}_s = \mathcal{M}_s^+ \cdot \mathcal{M}_s^0 \cdot \mathcal{M}_s^- \in \dot{\hat{U}}_q^+ \cdot \dot{\hat{U}}_q^0 \cdot \dot{\hat{U}}_q^-,$$

hence the multiplication map $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^+ \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^0 \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^- \rightarrow \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}$ is onto. On the other hand, the PBW theorem (Theorem 4.2.1) for $U_{\mathbf{q}} = U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ directly implies that this map is 1:1 as well.

The previous result is improved by the following "PBW theorem" for our restricted MpQGs (and their quantum subgroups as well):

Theorem 5.2.13 (PBW theorem for restricted quantum groups and subgroups). Let quantum root vectors in $U_{\mathfrak{g}}(\mathfrak{g})$ be fixed as in Section 4.1. Then the following holds.

(a) The set of ordered monomials

$$\bigg\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \mid f_{k} \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\}, \quad resp. \quad \bigg\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \mid e_{h} \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},$$

is an \mathcal{R}_q -basis of \hat{U}_q^- , resp. of \hat{U}_q^+ ; in particular, both \hat{U}_q^- and \hat{U}_q^+ are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules. The same holds true for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm} := \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm}$ in the strongly integral case.

(b) The set of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{j\in I} \binom{L_j}{l_j}_q L_j^{-\lfloor l_j/2 \rfloor} \mid l_j \in \mathbb{N}\right\}, \quad resp. \quad \left\{\prod_{i\in I} \binom{K_i}{k_i}_q K_i^{-\lfloor k_i/2 \rfloor} \mid k_i \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -basis of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0}$, resp. of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0}$. Similarly, the sets

$$\left(\prod_{j\in I} \binom{L_j}{l_j}_q L_j^{-\lfloor l_j/2\rfloor} \prod_{i\in I} \binom{G_i}{g_i}_{q_{ii}} G_i^{-\lfloor g_i/2\rfloor} \mid l_j, g_i \in \mathbb{N}\right)$$

and

$$\left\{\prod_{i\in I} \binom{G_i}{g_i}_{q_{ii}} G_i^{-\lfloor g_i/2 \rfloor} \prod_{j\in I} \binom{K_j}{k_j}_q K_j^{-\lfloor k_j/2 \rfloor} \mid g_i, k_j \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

are \mathcal{R}_q -bases of \hat{U}_q^0 . In particular, all $\hat{U}_q^{-,0}$, $\hat{U}_q^{+,0}$, and \hat{U}_q^0 are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules. (c) The sets of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \prod_{j \in I} {L_{j} \choose l_{j}}_{q} L_{j}^{-\lfloor l_{j}/2 \rfloor} \mid f_{k}, l_{j} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

and

$$\bigg\{\prod_{j\in I} \binom{L_j}{l_j}_q L_j^{-\lfloor l_j/2\rfloor} \prod_{k=N}^1 F_{\beta^k}^{(f_k)} \mid f_k, l_j \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},\$$

resp.

$$\left\{\prod_{j\in I} \binom{K_j}{k_j}_q K_j^{-\lfloor k_j/2 \rfloor} \prod_{h=1}^N E_{\beta^h}^{(e_h)} \mid k_j, e_h \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

and

$$\bigg\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^h}^{(e_h)} \prod_{j \in I} \binom{K_j}{k_j}_q K_j^{-\lfloor k_j/2 \rfloor} \mid k_j, e_h \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},\$$

are \mathcal{R}_q -bases of \hat{U}_q^{\leq} , resp. \hat{U}_q^{\geq} ; in particular, \hat{U}_q^{\leq} and \hat{U}_q^{\geq} are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules. (d) The sets of ordered monomials

$$\left\{ \prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \prod_{j \in I} {L_{j} \choose l_{j}}_{q} L_{j}^{-\lfloor l_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i \in I} {G_{i} \choose g_{i}}_{q_{ii}} G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \mid f_{k}, l_{j}, g_{i}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N} \right\},$$

$$\left\{ \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \prod_{j \in I} {L_{j} \choose l_{j}}_{q} L_{j}^{-\lfloor l_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i \in I} {G_{i} \choose g_{i}}_{q_{ii}} G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \mid f_{k}, l_{j}, g_{i}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N} \right\},$$

$$\left\{ \prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \prod_{i \in I} {G_{i} \choose g_{i}}_{q_{ii}} G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{j \in I} {K_{j} \choose k_{j}}_{q} K_{j}^{-\lfloor k_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \mid f_{k}, g_{i}, k_{j}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N} \right\},$$

$$\left\{ \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \prod_{i \in I} {G_{i} \choose g_{i}}_{q_{ii}} G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{j \in I} {K_{j} \choose k_{j}}_{q} K_{j}^{-\lfloor k_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{h=1}^{N} F_{\beta^{h}}^{(f_{h})} \mid f_{k}, g_{i}, k_{j}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N} \right\}.$$

are $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -bases of $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}} = \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$; in particular, $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}} = \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a free $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -module.

(e) In addition, when **q** is strongly integral, similar results—akin to (b), (c), and (d) hold true if " \hat{U} " is replaced with " \hat{U} " and every $\binom{L_j}{l_j}_q$, resp. $\binom{K_j}{k_j}_q$, is replaced with $\binom{L_j}{l_j}_{q_j}$.

Proof. (a) It is a classical result, due to Lusztig, that the claim holds true for $\hat{U}_{\check{q}}^-$; i.e., the latter is free as an \mathcal{R}_q -module with a PBW-type basis given by the ordered monomials in the $\check{F}_{\beta}^{(f)}$'s, taken with respect to the product "." in $\hat{U}_{\check{q}}^-$; the same monomials then form a PBW-like $\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $(\hat{U}_{\check{q}}^-)^{\checkmark} := \mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q} \hat{U}_{\check{q}}^-$ as well.

Now, the formulas in Section 4.4.1 show that the above-mentioned "restricted" PBW monomials in $((\hat{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^-)^{\checkmark}, \cdot)$ are proportional, by a coefficient which is a power of $q^{\pm 1/2}$ (hence invertible in the ground ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$) to their "counterparts" (with the same exponents for each root vector) in $(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^-)^{\checkmark} \subseteq (U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}))^{\checkmark} = ((U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))^{\checkmark}, *)$, i.e., with respect to the "deformed" product "*" in $(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))^{\checkmark} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$. In other words, using notation

of Section 4.4.1, we can write in short

$$\prod_{k=N}^{1} \check{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{\check{\cdot}(f_{k})} = q^{z/2} \prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{*(f_{k})}$$

for some $z \in \mathbb{Z}$. Therefore, as the PBW monomials $\prod_{k=N}^{1} \check{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})}$ form an $\mathscr{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-})^{\checkmark}$, we can argue that the $\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{*(f_{k})}$'s form an $\mathscr{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-})^{\checkmark}$ too. On the other hand, as a direct consequence of Theorem 4.2.1, we have that the same $\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{*(f_{k})}$'s also form an $\mathscr{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -basis of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}$. Thus any $u_{-} \in (\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-})^{\checkmark}$ will have a unique expansion as an $\mathscr{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -linear combination of the $\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{*(f_{k})}$'s, but also a unique expansion. sion as an \mathcal{F}_q -linear combination of the same "restricted" PBW-like monomials. Then the coefficients in both expansions must coincide, and since $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \cap \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, they must belong to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$; so the $\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{*(f_{k})}$'s form an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -basis of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}$, as claimed.

The same argument applies for the part of the claim concerning \hat{U}_{q}^{+} .

(b) This follows by construction together with Proposition 5.2.2.

(c)–(d) These follow at once from claims (a)–(b) along with the existence of triangular decompositions as given in Proposition 5.2.12.

(e) This is proved by the same arguments used for claims (a) through (d).

Remark 5.2.14. It is worth stressing that the construction of restricted MpQGs does not "match well" with the process of cocycle deformation, even if one extends scalars from \mathcal{R}_q to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ —and from $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ to $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ accordingly. In fact, if we label every MpQG over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ or $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ by a superscript " \checkmark ," what happens is that, although $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = (U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma} = U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -modules, for integral forms one has in general $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) \neq \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -modules; and *a fortiori* $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \neq \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$. The same holds for all "quantum subgroups".

In order to see that, let us consider an element of $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g}) = (\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g}), *)$ of the form $E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {K_{j} \choose m}_{q}^{*}$: from Section 4.4.1 we have the formula

$$E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{K_j}{m}}_q^* = q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}} (m_{\alpha}^+)^n \sum_{c=0}^m q^{-c(m-c)} \prod_{s=1}^c \frac{q^{1-s} (q_{\alpha\alpha_j}^{+1/2})^n - 1}{q^s - 1} \check{E}_{\alpha}^{\cdot(n)} {\binom{K_j}{m-c}}_q^{\cdot} \check{K}_j^{\cdot c}$$

here, the right-hand side term is the expansion of $E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{X_j}{m}}_{p_i}^*$ into an \mathcal{F}_q -linear combination of the elements of

$$\left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N}\check{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{\check{\cdot}(e_{h})}\prod_{i\in I}\binom{G_{i}}{g_{i}}_{q_{ii}}G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2\rfloor}\prod_{j\in I}\binom{K_{j}}{k_{j}}_{q}K_{j}^{-\lfloor k_{j}/2\rfloor}\prod_{k=N}^{1}\check{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{\check{\cdot}(f_{k})}\mid f_{k},g_{i},k_{j},e_{h}\in\mathbb{N}\right\}$$

which, being an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ —by Theorem 5.2.13 (d) above—is also an $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$. Now, in the above expansion, the coefficients

$$q_{\alpha}^{+\binom{n}{2}}(m_{\alpha}^{+})^{n}q^{-c(m-c)}\prod_{s=1}^{c}\frac{q^{1-s}(q_{\alpha\alpha_{j}}^{+1/2})^{n}-1}{q^{s}-1}$$

in general *do not belong to* $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{}}$; therefore, we have

$$E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {\binom{K_j}{m}}_q^* \notin \dot{\hat{U}}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$$

whereas $E_{\alpha}^{*(n)} * {K_j \choose m}_q^* \in \dot{\hat{U}}_q^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ by definition. This shows that $\dot{\hat{U}}_q^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) \neq \dot{\hat{U}}_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ inside $U_q^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = U_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ (as \mathcal{F}_q -modules); in fact, it even proves that $(\dot{\hat{U}}_q^{\geq})^{\checkmark} \neq (\dot{\hat{U}}_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}^{\geq})^{\checkmark}$, and similarly one shows that $(\dot{\hat{U}}_q^{\leq})^{\checkmark} \neq (\dot{\hat{U}}_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark}$ too.

5.3. Integral forms of "unrestricted" type

Beside Lusztig's "restricted" integral form, a second integral form of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ was introduced by De Concini, Kac, and Procesi: the ground ring in that case was $\Bbbk[q, q^{-1}]$, but one can easily prove—using the analogue (in that context) of Proposition 4.3.1—that their definition does work the same over $\mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$ too, so it yields *an integral form over* $\mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$, with a suitable PBW-like basis, etc. Their construction can be easily extended to $U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$; hereafter, we extend this (obvious) generalization to any MpQG such as $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$.

Let us fix a multiparameter matrix $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and the corresponding MpQG $U_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$ as in Section 3.1; then fix the special parameter q (depending on \mathbf{q}) and the "canonical" multiparameter $\check{\mathbf{q}} := (\check{q}_{ij} := q^{d_i a_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ as in Section 3.2. Finally, assume that quantum root vectors E_{α} , F_{α} (for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$) have been fixed, as in Section 4.1, and consider for them the following "renormalizations" (where $q_{\alpha\alpha}$ is defined as in Section 3.2):

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha} := (q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)E_{\alpha}, \quad \overline{F}_{\alpha} := (q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)F_{\alpha} \quad \forall \alpha \in \Phi^+.$$
(5.4)

Mimicking the construction in [24], we introduce the following definition.

Definition 5.3.1. For any multiparameter $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ as in Section 2.3.2, fix modified quantum root vectors \overline{E}_{α} and \overline{F}_{α} (for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$) of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as above. Then define in $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ the following $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebras:

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &:= \langle \overline{F}_{\alpha} \rangle_{\alpha \in \Phi^{+}}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0} := \langle L_{i}^{\pm 1}, K_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \\ \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} &:= \langle \overline{E}_{\alpha} \rangle_{\alpha \in \Phi^{+}}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq} := \langle \overline{F}_{\alpha}, L_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{\alpha \in \Phi^{+}, i \in I}, \\ \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq} &:= \langle K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \overline{E}_{\alpha} \rangle_{i \in I, \alpha \in \Phi^{+}}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-,0} := \langle L_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}, \\ \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) &= \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}} := \langle \overline{F}_{\alpha}, L_{i}^{\pm 1}, K_{i}^{\pm 1}, \overline{E}_{\alpha} \rangle_{i \in I, \alpha \in \Phi^{+}}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+,0} := \langle K_{i}^{\pm 1} \rangle_{i \in I}. \end{split}$$

In the following, we shall refer to this kind of MpQG as unrestricted.

Contrary to the case of restricted integral forms, if we extend scalars to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, then all unrestricted ones are indeed 2-cocycle deformations of their canonical counterparts, just like what happens with MpQGs over $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$. This follows from direct analysis through the formulas in Section 4.4.1, as the following shows:

Proposition 5.3.2. The Hopf algebra $\tilde{U}_q^{\checkmark} = \tilde{U}_q^{\checkmark}(g) := \mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q} \tilde{U}_q(g)$ is a 2-cocycle deformation of its canonical counterpart, namely

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}) = \left(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{\check{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})\right)_{\sigma} = \left(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{\check{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})\right)^{\left(\widetilde{\varphi}\right)}$$

(see Theorem 3.2.2 and Proposition 3.2.4 for notation). Similarly—using a superscript " \checkmark " to denote scalar extension to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} - (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}) \checkmark$, resp. $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}) \checkmark$, resp. $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}) \checkmark$, is a 2-cocycle deformation of $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}) \checkmark$, resp. of $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}) \checkmark$, resp. of $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}) \checkmark$. In particular, $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}), (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}) \checkmark = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}) \checkmark, (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}) \checkmark = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}) \checkmark$, and $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}) \checkmark = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}) \checkmark$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -coalgebras, and $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm}) \checkmark = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm}) \checkmark$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -modules.

It follows that all of $\tilde{U}_{q}^{\checkmark}$, $(\tilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})^{\checkmark}$, $(\tilde{U}_{q}^{0})^{\checkmark}$, $(\tilde{U}_{q}^{\geq})^{\checkmark}$, $(\tilde{U}_{q}^{-})^{\checkmark}$, and $(\tilde{U}_{q}^{+})^{\checkmark}$ are independent of the choice of quantum root vectors E_{β} and F_{β} (for $\beta \in \Phi^{+}$).

Proof. The same analysis as in the proof of Theorem 5.2.13 (a) shows—looking at the proper formulas from Section 4.4.1—that the identities

$$(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-})\sqrt{} = (\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{-})\sqrt{}, \quad (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+})\sqrt{} = (\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{+})\sqrt{}$$

hold as $\mathcal{R}_q^{\sqrt{-1}}$ -modules, and $(\tilde{U}_q^0)^{\sqrt{-1}} = (\tilde{U}_{\check{q}}^0)^{\sqrt{-1}}$ as $\mathcal{R}_q^{\sqrt{-1}}$ -coalgebras; more precisely, the latter identity can be read as

$$(\tilde{U}^0_{\mathbf{q}})\sqrt{} = \left((\tilde{U}^0_{\mathbf{\check{q}}})\sqrt{}\right)_{\sigma} = \left((\tilde{U}^0_{\mathbf{\check{q}}})\sqrt{}\right)^{(\tilde{\varphi})},$$

by the very definitions and thanks to Theorem 3.2.2 and Proposition 3.2.4.

The same argument proves also $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}) = \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}), (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark} = (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark}$, and $(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq})^{\checkmark} = (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq})^{\checkmark}$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ -coalgebras; more precisely, one has $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}) = (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}))_{\sigma} = (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g}))^{(\widetilde{\varphi})}, (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark} = ((\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark})_{\sigma} = ((\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark})_{\sigma} = ((\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark})^{(\widetilde{\varphi})}, \text{ and } (\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq})^{\checkmark} = ((\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq})^{\checkmark})_{\sigma} = ((\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq})^{\checkmark})^{(\widetilde{\varphi})}.$

As for restricted MpQGs, we have a PBW theorem for unrestricted ones too:

Theorem 5.3.3 (PBW theorem for unrestricted MpQGs—and subgroups). (a) *The set of ordered monomials*

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} \bar{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \mid f_{k} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}, \quad resp. \quad \left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} \bar{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \mid e_{h} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

is an \mathcal{R}_q -basis of \tilde{U}_q^- , resp. of \tilde{U}_q^+ ; in particular, both these are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules. (b) The set of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{j\in I} L_j^{a_j} \mid a_j \in \mathbb{Z}\right\}, \quad resp. \quad \left\{\prod_{i\in I} K_i^{b_i} \mid b_i \in \mathbb{Z}\right\}, \quad resp. \quad \left\{\prod_{j\in I} L_j^{a_j} K_i^{b_i} \mid a_j, b_i \in \mathbb{Z}\right\}$$

is an \mathcal{R}_q -basis of $\tilde{U}_q^{-,0}$, resp. of $\tilde{U}_q^{+,0}$, resp. of \tilde{U}_q^0 , and hence all these are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules.

(c) The sets of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} \bar{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}}\right\}_{f_{k} \in \mathbb{N}, a_{j} \in \mathbb{Z}} \quad and \quad \left\{\prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}} \prod_{k=N}^{1} \bar{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}}\right\}_{f_{k} \in \mathbb{N}, a_{j} \in \mathbb{Z}},$$

resp.

$$\left\{\prod_{i\in I}K_i^{b_i}\prod_{h=1}^N\bar{E}_{\beta^h}^{e_h}\right\}_{b_i\in\mathbb{Z},\ e_h\in\mathbb{N}}\quad and\quad \left\{\prod_{h=1}^N\bar{E}_{\beta^h}^{e_h}\prod_{i\in I}K_i^{b_i}\right\}_{b_i\in\mathbb{Z},\ e_h\in\mathbb{N}},$$

are \mathcal{R}_q -bases of \tilde{U}_q^{\leq} , resp. of \tilde{U}_q^{\geq} ; in particular, \tilde{U}_q^{\leq} and \tilde{U}_q^{\geq} are free \mathcal{R}_q -modules. (d) The sets of ordered monomials

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{b_{i}} \prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \mid f_{k}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N}, a_{j}, b_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}\right\}$$

and

$$\left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{b_{i}} \prod_{k=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \mid f_{k}, e_{h} \in \mathbb{N}, a_{j}, b_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}\right\}$$

are \mathcal{R}_q -bases of \tilde{U}_q ; in particular, $\tilde{U}_q = \tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ itself is a free \mathcal{R}_q -module.

Proof. (a) Entirely similar to the proof of Theorem 5.2.13.

(b) This is obvious from definitions.

(c) We can apply once more the same ideas as for Theorem 5.2.13, thus finding that $\mathbb{B} := \{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{a_{j}}\}_{f_{k} \in \mathbb{N}, a_{j} \in \mathbb{Z}}$ is an \mathcal{R}_{q} -basis of \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq} , the case for \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\geq} being entirely similar. The claim is true when $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$, by the results in [24]; moreover, by Proposition 5.3.2 we have $(\widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})\sqrt{} = (\widetilde{U}_{\check{q}}^{\leq})\sqrt{}$ as $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ -coalgebras, so \mathbb{B} is also an $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $(\widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})\sqrt{}$. On the other hand, it follows from Theorem 4.2.1 that \mathbb{B} is also an $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ -basis of $(\widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})\sqrt{}$. Thus any $u \in \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq} \subseteq (\widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})\sqrt{} \cap \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq})$ uniquely expands as an $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ -linear combination of elements in \mathbb{B} but also uniquely expands as an $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ -linear combination of such elements: we conclude that the coefficients in these expansions belong to $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark} \cap \mathcal{F}_{q} = \mathcal{R}_{q}$, q.e.d.

(d) This is proved by the same arguments as (c) above.

A direct fallout of the previous result is the following proposition.

Proposition 5.3.4 (triangular decompositions for unrestricted MpQGs). The multiplication in \tilde{U}_{q} provides \mathcal{R}_{q} -module isomorphisms

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} &\cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\leq} \cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-}, \qquad \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} \cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{\geq} \cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+}, \\ \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-,0} &\cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+,0}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-} \cong \widetilde{U}_{q} \cong \widetilde{U}_{q}^{-} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{q}^{+}. \end{split}$$

Proof. Direct from Theorem 5.3.3 above.

Here is a second consequence:

Proposition 5.3.5. (a) $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}} = \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, resp. $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$, resp. $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$, is a Hopf $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra (hence is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral form as a Hopf algebra) of $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, resp. of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, resp. of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$.

(b) $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm}$ is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra (hence an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral form, as an algebra) of $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\pm}$.

Proof. Claim (b) is obvious, by construction, and similarly also claim (a) for \tilde{U}_q^0 ; the other cases are similar, so we restrict ourselves to one of them, say that of \tilde{U}_q .

Once again, the canonical case (i.e., $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$) follows from the results in [24], suitably adapted to the present context; then by Proposition 5.3.2 above the same result also holds true for $\widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark}$ with *any* possible \mathbf{q} —that is, $\widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark}$ is a Hopf $\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$ -subalgebra of U_q^{\checkmark} := $U_q^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$, for any possible \mathbf{q} . In particular, $\widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark}$ is an $\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$ -subcoalgebra of U_q^{\checkmark} , hence given any $u \in \widetilde{U_q} (\subseteq \widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark})$ we have $\Delta(u) \in \widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}} \widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark}$. By Theorem 5.3.3, the $\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$ module $\widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}} \widetilde{U_q}^{\checkmark}$ is free with a basis made of homogeneous tensors $v' \otimes v''$ in which both v' and v'' are PBW monomials as given in Theorem 5.3.3 (d): thus $\Delta(u)$ has a unique expansion of the form $\Delta(u) = \sum_s c_s v'_s \otimes v''_s$ for some $c_s \in \mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark}$. On the other hand, the same set of "PBW homogeneous tensors" of the form $v' \otimes v''$ as above is also an \mathcal{F}_q -basis of $U_q \otimes_{\mathcal{F}_q} U_q$: hence, since U_q is an \mathcal{F}_q -coalgebra and $u \in \widetilde{U_q} \subseteq U_q$, we have also a unique \mathcal{F}_q -linear expansion of $\Delta(u)$ into $\Delta(u) = \sum_s a_s v'_s \otimes v''_s$. Comparing both expansions inside $U_q^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{F}_q^{\checkmark}} U_q^{\checkmark}$ —which also has the set of all "PBW homogeneous tensors" $v' \otimes v''$ as $\mathcal{F}_q^{\checkmark}$ -monomials—we find $c_s = a_s \in \mathcal{R}_q^{\checkmark} \cap \mathcal{F}_q = \mathcal{R}_q$ for all s, which means that $\Delta(u) \in \widetilde{U}_q \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q} \widetilde{U}_q$. So \widetilde{U}_q is an \mathcal{R}_q -subcoalgebra of U_q , and similar arguments prove it is stable by the antipode, hence is a Hopf \mathcal{R}_q -subalgebra.

5.4. Integral forms for MpQGs with larger torus

In Section 3.3, we introduced generalized MpQGs, denoted by $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}} \equiv U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}(g)$, whose toral part is the group algebra of any lattice $\Gamma_{\bullet} = \Gamma_{+} \times \Gamma_{-}$ with Γ_{\pm} being rank θ lattices such that $Q \leq \Gamma_{\pm} \leq \mathbb{Q}Q$; in particular, *this required additional assumptions on the ground field* \Bbbk , *namely that* \Bbbk *contain suitable roots of the* q_{ij} 's; see Section 3.3.3. We shall now consider one such a generalized MpQG, say $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, making assumptions on \Bbbk as mentioned above, and introduce integral forms for it, quickly explaining the few changes one needs in the previously described treatment of integral forms for U_q , that is the case $\Gamma_{\bullet} = Q \times Q$.

5.4.1. Restricted integral forms for MpQGs with larger torus. Assume that **q** is of integral type. Then a \mathbb{Z} -bilinear form $(,)_B$ is defined on $\mathbb{Q}Q$, and we have well-defined sublattices $\dot{Q}^{(\ell)}$ and $\dot{Q}^{(r)}$ in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ (notation of Section 3.3.2). We assume in addition that $\Gamma_+ \subseteq \dot{Q}^{(\ell)}$ and $\Gamma_- \subseteq \dot{Q}^{(r)}$. Then we can define a "restricted integral form" $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ for $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, akin to \hat{U}_q —so that $\Gamma_{\pm} = Q$ yields $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}} = \hat{U}_q$ —as follows.

-

Let $\{\gamma_i^{\pm}\}_{i \in I}$ be a basis of Γ_{\pm} . Then in Definition 5.2.9 (a), replace every occurrence of " $K_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $K_j^{\pm 1}$ " and every occurrence of " $L_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $L_{\gamma_i^-}^{\pm 1}$ "—so each q-binomial coefficient $\binom{K_i;c}{n}_q$ is replaced by $\binom{K_{\gamma_i^+;c}}{n}_q$, etc.; this yields the very definition of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$.

Basing on this definition, one easily finds that all results presented in Section 5.2 above for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ have their direct counterpart for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ as well. Moreover, the natural embedding $U_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ between MpQGs—induced by the inclusion $Q \times Q \subseteq \Gamma_{\bullet}$ —clearly restricts to a similar embedding $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ of integral forms. Similar comments apply to the various subalgebras of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ for their natural counterparts in $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$.

Similarly, assume now that **q** is of strictly integral type, so that the sublattices $Q^{(\ell)}$ and $Q^{(r)}$ are defined in $\mathbb{Q}Q$ (cf. Section 3.3.2); concerning Γ_{\pm} , this time we assume in addition that $\Gamma_{+} \subseteq Q^{(\ell)}$ and $\Gamma_{-} \subseteq Q^{(r)}$. Then we can define a second "restricted integral form" $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, a direct analogue to $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$, as follows.

Given bases $\{\gamma_i^{\pm}\}_{i \in I}$ of Γ_{\pm} as above, in Definition 5.2.9 (b) replace every occurrence of " $K_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $K_{\gamma_i^+}^{\pm 1}$ " and every occurrence of " $L_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $L_{\gamma_i^-}^{\pm 1}$," in particular, every q_i -divided binomial coefficient $\binom{K_i;c}{n}_{q_i}$ is replaced by $\binom{K_{\gamma_i^+;c}}{n}_{q_i}$, etc.; then read the outcome, by assumption, as the very definition of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$.

In force of this definition, one can easily find that all results presented in Section 5.2 about $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ have their direct counterpart for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ as well. In addition, the embedding $U_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ restricts to an embedding $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ between integral forms. All this applies also to the natural counterparts in $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ of the different subalgebras of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$.

5.4.2. Unrestricted integral forms for MpQGs with larger torus. Let now q be of general (though Cartan) type, and make no special assumptions on Γ_{\pm} . Then we can define for $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ an "unrestricted integral form" $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, akin to \tilde{U}_{q} —in that $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}} = \tilde{U}_{q}$ when $\Gamma_{\pm} = Q$ —in the following, very simple way.

Let $\{\gamma_i^{\pm}\}_{i \in I}$ be bases of Γ_{\pm} , as before: now, in Definition 5.3.1, replace every occurrence of " $K_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $K_{\gamma_i^{\pm}}^{\pm 1}$ " and every occurrence of " $L_i^{\pm 1}$ " with " $L_{\gamma_i^{-}}^{\pm 1}$;" then take the final outcome as the very definition of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$.

Starting from this definition, one easily checks that all results presented in Section 5.3 for $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ have a direct counterpart for $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ too. Also, the natural embedding $U_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ between MpQGs implies by restriction a similar embedding $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}} \subseteq \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ between the corresponding unrestricted integral forms. Finally, similar comments apply to the natural counterparts in $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ of the various subalgebras considered in $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$.

5.5. Duality among integral forms

If we take two quantum Borel subgroups $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, we know that they are in duality via a non-degenerate skew-Hopf pairing as in Section 4.3. Now, assuming that \mathbf{q} is of integral type, if we take on either side integral forms of opposite nature, say $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$, or $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$, and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$ —or $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$ and $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, or $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$ —we find that they are "dual to each other" with respect to that pairing. To state this properly, we need to work with MpQGs with (suitably paired) larger tori. The correct statement is the following.

Proposition 5.5.1. Let Γ_{\pm} be rank θ sublattices of $\mathbb{Q}Q$ containing Q, let $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$ be the associated Borel MpQGs, and let $\eta : U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} \otimes U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \to \mathbb{K}$ be the skew-Hopf pairing of Section 3.3.4.

(a) Assume that $\mathbf{q} = (q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ is of integral type, and (with notation of Section 3.3.2) that $\Gamma_+ = \dot{\Gamma}_-^{(\ell)}$ and $\Gamma_- = \dot{\Gamma}_+^{(r)}$. Then

$$\begin{split} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \mid \eta\big(\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} &= \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &= \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} \mid \eta\big(\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\leq}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\leq} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \mid \eta\big(\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\} \end{split}$$

and similarly reversing the roles of "+" and "-" and of " \geq " and " \leq ".

(b) Assume that $\mathbf{q} = (q^{d_i t_{ij}^+} = q^{d_j t_{ij}^-})_{i,j \in I}$ is of strongly integral type (cf. Section 3.3.2 for notation). If $\Gamma_- = \Gamma_+^{(r)}$ —cf. (3.4)—then

$$\begin{split} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \mid \eta\big(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} &= \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} = \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &= \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} = \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} \mid \eta\big(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} \mid \eta\big(u,\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \mid \eta\big(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq},v\big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}. \end{split}$$

If instead $\Gamma_{+} = \Gamma_{-}^{(\ell)}$ —cf. (3.4) again—then

$$\begin{split} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \mid \eta \big(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0}, v \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0} \mid \eta \big(u, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-} &= \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} = \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} \mid \eta \big(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+}, v \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} &= \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} = \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+} \mid \eta \big(u, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-} \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} &= \big\{ v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \mid \eta \big(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, v \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}, \\ \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} &= \big\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} \mid \eta \big(u, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \big) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \big\}. \end{split}$$

Proof. (a) The assumptions imply $(\Gamma_+, \Gamma_-)_B \subseteq \mathbb{Z}$, hence $\eta(K_{\gamma_i^+}, L_{\gamma_j^-}) = q^{(\gamma_i^+, \gamma_j^-)_B}$ —cf. Section 3.3.4—that in turn implies

$$\eta\left(\binom{K_{\gamma_i^+};0}{n}_q,L_{\gamma_j^-}\right) = \binom{(\gamma_i^+,\gamma_j^-)_B}{n}_q \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

Taking PBW bases on both sides, this is enough to prove $\eta(\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0}, \tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0}) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{q}$; therefore we get

$$\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,\mathbf{0}} \subseteq \left\{ u \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,\mathbf{0}} \mid \eta(u, \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,\mathbf{0}}) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \right\}$$

and on the other hand also $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \subseteq \{v \in U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0} \mid \eta(\dot{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0},v) \subseteq \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}\}$. This proves "half" the result we claimed true, thus we still need some additional work to do.

Since $\Gamma_{+} = \dot{\Gamma}_{+}^{(\ell)}$ and $\Gamma_{-} = \dot{\Gamma}_{+}^{(r)}$, we can fix bases $\{\gamma_{i}^{\pm}\}_{i \in I}$ of Γ_{\pm} that are dual to each other, namely $(\gamma_{h}^{+}, \gamma_{k}^{-})_{B} = \delta_{h,k}$ for all $h, k \in I$; so we get $\eta(K_{\gamma_{h}}^{z_{h}}, L_{\gamma_{k}}^{z_{k}}) = q^{\delta_{h,k}z_{h}^{+}z_{k}^{-}}$. As a consequence, the arguments used for Proposition 5.2.2 and Proposition 5.2.4 apply again (with η replacing the pairing \langle , \rangle and the $K_{\gamma_{h}^{+}}$'s, resp. the $L_{\gamma_{k}^{-}}$'s, playing the role of the X_{i} 's, resp. of the χ_{j} 's) now proving claim (a). Indeed, the analysis developed for those results now shows that $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{+,0}$ and $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{-,0}$ contain bases that, up to invertible coefficients (powers of q), are dual to each other, and that is enough to conclude.

The claim about $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+ = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^+$ and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^- = \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^-$ (both independent of Γ_{\pm}) is a consequence of PBW theorems for both sides and of Proposition 4.3.1. Then from this result, the one for $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^{+,0}$ and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^{-,0}$ and the triangular decompositions in Propositions 5.2.12 and 5.3.4, we finally get the statement concerning $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_+}^{\geq}$ and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_-}^{\leq}$ as well.

The statement with switched "+" and "-" or " \geq " and " \leq " goes the same way.

(b) Up to minimal changes, this is proved much like claim (a).

Remark 5.5.2. One can use the previous result to deduce properties of a (Hopf) algebra on either side—e.g. $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$, say—out of properties on the other side— $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ or $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ in the example. For instance, $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$ is an \mathcal{R}_{q} -algebra (hard to prove directly!) because $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ is an \mathcal{R}_{q} -coalgebra (that follows from its definition). Similarly, we deduce that \tilde{U}_{q}^{+} is independent of any choice of quantum root vectors (that do enter in the definition!) because it is "the dual" of \hat{U}_{q}^{-} and the latter is independent, by definition, of any such choice.

5.6. Integral forms of "mixed" type

Let us consider two quantum Borel subgroups $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$ as in Section 5.5 above, with **q** *integral*, linked by the skew-Hopf pairing η of Section 3.3.4. Assuming in addition that the lattices Γ_{\pm} fit the conditions required in Theorem 5.5.1 (according to whether **q** is strongly integral or not), that theorem tells us that the pairing η yields by restriction $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -valued skew-Hopf pairings, still denoted by η , for the pairs of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -Hopf algebras $(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq})$ and $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq})$, or the pairs $(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq})$ and $(\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq})$ when **q** is strongly integral. Moreover, as the original pairing η is non-degenerate, the same holds true for its restrictions to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral forms of the original quantum Borel subgroups. Therefore, much like each MpQG $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ can be realized as Drinfeld double via the original pairing η (cf. Remark Section 3.3.1), the restrictions of the latter lead us to define the following definition.

Definition 5.6.1. With assumption as above—thus **q** *is of integral type*—we define the following Hopf algebras over \mathcal{R}_{q} as *Drinfeld doubles* (cf. Section 2.1):

$$\begin{split} \overrightarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} &:= \overrightarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\big(\dot{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}, \eta\big), \\ & \overleftarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} &:= \overleftarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\big(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \dot{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}, \eta\big), \end{split}$$

where $\Gamma_{\bullet} := \Gamma_{+} \times \Gamma_{-}$. If, in addition, the multiparameter **q** is also *strongly integral*, then we define similarly also the Hopf \mathcal{R}_{q} -algebras (again as Drinfeld doubles)

$$\begin{aligned} \overrightarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} &:= \overrightarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\left(\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}, \eta\right), \\ &\overleftarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}} &:= \overleftarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\left(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}, \eta\right). \end{aligned}$$

The following claim points out the main properties of these new objects.

Theorem 5.6.2. Keep assumptions and notations as above. Then $\overrightarrow{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, resp. $\overleftarrow{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, is an \mathcal{R}_{q} -integral form (as Hopf algebra) of $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, with a PBW-type basis

$$\bigg\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^h}^{(e_h)} \prod_{j \in I} \binom{L_{\gamma_j^+}}{l_j}_q L_{\gamma_j^+}^{-\lfloor l_j/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i \in I} K_{\gamma_i^-}^{k_i} \prod_{t=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^t}^{f_t} \mid e_h, l_j, k_i, f_t \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},$$

resp.

$$\left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{\gamma_{j}^{+}}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} \binom{K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}}{k_{i}}_{q} K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{-\lfloor k_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{t=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{t}}^{(f_{t})} \mid e_{h}, l_{j}, k_{i}, f_{t} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

(notation of Section 5.4.1) as well as variations of these, changing the order of factors in the PBW monomials. Similarly, if **q** is strongly integral, then $\overrightarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, resp. $\overleftarrow{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral form (as Hopf algebra) of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, with a PBW-type basis

$$\bigg\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \prod_{j \in I} \binom{L_{\gamma_{j}^{+}}}{l_{j}}_{q_{i}} L_{\gamma_{j}^{+}}^{-\lfloor l_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i \in I} K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{k_{i}} \prod_{t=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^{t}}^{f_{t}} \mid e_{h}, l_{j}, k_{i}, f_{t} \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},$$

resp.

$$\left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{\gamma_{j}^{+}}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} \binom{K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}}{k_{i}}_{q_{i}} K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{\lfloor k_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{t=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{t}}^{(f_{t})} \mid e_{h}, l_{j}, k_{i}, f_{t} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

(as well as variations of these, changing the order of factors in the PBW monomials).

In addition, $\vec{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, resp. $\overleftarrow{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, resp. $\vec{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, resp. $\overleftarrow{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, coincides with the \mathcal{R}_{q} -subalgebra of $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ generated by $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$, resp. by $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$, resp. by $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$, resp. by $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ and $\widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$.

Proof. Indeed, the result follows at once by construction, together with the fact that $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q,\Gamma_+}^{\geq}$, $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_-}^{\leq}$, etc., actually are integral forms of the corresponding quantum Borel subgroups defined over k, and with the PBW theorems for them.

We are also interested in yet other mixed integral forms, defined as follows. Inside $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$ (or inside $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}$, it is the same), denote by $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq,\uparrow}$ the \mathcal{R}_{q} -subalgebra generated by \hat{U}_{q}^{+} and $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{0}$ (recall that by Remark 5.2.7, one has $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{0} \subseteq \hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{0} \subseteq \hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{+}}^{0}$); this is indeed an \mathcal{R}_{q} -integral form of $U_{q,\Gamma+}^{\geq}$ (as a Hopf subalgebra), and the non-degenerate skew-Hopf pairing

$$\eta: \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

restricts to a similar pairing

$$\eta: \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq,\uparrow} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq} \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}.$$

Similarly, we consider the $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq,\uparrow}$ of $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$ (or of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$) generated by $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{-}$ and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{0}$, which again is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral form of $U_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}$ for which we have a nondegenerate skew-Hopf pairing $\eta: \widetilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_+}^{\geq} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_q} \widehat{U}_{q,\Gamma_-}^{\leq,\uparrow} \to \mathcal{R}_q^{\perp}$ induced by the original skew-Hopf pairing between our multiparameter quantum Borel subgroups over k. In addition, we do not assume that the multiparameter **q** is of integral type, nor we assume Γ_+ and $\Gamma_$ to be in duality (as in Section 3.3.3). All this allows the following.

Definition 5.6.3. For any multiparameter **q** (of Cartan type) and $\Gamma_{\bullet} := \Gamma_{+} \times \Gamma_{-}$, we define the following Hopf algebras over \mathcal{R}_q as *Drinfeld doubles* with respect to the abovementioned skew-Hopf pairings:

$$\begin{split} \check{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)} &:= \check{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\big(\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq,\uparrow}, \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq}, \eta\big), \\ \check{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)} &:= \check{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}(\mathfrak{g}) = D\big(\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{+}}^{\geq}, \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\Gamma_{-}}^{\leq,\uparrow}, \eta\big). \end{split}$$

The main properties of these more Hopf algebras are summarized as follows:

Theorem 5.6.4. *Keep notation as above.*

(a) The Hopf algebras $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}$ and $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}$ are both \mathcal{R}_{q} -integral forms (as Hopf algebras) of $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, with a PBW-type basis

$$\bigg\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^h}^{(e_h)} \prod_{j \in I} L_{\gamma_j^+}^{l_j} \prod_{i \in I} K_{\gamma_i^-}^{k_i} \prod_{t=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^t}^{f_t} \mid e_h, l_j, k_i, f_t \in \mathbb{N}\bigg\},$$

and

$$\left\{\prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{\gamma_{j}^{+}}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{\gamma_{i}^{-}}^{k_{i}} \prod_{t=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{t}}^{(f_{t})} \mid e_{h}, l_{j}, k_{i}, f_{t} \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

(notation of Section 5.4.1) for $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}$ and $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}$ respectively, as well as variations of these (changing the order of factors in the PBW monomials).

(b) $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}$, resp. $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}$, coincides with the \mathcal{R}_{q} -subalgebra of $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ generated by $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{+}$, $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0}$, and $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{-}$, resp. by $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{+}$, $\tilde{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{0}$, and $\hat{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{-}$.

(c) Both $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}$ and $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}$ have obvious triangular decompositions analogous to those in Propositions 5.2.12 and 5.3.4.

Proof. Here again, everything follows easily by construction, through our previous results on integral forms of multiparameter quantum Borel subgroups.

Remark 5.6.5. Defining $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(+)}$ and $\check{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}^{(-)}$, as well as $\dot{\overrightarrow{U}}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}, \dot{\overrightarrow{U}}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}, \vec{\overrightarrow{U}}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, and $\overleftarrow{U}_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$, as *Drinfeld doubles* provides great advantages, namely we get for free that

- (1) they are *Hopf algebras*,
- (2) they have nice PBW bases (and triangular decompositions),
- (3) they are \mathcal{R}_q -integral forms of $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$ —since they are tensor products (as Drinfeld doubles!) of integral forms of multiparameter quantum Borel subgroups.

In fact, we already saw that these algebras coincide with suitable \mathcal{R}_q -subalgebras in $U_{q,\Gamma_{\bullet}}$; yet, proving properties (1)–(3) by direct approach would *not* be trivial.

5.6.1. The link with the uniparameter case. For the uniparameter quantum group $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ of Drinfeld and Jimbo, possibly with larger torus, one can define \mathcal{R}_q -integral forms $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, and $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ much like we did with our MpQGs, constructing them as generated by quantum divided powers and binomial coefficients or by renormalized quantum root vectors; note that now $\mathcal{R}_q = \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$. Similarly, one can define another \mathcal{R}_q -subalgebra of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, denoted by $\check{U}_q^{(-)}(\mathfrak{g})$, generated by \hat{U}_q^- , \tilde{U}_q^0 , and \tilde{U}_q^+ , first introduced in [30]. This is again an \mathcal{R}_q -integral form of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, for which triangular decomposition and PBW theorems hold true, deduced from the similar results for $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\tilde{U}_q^-(\mathfrak{g})$. One also has its "symmetric counterpart," say $\check{U}_q^{(+)}(\mathfrak{g})$, generated by \tilde{U}_q^- , \tilde{U}_q^0 , and \tilde{U}_q^+ .

The construction of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral forms (again with $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$) of restricted or unrestricted type also extends to the context of *twisted quantum groups* $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ à *la Costantini–Varagnolo* (see [21, 22]), still denoted by $\hat{U}_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\tilde{U}_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ in the restricted and the unrestricted cases, respectively. Then one has also corresponding integral forms for the various relevant (Hopf) subalgebras (Borel, nilpotent, etc.), triangular decompositions, PBW bases, etc.—see [29] for details. Moreover, one can define also in this context *mixed integral forms* $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(-),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(+),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$; namely

- (1) $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(-),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ is the $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra of $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ generated by $\hat{U}_{q}^{-}, \tilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \tilde{U}_{q}^{+},$
- (2) $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(+),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ is the $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -subalgebra of $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ generated by $\widetilde{U}_{q}^{-}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widehat{U}_{q}^{+}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{+}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{+}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}, \widetilde{U}_{q,M}^{0$

(note that the occurrence of φ is irrelevant at the algebra level, so that $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(\pm),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g}) = \check{U}_{q,M}^{(\pm)}(\mathfrak{g})$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -algebras; the coalgebra structure, on the contrary, is affected).

Using the properties of \hat{U}_{q}^{\mp} , $\tilde{U}_{q,M}^{0}$, and \tilde{U}_{q}^{\pm} presented in [29], one can prove that $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(-),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(+),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ are again \mathcal{R}_{q} -integral forms—as Hopf algebras—of $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$. In fact, the trivial case $\varphi = 0$ gives $U_{q,M}^{\varphi=0}(\mathfrak{g}) = U_{q,M}(\mathfrak{g})$, the standard uniparameter quantum

group associated with M, so the case of $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ and its $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -integral forms (restricted, or unrestricted, or mixed) is a direct generalization of what occurs with $U_{q,M}(\mathfrak{g})$.

On the other hand, it is proved in [27] that Costantini–Varagnolo's twisted quantum groups $U_{q,M}^{\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ are just quotients of MpQGs $U_{\mathbf{q},M\times Q}(\mathfrak{g})$ with \mathbf{q} ranging in a special subset of strongly integral type multiparameters. It follows that the same link exists among their integral forms of either type, including the mixed one.

5.6.2. Applications to topological invariants. As mentioned above, the mixed form $\check{U}_q^{(-)}(\mathfrak{g})$ was introduced in [30]. In that paper, the authors provide a construction of a "universal quantum invariant" of integral homology spheres, calling it J_M ; this "lifts" the well-known Witt–Reshetikhin–Turaev (= WRT) knot invariant $\tau_M^{\mathfrak{g}}(\varepsilon)$ of M associated with \mathfrak{g} and any root of unity ε , in that $\tau_M^{\mathfrak{g}}(\varepsilon)$ is obtained by evaluation of J_M at ε . Unlike the definition of the WRT invariant, the construction of this "universal" invariant J_M does not involve representations, so it provides a unified, representation-free definition of quantum invariants of integral homology spheres, performed in terms of the form $\check{U}_q^{(-)}(\mathfrak{g})$.

Now, having introduced "multiparameter mixed integral forms" $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(\pm),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ and even $\check{U}_{\mathfrak{q},M\times Q}^{(\pm)}(\mathfrak{g})$, we might expect that the construction of J_M could be extended, starting from $\check{U}_{q,M}^{(\pm),\varphi}(\mathfrak{g})$ or even $\check{U}_{\mathfrak{q},M\times Q}^{(\pm)}(\mathfrak{g})$ instead of $\check{U}_q^{(-)}(\mathfrak{g})$, thus providing entirely new topological invariants for knots (and links) and integral homology spheres.

6. Specialization of MpQGs at 1

In this section, we study those MpQGs for which all the q_{ii} 's are 1; in fact, as every q_{ii} is a power of a single $q \in \mathbb{k}^{\times}$, requiring $q_{ii} = 1$ for all *i* amounts to requiring q = 1.

Note that if $q_{ii} = 1$ for some *i*, the very definition of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ makes no sense, so we have to be more subtle. First we take $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ as defined over a "generic" multiparameter $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of Cartan type; then we consider its \mathbb{Z} -forms $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), \hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, and $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, defined over \mathcal{R}_q (under suitable "integrality" assumptions on \mathbf{q} for the first two cases); finally, for either form we specialize q—hence all the q_{ii} 's—to a root of unity (or to 1, in particular), which will make sense just because our ground ring will be set to be \mathcal{R}_q .

6.1. The "generic" ground rings

As a first step in the process sketched above, we formalize the loose ideas of "generic parameter of Cartan type" and of "generic parameter of (a specific) integral type". Indeed, this "universal ring of multiparameters" will be the ring of functions on the \mathbb{Z} -scheme of all **q**'s of Cartan type, or of (fixed) integral type.

Similarly, we introduce also the (universal) rings generated by "square roots of indeterminate parameters," for both the Cartan-type and the integral-type cases.

6.1.1. The universal ring of multiparameters (of Cartan type). Let hereafter

$$\mathbb{Z}[\mathbf{x}^{\pm 1}] := \mathbb{Z}\left[\{x_{ij}^{\pm 1}\}_{i,j \in I}\right]$$

be the ring of Laurent polynomials with coefficients in \mathbb{Z} in the indeterminates x_{ij} $(i, j \in I)$, and let $A := (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be an indecomposable Cartan matrix of finite type. Consider the quotient ring

$$\mathbb{Z}_A[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}] := \mathbb{Z}[\mathbf{x}^{\pm 1}] / \left(\{ x_{ij} x_{ji} - x_{ii}^{a_{ij}} \}_{i,j \in I} \right)$$

in which we denote by q_{ij} the image of every x_{ij} (for $i, j \in I$). This is the ring of global sections of an affine scheme over \mathbb{Z} , call it \mathfrak{C}_A : by definition, the set of \Bbbk -points of this scheme (for any field \Bbbk) is just the set of all matrices $\mathbf{q} = (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of parameters of Cartan type A with entries in \Bbbk as in Section 2.3.2.

From all the identities $q_{ij}q_{ji} = q_{ii}^{a_{ij}}$ in $\mathbb{Z}_A[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}]$, one finds—by direct inspection of different cases of possible Cartan matrices $A = (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ —that there exists $j_0 \in I$ such that $q_{ii} = q_{j_0j_0}^{n_i}$ for some $n_i \in \mathbb{N}$, for all $i \in I$; indeed, we can take $n_i = d_i$ $(i \in I)$ as in Section 2.3.2. From this and the relations between the q_{ij} 's, it is easy to argue that \mathfrak{C}_A is a torus, of dimension $\binom{\theta}{2} + 1$: in particular, it is irreducible. Then $\mathbb{Z}_A[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}]$ is a domain, so we can take its field of fractions, denoted by $\mathbb{Q}_A(\mathbf{q})$; in the following, we denote again by q_{ij} $(i, j \in I)$ the image of x_{ij} in $\mathbb{Q}_A(\mathbf{q})$ too.

By construction, the matrix $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is a Cartan-type matrix of parameters in $\mathbb{k} := \mathbb{Q}_A(\mathbf{q})$ in the sense of Section 2.3.2; in addition, *none of the* q_{ii} *'s is a root of unity*.

Now consider the ring extension $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ of $\mathbb{Z}_{A}[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}]$ generated by a (formal) square root of $q_{j_{0}j_{0}}$ —hereafter denoted by $q := q_{j_{0}j_{0}}^{1/2}$ —namely

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} := \left(\mathbb{Z}_{A}[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}]\right)[x] / (x^{2} - q_{j_{0}j_{0}}) \quad \text{so that } q_{j_{0}j_{0}}^{1/2} := \bar{x} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

and then let $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ be its field of fractions, such that $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}} \cong (\mathbb{Q}_{A}(\mathbf{q}))[x]/(x^{2} - q_{j_{0}j_{0}})$. We still denote by q_{ij} the images in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and in $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ of the "old" elements with the same name in $\mathbb{Z}_{A}[\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1}]$ and $\mathbb{Q}_{A}(\mathbf{q})$. We shall also write $q_{i}^{\pm 1} := q^{\pm d_{i}}$ for all $i \in I$, so to be consistent with Section 2.3.2; in particular, $q_{j_{0}j_{0}}^{1/2} := q = q_{j_{0}}$. Note in addition that we also have

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \cong \left(\mathbb{Z} \Big[\{ x_{ij}^{\pm 1} \}_{i,j \in I} \Big] \right) [x] / \big(\{ x_{ij} x_{ji} - x_{ii}^{a_{ij}} \}_{i,j \in I} \cup \{ x^2 - x_{j_0 j_0} \} \big)$$

In turn, we define also

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{}} := \mathbb{Z}\big[\{\xi_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}\}_{i,j\in I}\big][\xi^{\pm 1/2}] \big/ \big(\{\xi_{ij}^{1/2}\xi_{ji}^{1/2} - (\xi_{ii}^{1/2})^{a_{ij}}\}_{i,j\in I} \cup \big\{(\xi^{1/2})^2 - \xi_{j_0j_0}^{1/2}\big\}\big)$$

which is again a domain, and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ as being the field of fractions of the former. In both cases, we denote by $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$ and $q^{\pm 1/2}$ the images of $\xi_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$ and $\xi^{\pm 1/2}$, respectively (in short, one reads these symbols as " $\xi := \sqrt{x}$ "). Note that $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ are naturally isomorphic with $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$, respectively, but we rather see the formers as ring or field extensions of the latters via the natural embeddings $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ given—in both cases—by $q_{ij}^{\pm 1} \mapsto (q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2})^2$ and $q^{\pm 1} \mapsto (q^{\pm 1/2})^2$.

Finally, observe also that the ring $\mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$, resp. $\mathbb{Z}[q^{1/2}, q^{-1/2}]$, of Laurent polynomial in the indeterminate q, resp. $q^{1/2}$, naturally embeds in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, resp. in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, and the same occurs with their corresponding fields of fractions. Then each module over $\mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$, resp. $\mathbb{Z}[q^{1/2}, q^{-1/2}]$, turns into a module over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, resp. $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, by scalar extension.

The very reason for introducing the above definitions, which explains the "universality" of both $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, is the following. If \Bbbk is any field and $\bar{\mathbf{q}} := (\bar{q}_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ is any multiparameter of Cartan type A chosen in \Bbbk —i.e., all the \bar{q}_{ij} 's belong to \Bbbk —then there exist unique ring morphisms $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \to \Bbbk$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \to \Bbbk$ given by $q_{ij}^{\pm 1} \mapsto \bar{q}_{ij}^{\pm 1}$ and $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2} \mapsto \bar{q}_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$ (for all $i, j \in I$) respectively—and similarly if $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ are replaced by the fields $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$. The images of these morphisms are the subrings $\mathcal{R}_{\bar{\mathbf{q}}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\bar{\mathbf{q}}}^{\checkmark}$ of \Bbbk , respectively, generated by the \bar{q}_{ij} 's and the $\bar{q}_{ij}^{1/2}$'s, like in Section 5.1.2—or the corresponding fields, if one starts with $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$.

6.1.2. The universal ring of multiparameters of integral type. Let $A := (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be a fixed indecomposable Cartan matrix of finite type as in Section 6.1.1, and let $B := (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be a matrix with entries in \mathbb{Z} like in Section 2.3.2. We consider the rings

$$\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}} := \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}], \quad \mathcal{R}^{B, \sqrt{-}}_{\mathbf{q}} := \mathbb{Z}[q^{1/2}, q^{-1/2}]$$

and the corresponding fields of fractions $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} := \mathbb{Q}(q)$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}} := \mathbb{Q}(q^{1/2})$, together with the natural ring embeddings $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}}$ given (in both cases) by $q^{\pm 1} \mapsto (q^{\pm 1/2})^{2}$. In all these rings, we consider the elements $q_{ij} := q^{b_{ij}} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \subseteq \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ and $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2} := (q^{\pm 1/2})^{b_{ij}} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}} \subseteq \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}}$ for all $i, j \in I$.

Much like for the previous case of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$, the rings $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\checkmark}$ are "universal" among all those generated by multiparameters of type B in any field \Bbbk , in the following sense. If \Bbbk is any field and $\bar{\mathbf{q}} := (\bar{q}_{ij})_{i,j\in I}$ is any multiparameter of integral type B in \Bbbk , so that $\bar{q}_{ij} = \bar{q}^{b_{ij}}$ for some $\bar{q} \in \Bbbk$ (for all $i, j \in I$), then there exist unique ring morphisms $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \to \Bbbk$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\checkmark} \to \Bbbk$ given by $q^{\pm 1} \mapsto \bar{q}^{\pm 1}$ and $q^{\pm 1/2} \mapsto \bar{q}^{\pm 1/2}$, so that

$$q_{ij} := q^{b_{ij}} \mapsto \bar{q}^{b_{ij}} = \bar{q}_{ij} \text{ and } q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2} \mapsto (\bar{q}^{\pm 1/2})^{b_{ij}} = \bar{q}_{ij}^{\pm 1/2} \quad (i, j \in I);$$

similarly with the fields $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{}}$ replacing $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{}}$. The images of these morphisms are the subrings $\mathcal{R}_{\bar{\mathbf{q}}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\bar{\mathbf{q}}}^{\sqrt{}}$ (independent of *B*) of \mathbb{k} , respectively, generated by the $\bar{q}_{ij}^{\pm 1}$'s and the $\bar{q}_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s, i.e., by $\bar{q}^{\pm 1}$ and $\bar{q}^{\pm 1/2}$, respectively, like in Section 5.1.2 (or the corresponding fields, if we deal with $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{}}$).

Finally, notice that we have a natural, "hierarchical" link between our universal rings (or fields) of Cartan or integral type: namely, there exist unique epimorphisms

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \quad (q^{\pm 1} \mapsto q^{\pm 1}) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{-}} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}} \quad (q^{\pm 1/2} \mapsto q^{\pm 1/2})$$
$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}/(\{q_{ij} - q^{b_{ij}}\}_{i,j \in I}) \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} \text{ and } \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{-}}/(\{q_{ij}^{1/2} - (q^{\pm 1/2})^{b_{ij}}\}_{i,j \in I}) \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\sqrt{-}}.$$

6.2. Specialization at 1

so

Let \mathbf{q} , $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ be fixed as in Section 6.1 above together with all related notation.

We consider the quotient ring $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} := \mathcal{R}_q/(q-1)\mathcal{R}_q$; by construction, the latter is generated by invertible elements

$$y_{ij}^{\pm 1} := q_{ij}^{\pm 1} \mod (q-1)\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

which obey only the relations $y_{j_0j_0}^{\pm 1} = 1$ and $y_{ij}^{\pm 1} y_{ji}^{\pm 1} = 1$, so that $y_{ji}^{\pm 1} = y_{ij}^{\pm 1}$. It follows that $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ is just the ring of Laurent polynomials in the $\binom{\theta}{2}$ indeterminates $y_{ij}^{1/2}$, i < j. In the sequel, we write $y_{\alpha\gamma}$ for an element in $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ defined like in Section 3.2 but for using the y_{ij} 's instead of the q_{ij} 's.

It is clear that $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ is also an \mathcal{R}_q -algebra by scalar restriction through the canonical ring epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_q \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_q/(q-1)\mathcal{R}_q =: \mathcal{R}_{q,1}$.

For every matrix $B := (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ with entries in \mathbb{Z} as in Section 2.3.2, we define the ring $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^B := \mathcal{R}_q^B/(q-1)\mathcal{R}_q^B$. Note that $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^B \cong \mathbb{Z}$ since $\mathcal{R}_q^B \cong \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$, and the epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_q \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_q^B$ induces a similar epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^B$ at q = 1.

Similarly, the "specialization at $q^{1/2} = 1$ " of both $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\checkmark}$ will be

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}^{\checkmark} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}/(q^{1/2}-1)\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}^{B,\checkmark} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\checkmark}/(q^{1/2}-1)\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B,\checkmark};$$

we write $y_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$ for the image of $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$ in $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B,\checkmark}$, and overall $\mathbf{y} := (y_{ij})_{i,j\in I}$, $\mathbf{y}^{1/2} := (y_{ij}^{1/2})_{i,j\in I}$. Again, we have an epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B,\checkmark}$ induced by $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{B,\checkmark}$. Finally, the ring extensions $\mathcal{R}_{q} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{B,\checkmark}$ yield extensions $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B,\checkmark}$ yield extensions $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B,\checkmark}$ yield extensions $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{B,\checkmark}$ in fact, the latter is actually an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{-}}_{\mathbf{q},1} \quad (\cong \mathbb{Z}).$$

Before going on and studying specializations of our objects at q = 1, we recall some well-known facts of quantization theory.

6.2.1. (Co-)Poisson structures on semiclassical limits. Let *A* be any (commutative unital) ring, let $p \in A$ be *non-invertible* in *A*, and $A_{p=0} := A/(p) = A/pA$. Whatever follows applies to $A \in \{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}, \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^B\}$ and p := q - 1 or $A \in \{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}, \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^B, \sqrt{k}\}$ and $p := q^{1/2} - 1$.

Consider an A-module H, and let $H_{p=0} := H/pH$ be its *specialization* at p = 0; clearly the latter is automatically an $A_{p=0}$ -module. If, in addition, H has a structure of an A-algebra, an A-coalgebra, a bialgebra or Hopf algebra over A, then the $H_{p=0}$ also inherits the same kind of (quotient) structure over $A_{p=0}$.

Furthermore, the following holds (see, e.g., [19, Chapter 6]).

(a) If H has a structure of (unital, associative) A-algebra such that $H_{p=0}$ is commutative, then $H_{p=0}$ bears a canonically structure of (unital, associative) Poisson algebra over $A_{p=0}$, whose Poisson bracket is uniquely given by

$$\{x, y\} := \frac{x'y' - y'x'}{p} \mod pH \quad \forall x, y \in H_{p=0}$$

for any $x', y' \in H$ such that $x := x' \mod pH$, $y := y' \mod pH$.

If, in addition, *H* is a *bialgebra* or *Hopf algebra* over *A*, then the above Poisson bracket together with the quotient structure of bialgebra or Hopf algebra (over $A_{p=0}$) makes $H_{p=0}$ into a *Poisson bialgebra* or *Poisson Hopf algebra* over $A_{p=0}$.

(b) If *H* has a structure of (counital, coassociative) *A*-coalgebra such that $H_{p=0}$ is *cocommutative*, then $H_{p=0}$ bears a canonically structure of (counital, coassociative) *co*-*Poisson algebra* over $A_{p=0}$, whose Poisson cobracket is uniquely given by

$$\nabla(x) := \frac{\Delta(x') - \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}(x')}{p} \mod pH \quad \forall x \in H_{p=0}$$

for any $x' \in H$ such that $x := x' \mod pH$.

If, in addition, *H* is a *bialgebra* or *Hopf algebra* over *A*, then the above Poisson cobracket together with the quotient structure of bialgebra or Hopf algebra (over $A_{p=0}$) makes $H_{p=0}$ into a *co-Poisson bialgebra* or *co-Poisson Hopf algebra* over $A_{p=0}$.

As a last remark, we recall that if l is a Lie algebra and the Hopf algebra U(l) is actually a *co-Poisson* Hopf algebra, then l canonically inherits a structure of Lie bialgebra, with the original Lie bracket and the Lie cobracket given by restriction of the Poisson cobracket in U(l). As a consequence, if $H_{p=0} \cong U(l)$ as Hopf algebras (H as above) for some Lie algebra l, then the latter bears a Lie *bialgebra* structure, induced by H as explained.

Now we fix $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$, $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, and $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$, $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$, as in Section 6.1. Note that their generators q_{ij} (for all *i* and *j*) form inside either field $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ or $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ a multiparameter matrix $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ of Cartan type, and even of *integral* type (namely, type *B*) in the case of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$. We consider then the associated MpQGs defined over $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and over $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$, both denoted by $U_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$; nevertheless, we shall loosely distinguish the two cases by saying that we are "in the general, resp. *integral*, case" when the ground ring is $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{q}}$ or $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, resp. $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{g}}^{B}$ or $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{g}}^{B}$.

In the general case, we consider in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ the unrestricted integral form $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, defined over the ring \mathcal{R}_q as in Section 5.3. In the integral case instead, we pick in $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ the restricted integral forms $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ and—in the strictly integral case— $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, defined over \mathcal{R}_q^B as in Section 5.2, and the unrestricted form $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ too—over \mathcal{R}_q^B again.

We can now introduce the first type of specialization we are interested into:

Definition 6.2.1. (a) Let **q** be of integral type. We call specialization of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$ at q = 1 the quotient

$$\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1}$ (= \mathbb{Z}).

As a matter of notation, setting $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}} := \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ we shall denote

$$\begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} K_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_q \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} K_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_q \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}},$$
$$\begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} L_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_q \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} \coloneqq \begin{pmatrix} L_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_q \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} G_i ; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{ii}} \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} G_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{ii}} \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}},$$
$$\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathbf{h}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\mathbf{e}_{\alpha}^{(n)} := E_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \mathbf{f}_{\alpha}^{(n)} := F_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mod (q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

for all $i \in I$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\alpha \in \Phi^+$.

If **q** is of strongly integral type, then we call specialization of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ at q = 1 the quotient

$$\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q-1)\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}^B_{q,1}$ (= \mathbb{Z}). Like above, setting $\hat{U}_q := \hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ we shall write (for $i \in I, c \in \mathbb{Z}, n \in \mathbb{N}, \alpha \in \Phi^+$)

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{k}_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} K_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_i} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{k}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} K_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_i} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{l}_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} L_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_i} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{l}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} L_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_i} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} G_i ; \mathbf{c} \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{ii}} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix} G_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{q_{ii}} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

$$\mathbf{k}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{k}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathbf{l}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{l}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathbf{h}_i := \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix},$$

$$\mathbf{e}_{\alpha}^{(n)} := E_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \mathbf{f}_{\alpha}^{(n)} := F_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}.$$

(b) Let **q** be arbitrary (of Cartan type). We call *specialization of* $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —defined over either \mathcal{R}_q or \mathcal{R}^B_q —at q = 1 the quotient

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra—over $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ or $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^B$, respectively. As a matter of notation, we shall denote (for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $i \in I$)

$$f_{\alpha} := \overline{F}_{\alpha} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}), \quad e_{\alpha} := \overline{E}_{\alpha} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}),$$
$$l_{i}^{\pm 1} := L_{i}^{\pm 1} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}), \quad k_{i}^{\pm 1} := K_{i}^{\pm 1} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}).$$

Remark 6.2.2. Note that the specializations introduced above can be also realized, alternatively, as scalar extensions, namely

$$\hat{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathbf{g}) := \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1} \underset{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g}), \quad \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathbf{g}) := \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1} \underset{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g}), \quad \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathbf{g}) := \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1} \underset{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g})$$

or—according to what is the chosen ground ring for $\widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —also

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}}{\otimes} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}).$$

Our first key result about specialization at q = 1 is the following theorem.

Theorem 6.2.3. Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}})_{i,j \in I}$ be as above, with $B := (b_{ij})_{i,j \in I} \in M_{\theta}(\mathbb{Z})$ such that $B + B^t = DA$. Then the following holds:

(a) $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a (cocommutative) co-Poisson Hopf algebra, which is isomorphic to $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ —cf. Definition 2.3.3—the latter being endowed with the Poisson co-bracket uniquely induced by the Lie cobracket of $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ —cf. Definition 2.3.1 (a). Indeed, an explicit isomorphism $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\cong} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ is given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{l}}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix} \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{h}_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}, \quad e_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mapsto e_{\alpha}^{(n)}, \quad f_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mapsto f_{\alpha}^{(n)}.$$

Similar statements hold true for the specialization at q = 1 of \hat{U}_{q}^{\geq} , \hat{U}_{q}^{\leq} , \hat{U}_{q}^{0} , etc.

(b) $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a (cocommutative) co-Poisson Hopf algebra, which is isomorphic to $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ —cf. Definition 2.3.3—the latter being endowed with the Poisson co-bracket uniquely induced by the Lie cobracket of $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ —cf. Definition 2.3.1 (c). Indeed, an explicit isomorphism $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) \stackrel{\simeq}{\hookrightarrow} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ is given by

$$\binom{\mathbf{k}_i}{n} \mapsto \binom{\mathbf{k}_i}{n}, \quad \binom{\mathbf{l}_i}{n} \mapsto \binom{\mathbf{l}_i}{n}, \quad \binom{\mathbf{h}_i}{n} \mapsto \binom{\mathbf{h}_i}{n}, \quad e_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mapsto e_{\alpha}^{(n)}, \quad f_{\alpha}^{(n)} \mapsto f_{\alpha}^{(n)}.$$

Similar statements hold true for the specialization at q = 1 of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$, $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$, etc.

Proof. By the definitions and the structure results for $\hat{U}_{q,1}(g)$ and $\hat{U}_{q,1}(g)$ in Section 5.2 (in particular, Theorem 5.2.10) the proof is a straightforward check. Indeed, from the presentation of $\hat{U}_q(g)$ and $\hat{U}_q(g)$ in Theorem 5.2.10, we get similar presentations of $\hat{U}_{q,1}(g)$ and $\hat{U}_{q,1}(g)$: comparing these presentations with those mentioned in Remark 2.3.4 (a) for $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{g}_B)$ and $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\hat{g}_B)$, sheer calculations show that the formulas in the above statement provide well-defined isomorphisms, as claimed.

Hereafter, we give a sample of these "sheer calculations". Out of the commutation formulas among generators of $\hat{U}_{q}(g)$ —cf. Theorem 5.2.10 (a)—we get

$$\binom{K_i}{1}_q E_j^{(n)} = E_j^{(n)} \binom{K_i; nb_{ij}}{1}_q = E_j^{(n)} \binom{K_i}{1}_q + (nb_{ij})_q K_i$$
$$= E_j^{(n)} \binom{K_i}{1}_q + (nb_{ij})_q E_j^{(n)} K_i.$$

Then, when we specialize this formula at q = 1—that is, we take it modulo $(q-1)\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —the left-hand side and right-hand side become, respectively,

$$\binom{K_i}{1}_q E_j^{(n)} \equiv \binom{\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i}{1} \mathbf{e}_j^{(n)} \pmod{(q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})},$$

$$E_j^{(n)} \binom{K_i}{1}_q + (nb_{ij})_q E_j^{(n)} K_j \equiv \mathbf{e}_j^{(n)} \binom{\dot{\mathbf{k}}_i}{1} + nb_{ij}\mathbf{e}_j^{(n)} \pmod{(q-1)\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})}$$

because $K_i = 1 + (q-1) {K_i \choose 1}_q \equiv 1 \mod (q-1) \dot{\hat{U}}_q(\mathfrak{g})$. This shows that the relation

$$\binom{K_i}{1}_q E_j^{(n)} = E_j^{(n)} \binom{K_i}{1}_q + (nb_{ij})_q E_j^{(n)} K_i$$

involving some generators of $\hat{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g})$, through the specialization process turns into

$$\begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \mathbf{e}_j^{(n)} = \mathbf{e}_j^{(n)} \begin{pmatrix} \dot{\mathbf{k}}_i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} + n b_{ij} \mathbf{e}_j^{(n)}$$

among the corresponding elements in $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$; but this relation is indeed one of those occurring in the presentation of $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ itself by generators and relations.

With a similar analysis, one sees that the generators in $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ do respect all relations that hold true among the same name generators of $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$. In addition, *there are no extra relations* because we have PBW bases for $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ which specialize to similar bases for $\hat{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$, and the latter correspond to PBW bases of $U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$.

Finally, since $K_i = 1 + (q-1) {\binom{K_i}{1}}_q \equiv 1 \mod (q-1) \hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ and also

$$L_i = 1 + (q-1) {\binom{L_i}{1}}_q \equiv 1 \mod (q-1) \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$$

it follows from Theorem 5.2.10 that

$$\Delta(E_i^{(n)}) \equiv \sum_{s=0}^n E_i^{(n-s)} \otimes E_i^{(s)} \quad \text{and} \quad \Delta(F_i^{(n)}) \equiv \sum_{s=0}^n F_i^{(n-s)} \otimes F_i^{(s)}$$

modulo $((q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})\otimes\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})+\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})\otimes(q-1)\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}))$. This implies that $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a cocommutative Hopf algebra.

Remark 6.2.4. In sight of Theorem 6.2.3 above, the fact that the \dot{g}_B 's, resp. the \hat{g}_B 's, for different **q**'s are all isomorphic *as Lie coalgebras*—cf. Remarks 2.3.2 (c)—is a direct consequence of the fact that all the $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$'s, resp. the $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(g)$'s, for different **q**'s are isomorphic *as coalgebras*, as this happens for the $U_{\mathbf{q}}$'s.

Next, we study the structure of $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \tilde{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g})/(q-1)\tilde{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g})$. For the first results, the multiparameter **q** is assumed to be generic, i.e., just of Cartan type.

Let $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$, and let $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) := \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}/(q^{1/2}-1)\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ be the specialization of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ at $q^{1/2} = 1$. For any affine Poisson group-scheme \tilde{G}_{DA}^{\ast} over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}^{\checkmark}$ dual to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_{DA}$, i.e., Lie $(\tilde{G}_{DA}^{\ast}) \cong \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_{DA}^{\ast}$, we let $\mathcal{O}^{\checkmark}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^{\ast})$ be its representing Hopf algebra.

Proposition 6.2.5. $\tilde{U}_{q,1}^{\sqrt{n}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a 2-cocycle deformation of $\mathcal{O}^{\sqrt{n}}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^*)$ for some (uniquely defined) connected, simply connected affine Poisson group-scheme \tilde{G}_{DA}^* over $\mathcal{R}_{\tilde{q},1}^{\sqrt{n}}$ dual to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_{DA}$ (as above).

Proof. Having taken the largest ground ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ instead of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, Proposition 5.3.2 applies, giving us $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$ for a specific 2-cocycle σ as in Definition 3.2.1—in particular, depending only on the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s. By its very construction, this σ induces, modding out $(q^{1/2} - 1)$, a similar 2-cocycle, denoted by σ_1 , of the specialized Hopf algebra $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) := \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q^{1/2} - 1)\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$; therefore we get

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q^{1/2}-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g}) = \left(\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q^{1/2}-1)\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g})\right)_{\sigma_{1}}.$$
(6.1)

Now, for the usual one-parameter quantum group $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$ in [24]—cf. also [29]—one has a similar construction for $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —which is nothing but the quotient of $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathfrak{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ modulo $(L_i - K_i^{-1})$ for all *i*—for which one has

$$\widetilde{U}_1(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})/(q^{1/2} - 1)\widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{G}^*)$$
(6.2)

for some (uniquely defined) connected, simply connected affine Poisson group-scheme \tilde{G}^* whose cotangent Lie bialgebra is such that $\text{Lie}(\tilde{G}^*) \cong (\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_{DA}/(k_i + l_i)_{i \in I})^*$ as Lie bialgebras. Once more, this result can be easily "lifted" to the level of the quantum double of $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$, which is nothing but $U_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$: the resulting construction is exactly that of the integral form $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ within $U_{\check{\mathfrak{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$, and the results in [24] then turn into (sort of) a "quantum double version" of (6.2), namely

$$\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})/(q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{G}_{DA}^*)$$

with \tilde{G}_{DA}^* a connected Poisson group-scheme whose cotangent Lie bialgebra is $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_{DA}$. Extending scalars from $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ to $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark}$ this yields

$$\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})/(q^{1/2}-1)\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{O}^{\checkmark}(\widetilde{G}_{DA}^{*}).$$
(6.3)

Finally, matching (6.1) and (6.3) the claim is proved.

The previous result can be reformulated as follows: up to scalar extension—from $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ to $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\sqrt{}}$ —the Hopf algebra $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a 2-cocycle deformation of the Hopf algebra $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^*)$. Actually, we can provide the following, more precise statement:

Theorem 6.2.6. $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a **y**-polynomial and Laurent **y**-polynomial algebra over $\mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ (with **y** as in Section 6.2), namely

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}\left[\{f_{\alpha}, l_i^{\pm 1}, k_i^{\pm 1}, e_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in \Phi^+}^{i \in I}\right]$$

where the indeterminates y-commute among them in the following sense:

$$\begin{aligned} & f_{\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} = y_{\alpha''\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} f_{\alpha''}, & e_{\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} = f_{\alpha''} e_{\alpha'}, \\ & e_{\alpha'} e_{\alpha''} = y_{\alpha'\alpha''} e_{\alpha''} e_{\alpha''}, & k_i^{\pm 1} e_{\alpha} = y_{\alpha_i \alpha}^{\pm 1} e_{\alpha} k_i^{\pm 1}, \\ & l_i^{\pm 1} e_{\alpha} = y_{\alpha\alpha_i}^{\pm 1} e_{\alpha} l_i^{\pm 1}, & k_i^{\pm 1} f_{\alpha} = y_{\alpha_i \alpha}^{\pm 1} f_{\alpha} k_i^{\pm 1}, \\ & l_i^{\pm 1} f_{\alpha} = y_{\alpha\alpha_i}^{\pm 1} f_{\alpha} l_i^{\pm 1}, & k_i^{\pm 1} k_j^{\pm 1} = k_j^{\pm 1} k_i^{\pm 1}, \\ & k_i^{\pm 1} l_j^{\pm 1} = l_j^{\pm 1} k_i^{\pm 1}, & k_i^{\pm 1} k_j^{\pm 1} = k_j^{\pm 1} k_i^{\pm 1}. \end{aligned}$$

Proof. All formulas but those in the first line are direct consequence of definitions, so we can dispose of them, and we are left with proving the first three.

We begin with the mid formula $e_{\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} = f_{\alpha''} e_{\alpha'}$, for which we have to compare $\overline{E}_{\alpha'} \overline{F}_{\alpha''}$ with $\overline{F}_{\alpha''} \overline{E}_{\alpha'}$ within $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$; and in order to do that, we shall compare these products with the similar product taken inside $\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$, where the multiplication is deformed by a 2-cocycle σ as in Proposition 5.3.2.

Indeed, in the rest of the proof we extend scalars from $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ and thus work with $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})$ and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})$; for the former we identify $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}) = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g}))_{\sigma}$ as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}$ modules, which is correct by Proposition 6.2.5. In particular, inside $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})$ we shall consider the original product of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})$, hereafter denoted by ";", and the σ -deformed product—yielding the product in $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathbf{g})$ —denoted by "*".

By the results in [24]—cf. also [29]—suitably adapted to the present "quantum double setup", we know that $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ is commutative modulo (q-1): this implies that $\tilde{E}_{\alpha'} \\ \\ \\ \\ \tilde{E}_{\alpha''}$ in $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ can be written as

$$\check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha'}\check{\cdot}\check{\bar{F}}_{\alpha''} = \check{\bar{F}}_{\alpha''}\check{\cdot}\check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha'} + (q-1)\sum_{s}c_{s}\bar{\mathcal{M}}_{s}\check{}^{\cdot}$$
(6.4)

for some $c_s \in \mathcal{R}_q$, where $\check{E}_{\alpha'}$ and $\check{F}_{\alpha''}$ are (renormalized) quantum root vectors in $\tilde{U}_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ and the $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_s^i$'s are PBW monomials in a PBW basis of $\tilde{U}_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ like in Theorem 5.3.3 (d).

Let us look now for the counterpart of formula (6.4) in $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —thought of as embedded into $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}) = (\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$. Thanks to Proposition 4.1.1 we have

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha'} = m_{\alpha'}^+(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\overline{E}}_{\alpha'}, \quad \overline{F}_{\alpha''} = m_{\alpha''}^-(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\overline{F}}_{\alpha''}$$

for suitable Laurent monomials $m_{\alpha'}^+(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ and $m_{\alpha''}^-(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ in the $q_{ij}^{1/2}$'s (each of which is trivial if the corresponding root is simple). Now, the formulas in Section 4.4.1 give

$$\check{E}_{\alpha'} * \check{F}_{\alpha''} = \check{E}_{\alpha'} \check{\cdot} \check{F}_{\alpha''}, \quad \check{F}_{\alpha''} * \check{E}_{\alpha'} = \check{F}_{\alpha''} \check{\cdot} \check{E}_{\alpha'}$$

(by the same analysis as that before Proposition 3.2.4); on the other hand, again by Proposition 4.1.1 and by Section 2.2.2 we have that every PBW monomial in $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g})$, say $\bar{\mathcal{M}}^{\check{}}$, has the form $\bar{\mathcal{M}}^{\check{}} = m_{\bar{\mathcal{M}}}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})\bar{\mathcal{M}}^*$ where $m_{\bar{\mathcal{M}}}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ is a suitable Laurent monomial in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s. Tidying everything up, from (6.4) and the identities here above—writing $m_{\alpha}^{\pm} := m_{\alpha}^{\pm}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ and $m_{\bar{\mathcal{M}}} := m_{\bar{\mathcal{M}}}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ —we find

$$\begin{split} \overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{F}_{\alpha''} &= m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- \check{E}_{\alpha'} * \check{F}_{\alpha''} = m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- \check{E}_{\alpha'} \cdot \check{F}_{\alpha''} \\ &= m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- \left(\check{F}_{\alpha''} \cdot \check{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_s c_s \, \overline{\mathcal{M}}_s^{\check{}} \right) \\ &= m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- \left((m_{\alpha'}^+)^{-1} (m_{\alpha''}^-)^{-1} \overline{F}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_s c_s \, m_{\overline{\mathcal{M}}_s} \, \overline{\mathcal{M}}_s^* \right) \\ &= \overline{F}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_s c_s \, m_{\alpha''}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- m_{\overline{\mathcal{M}}_s} \, \overline{\mathcal{M}}_s^* \end{split}$$

that is, in the end,

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{F}_{\alpha''} = \overline{F}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_{s} c_s \, m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^- m_{\overline{\mathcal{M}}_s} \, \overline{\mathcal{M}}_s^* \tag{6.5}$$

which is almost what we need, as the right-hand side belongs to $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}(\mathfrak{g})$ but possibly not to $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$. To fix this detail, we take the expansion of $\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{F}_{\alpha''}$ as an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -linear combination of the PBW basis of the $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_r^*$'s (which includes $\overline{F}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'}$ too), namely $\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{F}_{\alpha''} = \sum_r \kappa_r \overline{\mathcal{M}}_r^*$ for some $\kappa_r \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$; comparing the latter with (6.5) we get $c_s m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\overline{\alpha}''}^- m_{\overline{\mathcal{M}}_s} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ for every *s*. Then (6.5) is an identity in $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, which implies

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{F}_{\alpha''} = \overline{F}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

whence eventually $e_{\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} = f_{\alpha''} e_{\alpha'}$, q.e.d.

We turn now to proving the identity $e_{\alpha'}e_{\alpha''} = y_{\alpha'\alpha''}e_{\alpha''}e_{\alpha''}e_{\alpha'}$, for which we need to compare $\overline{E}_{\alpha'}\overline{E}_{\alpha''}$ with $\overline{E}_{\alpha''}\overline{E}_{\alpha'}$ within $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$. To begin with, from the results [24, Sections 9, 10, and 12]—suitably adapted, as usual, to the present, "quantum double framework"—in the standard case of $\widetilde{U}_{\dot{\mathbf{a}}}(\mathfrak{g})$ we have

$$\check{\vec{E}}_{\alpha'}\check{\cdot}\check{\vec{E}}_{\alpha''} = \check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''}\check{\vec{E}}_{\alpha''}\check{\cdot}\check{\vec{E}}_{\alpha'} + (q-1)\sum_{\underline{\alpha}}\check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}}\check{\vec{E}}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}}$$
(6.6)

for all $\alpha', \alpha'' \in \Phi^+$, where $\check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} = q^{(\alpha',\alpha'')/2}$ by definition, $\check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}} \in \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}] (\subseteq \mathcal{R}_q)$ for all $\underline{\alpha}$ and the $\check{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}}$'s are PBW monomials in the \check{E}_{α} 's alone.

Now from (6.6) we deduce a parallel identity in $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$. Namely, acting like in the first part of the proof—basing again on the formulas in Section 4.4.1—we find

$$\begin{split} \bar{E}_{\alpha'} * \bar{E}_{\alpha''} &= m_{\alpha'}^{+} m_{\alpha''}^{+} \check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha'} * \check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha''} = m_{\alpha'}^{+} m_{\alpha''}^{-} q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha'} \cdot \check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha''} \\ &= m_{\alpha'}^{+} m_{\alpha''}^{-} q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \left(\check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} \,\check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha''} \cdot \check{\bar{E}}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_{\underline{\alpha}} \check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}} \,\check{\bar{E}}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}} \right) \\ &= m_{\alpha'}^{+} m_{\alpha''}^{+} q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \,\check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} (m_{\alpha''}^{+})^{-1} (m_{\alpha'}^{+})^{-1} q_{\alpha'',\alpha''}^{-1/2} \,\bar{E}_{\alpha''} * \bar{E}_{\alpha'} \\ &+ (q-1) \sum_{\underline{\alpha}} \check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}} \, m_{\alpha''}^{+} m_{\alpha'',\alpha''}^{+} \mu_{\underline{\alpha}',\alpha'''} \,\mu_{\underline{\alpha}} \,\bar{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}} \\ &= q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \,\check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} q_{\alpha'',\alpha''}^{-1/2} \,\bar{E}_{\alpha''} * \bar{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_{\underline{\alpha}} \check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}} \, m_{\alpha''}^{+} m_{\alpha'',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \,\mu_{\underline{\alpha}} \,\bar{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}} \end{split}$$

where $\mu_{\underline{\alpha}}$ is yet another Laurent monomial in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s and each $\overline{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}}$ is the unique PBW monomial in the \overline{E}_{α} 's that corresponds (in an obvious sense) to $\underline{\breve{E}}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}}$. Thus

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{E}_{\alpha''} = q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \, \check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} q_{\alpha'',\alpha'}^{-1/2} \, \overline{E}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} + (q-1) \sum_{\underline{\alpha}} c_{\underline{\alpha}} \, \overline{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{e_{\underline{\alpha}}} \tag{6.7}$$

where

$$c_{\underline{\alpha}} := \check{c}_{\underline{\alpha}} m_{\alpha'}^+ m_{\alpha''}^+ q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \mu_{\underline{\alpha}} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\checkmark}.$$

But we also know that the $\overline{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}$'s form a PBW basis over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ for $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, hence $\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{E}_{\alpha''}$ uniquely expands into an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -linear combination of these monomials: comparing such an expansion with (6.7) we find that all coefficients $c_{\underline{\alpha}}$ therein necessarily belong to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$: then (6.7) itself is an identity in $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —i.e., not only in $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}(\mathfrak{g})$. Therefore, from (6.7) we deduce

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha'} * \overline{E}_{\alpha''} \cong q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2} \check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''} q_{\alpha'',\alpha'}^{-1/2} \overline{E}_{\alpha''} * \overline{E}_{\alpha'} \mod (q-1) \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}).$$
(6.8)

Finally, since $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ and $\check{q}_{ij} := q^{d_i a_{ij}} = q^{d_j a_{ji}}$ for all $i, j \in I$, we just compute that

$$q_{\alpha',\alpha''}^{+1/2}\check{q}_{\alpha',\alpha''}q_{\alpha'',\alpha'}^{-1/2} = q_{\alpha',\alpha''},$$

whose coset in $\mathcal{R}_{q,1} := \mathcal{R}_q/(q-1)\mathcal{R}_q$ is just $y_{\alpha'\alpha''}$; therefore (6.8) yields $e_{\alpha'}e_{\alpha''} = y_{\alpha'\alpha''}e_{\alpha''}e_{\alpha''}e_{\alpha''}a$ sclaimed.

A similar procedure shows that $f_{\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} = y_{\alpha''\alpha'} f_{\alpha''} f_{\alpha'}$, which ends the proof.

Remarks 6.2.7. In [10, Section 3], a different construction eventually leads to a result comparable with Theorem 6.2.6 above, although slightly weaker. In general, we prefer to follow a different approach, because it exploits an independent argument and is more consistent with our global approach in the present work, mostly based on the fact that $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathbf{g}) = (U_{\mathbf{\check{q}}}(\mathbf{g}))_{\sigma}$. In addition, some results of [10] cannot be directly applied to our context of integral forms and specializations, so we must resort to an alternative strategy.

When the multiparameter \mathbf{q} is of *integral* type the last two previous results get a stronger importance from a geometrical point of view. In fact, the following is a refinement of Proposition 6.2.5 but we provide for it an independent proof.

Theorem 6.2.8. Let \mathbf{q} be of integral type, and $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ defined over $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$. Then $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is (isomorphic to) the representing Hopf algebra $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}^*_B)$ of a connected affine Poisson group-scheme over \mathbb{Z} whose cotangent Lie bialgebra is $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ as described in Definition 2.3.1.

Similar statements hold true for the specialization at q = 1 of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\geq}$, $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\leq}$, $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^{0}$, etc.

Proof. First of all, when **q** is of integral type, so $q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}}$ (for all i, j), we have

 $y_{ij} := q_{ij} \mod (q-1) = q^{b_{ij}} \mod (q-1) = 1^{b_{ij}} = 1 \quad \forall i, j \in I.$

Therefore, Theorem 6.2.6 tells us that $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a *commutative* Hopf algebra (of Laurent polynomials); it follows then that $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G})$ for some affine group-scheme, say \mathcal{G} . Moreover, from Proposition 6.2.5 (with notation as in its proof) we know that

$$\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G}) = \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{O}(\widetilde{G}_{DA}^*)_{\sigma_1},$$

where the group scheme \tilde{G}_{DA}^* is connected—in other words, $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^*)$ has no non-trivial idempotents. Now, as $q_{ij} = q^{b_{ij}}$ for q = 1, the "specialized" cocycle σ_1 is trivial—namely, $\sigma_1 = \epsilon \otimes \epsilon$ —which implies that $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G}) = \mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^*)\sigma_1 = \mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}_{DA}^*)$, hence $\mathcal{G} = \tilde{G}_{DA}^*$ as group-schemes. In addition, by Remark 6.2.1 (a) the Hopf algebra $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G}) = \tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$, being commutative, inherits from $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ a *Poisson* structure. Hence it is a Poisson Hopf algebra; thus \mathcal{G} itself is in fact a Poisson group-scheme.

We point out that the Poisson structure on $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G}) = \tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is induced by the multiplication in $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}) = (\tilde{U}_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma_q}$, which in turn depends on \mathfrak{q} . Thus \mathcal{G} and \tilde{G}^*_{DA} , although coinciding as group schemes, do not share, in general, the same Poisson structure.

What is still missing for having $\mathscr{G} = \widetilde{G}_B^*$ is proving that the cotangent Lie bialgebra of \mathscr{G} is isomorphic to $\widetilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$, defined as in Definition 2.3.1.

First we recall the definition of the cotangent Lie bialgebra of \mathcal{G} . If $\mathfrak{m}_e := \operatorname{Ker}(\epsilon_{\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G})})$ is the augmentation ideal of $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G})$, the quotient $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ has a canonical structure of Lie coalgebra, such that its linear dual is the tangent Lie algebra of \mathcal{G} . In addition, the properties of the Poisson bracket in $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G})$ imply that \mathfrak{m}_e is a Lie subalgebra (even a Lie ideal, indeed) of the Lie algebra $(\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{G}), \{,\})$, and \mathfrak{m}_e^2 is a Lie ideal in $(\mathfrak{m}_e, \{,\})$, whence $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ has a quotient Lie algebra structure; together with the Lie coalgebra structure, the latter makes $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ into a Lie bialgebra. As a matter of notation, we set $\bar{x} \in \mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ to denote the coset in $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ of any $x \in \mathfrak{m}_e$.

As a consequence of the PBW theorem for $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —i.e., Theorem 5.3.3, or directly of Theorem 6.2.6—taking into account that the e_{α} 's, the f_{α} 's, the $(k_i - 1)$'s, and the $(l_i - 1)$'s, with $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $i \in I$, all lie in \mathfrak{m}_e , one has that a basis of $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$ is given by the $\overline{e_{\alpha}}$'s, the $\overline{f_{\alpha}}$'s, the $\overline{f_{\alpha}}$'s, the $\overline{(k_i - 1)}$'s, and the $(\overline{l_i - 1})$'s altogether. Our aim now is to prove the following.

Claim 6.2.9. There exists a Lie bialgebra isomorphism $\phi : \mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2 \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathfrak{g}_B$ given by $\phi : \overline{e_\alpha} \mapsto \tilde{e}_\alpha, \overline{f_\alpha} \mapsto \tilde{f}_\alpha, \overline{(k_i - 1)} \mapsto \dot{k}_i, \text{ and } \overline{(l_i - 1)} \mapsto \dot{l}_i, \text{ for all } \alpha \in \Phi^+, i \in I.$

To begin with, given $\alpha, \beta \in \Phi^+$, we show that $\phi([\overline{e_\alpha}, \overline{e_\beta}]) = [\phi(\overline{e_\alpha}), \phi(\overline{e_\beta})]$. First observe that our root vectors e_γ in g come from the simple ones via a construction à la Chevalley (see [39, Chapter II, Section 25.2]), so that $[e_\alpha, e_\beta] = c_{\alpha,\beta}e_{\alpha+\beta}$ for suitable $c_{\alpha,\beta} \in \mathbb{Z}$. Moreover, since (under our assumption that g is simple) there are only two possible root lengths, we have $d_{\alpha+\beta} \in \{d_\alpha, d_\beta\}$; so if $d_\alpha = d_\beta$, we write $d_\delta := d_\alpha (=d_\beta)$ and if $d_\alpha \neq d_\beta$, we call d_δ the unique element of $\{d_\alpha, d_\beta\} \setminus \{d_{\alpha+\beta}\}$. Then recall that (for all $\gamma \in \Phi^+$)

$$e_{\gamma} := \overline{E}_{\gamma} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}, \qquad e_{\gamma} := E_{\gamma} \mod (q-1)\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

 $[\overline{e_{\alpha}},\overline{e_{\beta}}] := \{e_{\alpha},e_{\beta}\} \mod \mathfrak{m}_{e}^{2}, \ \{e_{\alpha},e_{\beta}\} := (q-1)^{-1}[\overline{E}_{\alpha},\overline{E}_{\beta}] \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{q}.$

Second, since $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ is commutative modulo (q-1), we have $[\bar{E}_{\alpha}, \bar{E}_{\beta}] = (q-1)\mathcal{E}$ for some $\mathcal{E} \in \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}} \cap U_{\mathbf{q}}^+ = \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+$ —so that

$$\{e_{\alpha}, e_{\beta}\} := \mathcal{E} \mod (q-1)U_{\mathbf{q}}.$$

On the other hand, from $[e_{\alpha}, e_{\beta}] = c_{\alpha,\beta}e_{\alpha+\beta}$ (see above) and $e_{\gamma} := E_{\gamma} \mod (q-1)\hat{U}_{q}$ together we get $[E_{\alpha}, E_{\beta}] = c_{\alpha,\beta}E_{\alpha+\beta} + (q-1)\mathfrak{G}$ for some $\mathfrak{G} \in \hat{U}_{q} \cap U_{q}^{+} = \hat{U}_{q}^{+}$. The latter implies that

$$[E_{\alpha}, E_{\beta}] = (q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1)[E_{\alpha}, E_{\beta}]$$

= $c_{\alpha,\beta}(q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1)E_{\alpha+\beta} + (q-1)(q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1)\mathfrak{E}$
= $c_{\alpha,\beta}(q_{\delta\delta} - 1)\overline{E}_{\alpha+\beta} + (q-1)(q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1)\mathfrak{E}$

and comparing the last term with the previous identity $[\overline{E}_{\alpha}, \overline{E}_{\beta}] = (q-1)\mathcal{E}$ yields

$$\mathcal{E} = c_{\alpha,\beta} (2d_{\delta})_q \overline{E}_{\alpha+\beta} + (q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1) \mathfrak{E}$$

Then expanding \mathfrak{S} w.r.t. the $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -PBW basis of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+$ (made of ordered products of q-divided powers $E_{\gamma}^{(n_{\gamma})}$'s) and comparing with the expansion of $(q_{\alpha\alpha} - 1)(q_{\beta\beta} - 1)\mathfrak{S}$ —which must necessarily belong to $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+$ —in terms of the $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -PBW basis of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}^+$ (made of ordered monomials in the \bar{E}_{γ} 's), we eventually find that

$$(q_{\alpha\alpha}-1)(q_{\beta\beta}-1)\mathfrak{G}=\sum_{k\geq 2}\sum_{\gamma_1,\ldots,\gamma_k\in\Phi^+}c'_{\gamma_1,\ldots,\gamma_k}\overline{E}_{\gamma_1}\cdots\overline{E}_{\gamma_k}+(q-1)\mathfrak{E}'$$

for some $c'_{\gamma_1,\ldots,\gamma_k} \in \mathcal{R}_q$ and some $\mathcal{E}' \in \widetilde{U}_q^+$. Therefore,

$$\mathcal{E} = c_{\alpha,\beta} (2d_{\delta})_q \overline{E}_{\alpha+\beta} + \sum_{k \ge 2} \sum_{\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_k \in \Phi^+} c'_{\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_k} \overline{E}_{\gamma_1} \cdots \overline{E}_{\gamma_k} + (q-1)\mathcal{E}_{\gamma_k}$$

which in turn implies that

$$\mathcal{E} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}} = \left(c_{\alpha,\beta}(2d_{\delta})_{q}\overline{E}_{\alpha+\beta} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}\right) \\ + \left(\sum_{k\geq 2}\sum_{\gamma_{1},\dots,\gamma_{k}\in\Phi^{+}}c'_{\gamma_{1},\dots,\gamma_{k}}\overline{E}_{\gamma_{1}}\cdots\overline{E}_{\gamma_{k}} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}\right) \\ = c_{\alpha,\beta}2d_{\delta}e_{\alpha+\beta} + \sum_{k\geq 2}\sum_{\gamma_{1},\dots,\gamma_{k}\in\Phi^{+}}c_{\gamma_{1},\dots,\gamma_{k}}e_{\gamma_{1}}\cdots e_{\gamma_{k}}$$

with $c_{\gamma_1,\dots,\gamma_k} := (c'_{\gamma_1,\dots,\gamma_k} \mod (q-1)\mathcal{R}_q) \in \mathcal{R}_q/(q-1)\mathcal{R}_q = \mathcal{R}_{q,1}$. This yields

$$\begin{split} \overline{[e_{\alpha}, e_{\beta}]} &= \left(\{e_{\alpha}, e_{\beta}\} \mod \mathfrak{m}_{e}^{2}\right) \\ &= \left(\left((q-1)^{-1}[\overline{E}_{\alpha}, \overline{E}_{\beta}] \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{q}\right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{e}^{2}\right) \\ &= \left(\left(\mathfrak{E} \mod (q-1)\widetilde{U}_{q}\right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{e}^{2}\right) \\ &= \left(\left(c_{\alpha,\beta}2d_{\delta}e_{\alpha+\beta} + \sum_{k\geq 2}\sum_{\gamma_{1}, \dots, \gamma_{k}\in \Phi^{+}} c_{\gamma_{1}, \dots, \gamma_{k}}e_{\gamma_{1}} \cdots e_{\gamma_{k}}\right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{e}^{2}\right) \\ &= c_{\alpha,\beta}2d_{\delta}\overline{e_{\alpha+\beta}}, \end{split}$$

that is in short $[\overline{e_{\alpha}}, \overline{e_{\beta}}] = 2 d_{\delta} c_{\alpha,\beta} \overline{e_{\alpha+\beta}}$. Now, from the last identity, we compute

$$\phi([\overline{e_{\alpha}},\overline{e_{\beta}}]) = \phi(2d_{\delta}\overline{c}_{\alpha,\beta}\overline{e_{\alpha+\beta}}) = 2d_{\delta}\overline{c}_{\alpha,\beta}\phi(\overline{e_{\alpha+\beta}}) = 2d_{\delta}\overline{c}_{\alpha,\beta}\check{e}_{\alpha+\beta}$$
(6.9)

by definition of ϕ . On the other hand, we have also

$$\left[\phi(\overline{e_{\alpha}}), \phi(\overline{e_{\beta}})\right] = \left[\check{e}_{\alpha}, \check{e}_{\beta}\right] = 2d_{\alpha}2d_{\beta}\left[e_{\alpha}, e_{\beta}\right] = 2d_{\alpha}2d_{\beta}c_{\alpha,\beta}e_{\alpha+\beta} = 2d_{\delta}c_{\alpha,\beta}\check{e}_{\alpha+\beta}$$

comparing this with (6.9) eventually gives $\phi(\left[\overline{e_{\alpha}}, \overline{e_{\beta}}\right]) = \left[\phi(\overline{e_{\alpha}}), \phi(\overline{e_{\beta}})\right]$, q.e.d.

Acting in the same way, one finds also that

$$[\overline{k_i - 1}, \overline{e_\alpha}] = (\{k_i - 1, e_\alpha\} \mod \mathfrak{m}_e^2)$$

= $(((q - 1)^{-1}((K_i - 1)\overline{E}_\alpha - \overline{E}_\alpha(K_i - 1)) \mod (q - 1)\widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})) \mod \mathfrak{m}_e^2)$
= $(((d_{i,\alpha}^+)_q \overline{E}_\alpha K_i \mod (q - 1)\widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})) \mod \mathfrak{m}_e^2)$
= $(d_{i,\alpha}^+ e_\alpha k_i \mod \mathfrak{m}_e^2) = d_{i,\alpha}^+ \overline{e_\alpha},$

where $d_{i,\alpha}^+ := + \sum_{j \in I} b_{ij} c_j$ with $\alpha = \sum_{j \in I} c_j \alpha_j$, so in the end

$$\overline{k_i - 1}, \overline{e_\alpha}] = d_{i,\alpha}^+ \overline{e_\alpha} \quad \forall i \in I, \ \alpha \in \Phi^+.$$
(6.10)

Similarly, one finds also that

$$[\overline{l_i - 1}, \overline{e_\alpha}] = d_{i,\alpha}^{-} \overline{e_\alpha} \quad \forall i \in I, \ \alpha \in \Phi^+$$
(6.11)

with $d_{i,\alpha}^- := -\sum_{j \in I} b_{ji} c_j$ for $\alpha = \sum_{j \in I} c_j \alpha_j$. Likewise, parallel formulas to (6.10) and (6.11) hold true when the $\overline{e_{\alpha}}$'s are replaced by the $\overline{f_{\alpha}}$'s.

Finally, comparing the Lie brackets (inside $\mathfrak{m}_e/\mathfrak{m}_e^2$) given explicitly in (6.10) and (6.11), and the similar ones where the $\overline{f_{\gamma}}$'s are replaced by the $\overline{e_{\gamma}}$'s, with the analogue brackets inside $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}_B$ of the corresponding elements through the map ϕ as given in Claim 6.2.9, one easily sees that the latter map is indeed a Lie algebra morphism. In addition, it is invertible because it maps a basis to a basis. Moreover, this is also an isomorphism of Lie *bialgebras* because the formulas for the Lie cobracket do correspond on either side on all elements of the forms $\overline{e_i}$, $\overline{f_i}$, $\overline{k_i - 1}$, and $\overline{l_i - 1}$ (with $i \in I$), which is enough to conclude—cf. Remarks 2.3.2. In fact, this is again a matter of bookkeeping: for instance, writing $\mathfrak{m}_{\otimes}^{[2]} := \mathfrak{m}_e \otimes \mathfrak{m}_e^2 + \mathfrak{m}_e^2 \otimes \mathfrak{m}_e$, one has

$$\delta(\overline{e_i}) = \left(\left(\Delta(e_i) - \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}(e_i) \right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{\otimes}^{[2]} \right) \\ = \left(\left(\left(\Delta(\overline{E}_i) - \Delta^{\operatorname{op}}(\overline{E}_i) \right) \mod (q-1) \widetilde{U}_{\mathfrak{q}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\otimes 2} \right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{\otimes}^{[2]} \right) \\ = \left(\left(\left((K_i - 1) \otimes \overline{E}_i - \overline{E}_i \otimes (K_i - 1) \right) \mod (q-1) \widetilde{U}_{\mathfrak{q}}(\mathfrak{g})^{\otimes 2} \right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{\otimes}^{[2]} \right) \\ = \left(\left((k_i - 1) \otimes e_i - e_i \otimes (k_i - 1) \right) \mod \mathfrak{m}_{\otimes}^{[2]} \right) \\ = \overline{(k_i - 1)} \otimes \overline{e_i} - \overline{e_i} \otimes \overline{(k_i - 1)}$$

which means $\delta(\overline{e_i}) = \overline{(k_i - 1)} \otimes \overline{e_i} - \overline{e_i} \otimes \overline{(k_i - 1)}$. Through the formulas given in Claim 6.2.9, this last identity corresponds to $\delta(\tilde{e}_i) = \dot{k}_i \otimes \tilde{e}_i - \tilde{e}_i \otimes \dot{k}_i$ given in Definition 2.3.1 (b) for \tilde{g}_B . Likewise, it holds for the other cases.

7. Specialization of MpQGs at roots of unity

In this section, we study MpQGs for which all parameters q_{ii} are roots of unity. Once again, this amounts to requiring q itself to be a root of unity, or just 1. As we already considered the case q = 1, we assume this root to be different from 1 itself.

7.1. Specialization at roots of unity

Let again $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ be fixed as in Section 6.1; fix also a positive, odd integer ℓ which is coprime with all the d_{i} 's $(i \in I)$ given in Section 6.1, and let $p_{\ell}(x)$ be the ℓ -th cyclotomic polynomial in $\mathbb{Z}[x]$. We consider the special element $q \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ and the quotient ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} :=$ $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}/p_{\ell}(q)\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, and we call ε the image of q in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$.

By construction, the ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ is generated by invertible elements $\varepsilon_{ij}^{\pm 1}$ each of whom is the image in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ of the corresponding generator $q_{ij}^{\pm 1}$ of $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$; since $\varepsilon_{ii}^{\ell} = 1$ for all *i*, all these generators only obey the relations $(\varepsilon_{ij}^{\pm 1}\varepsilon_{ji}^{\pm 1})^{\ell} = 1$. We denote by $\varepsilon_{\alpha\gamma}$ the element in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ defined like in Section 3.2 but for using the ε_{ij} 's instead of the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1}$'s, so that $\varepsilon_{\alpha\gamma}^{\pm 1}$ is nothing but the image in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ of $q_{\alpha\gamma}^{\pm 1} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$. Finally, $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ -algebra by a scalar restriction via the canonical epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$.

Replacing $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ with $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ everywhere, we set $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{B} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B} / p_{\ell}(q) \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$, for which we use again such notation as ε , ε_{ij} , etc., noting, in addition, that now $\varepsilon_{ij} = \varepsilon^{b_{ij}}$. Then the natural epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}} \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$ yields a similar one $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{B}$.

Furthermore, it is worth stressing that the isomorphism $\mathcal{R}^B_q \cong \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$ induces in turn

$$\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \cong \mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]/p_{\ell}(q)\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}] =: \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon],$$

the latter being the ring extension of \mathbb{Z} by any (formal) primitive ℓ -th root of unity ε .

Similarly, we define $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\sqrt{2}} := \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}/p_{\ell}(q^{1/2})\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{\sqrt{2}}$ and denote by $\varepsilon^{1/2}$, $\varepsilon_{ij}^{1/2}$, etc., the image of $q^{1/2}$, $q_{ij}^{1/2}$, etc., in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\sqrt{2}}$; and the same applies for

$$\mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} := \mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{}}_{\mathbf{q}}/p_{\ell}(q^{1/2})\mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{}}_{\mathbf{q}},$$

for which we have, in addition, $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B,\sqrt{2}} \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon^{1/2}]$, where $\varepsilon^{1/2}$ is again a primitive ℓ -th root of unity. The projection $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{B,\sqrt{2}}$ induces an epimorphism $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\checkmark} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B,\sqrt{2}}$, while the embeddings $\mathcal{R}_{q} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{\checkmark}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\checkmark}$ induce embeddings $\mathcal{R}_{q}^{B} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q}^{B,\sqrt{2}}$ and $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\checkmark}$, respectively. *In addition*, for the last map the following holds.

Lemma 7.1.1. The morphism $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$, given by $\varepsilon^{\pm 1} \mapsto (\varepsilon^{\pm 1/2})^2$, is an isomorphism whose inverse $\mathcal{R}^{B,\sqrt{}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ is given by $\varepsilon^{\pm 1/2} \mapsto \varepsilon^{\pm (\ell+1)/2}$.

We introduce now the "specialization at $q = \varepsilon$ " of the integral forms $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), \hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}),$ and $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ —over the ring $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathfrak{g}}$ or \mathcal{R}_q —of our MpQGs $U_q(\mathfrak{g})$.

Definition 7.1.2. (a) Let **q** be a multiparameter matrix of Cartan type: given $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ over the ground ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$, we call *specialization of* $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ at $q = \varepsilon$ the quotient

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) / p_{\ell}(q) \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$.

- (b) Let **q**, in addition, be of *integral type*—hence $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}]$. Then:
- (b.1) given $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ over the ground ring $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$, we call *specialization of* $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ at $q = \varepsilon$ the quotient

 $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}):=\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})/p_{\ell}(q)\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})\cong \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}\otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}}\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon}$;

(b.2) we call *specialization of* $\hat{U}_{q}(g)$ at $q = \varepsilon$ the quotient

$$\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) / p_{\ell}(q) \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon}$;

(b.3) if **q** is of strongly integral type, we call specialization of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ at $q = \varepsilon$ the quotient

$$\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) / p_{\ell}(q) \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q}}} \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$$

endowed with its natural (quotient) structure of Hopf algebra over $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathfrak{a},\varepsilon}$.

Note that, using the isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B,\sqrt{2}} \cong \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B}$ of Lemma 7.1.1, all the abovementioned specializations of MpQGs at $q = \varepsilon$ can be also considered as Hopf algebras over the ring $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B,\sqrt{2}}$, by scalar extension; hereafter we shall freely do that.

The above definitions and our results in Section 5 yield the following.

Theorem 7.1.3. The PBW bases (over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}$ or $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}^{B}$) of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ —cf. Theorems 5.2.13 and 5.3.3—yield, through the specialization process, similar PBW-bases (over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ or $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{B}$) of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, resp. of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$.

Basing on the remark at the end of Definition 7.1.2, consider now both $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\tilde{U}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ as algebras over $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{B,\sqrt{}}$. Let σ_{ε} be the unique 2-cocycle of $\tilde{U}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ naturally induced by the 2-cocycle σ of $\tilde{U}_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$ as given in Definition 3.2.1; that is,

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}: \tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \otimes \tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \to \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$$

is the unique $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -linear map given by

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}(x, y) := \varepsilon_{\mu\nu}^{1/2} \quad \text{if } x = K_{\mu} \text{ or } x = L_{\mu}, \quad \text{and} \quad y = K_{\nu} \text{ or } y = L_{\nu}$$

and $\sigma_{\varepsilon}(x, y) := 0$ otherwise. The results in Section 5 then lead us to the following.

Theorem 7.1.4. Let q be a multiparameter matrix of Cartan type. Then the following hold.

- (a) The Hopf R_{q,ε}-algebra Ũ_{q,ε}(g) is a 2-cocycle deformation of Ũ_{q,ε}(g), namely Ũ_{q,ε}(g) ≃ (Ũ_{q,ε}(g))_{σ_ε}.
- (b) Assume that **q** is of integral type; then the Hopf R^B_{**q**,ε}-algebra Ũ_{**q**,ε}(**g**) is a 2-cocycle deformation of Ũ_{**q**,ε}(**g**), namely Ũ_{**q**,ε}(**g**) ≅ (Ũ_{**q**,ε}(**g**))_{σε}.

Proof. Directly from definitions along with Proposition 5.3.2, we get claim (a) from

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) &= \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) = \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \left(\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) \right)_{\sigma} \\ &= \left(\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q}}} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}) \right)_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} = \left(\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \right)_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} \end{split}$$

and likewise we prove claim (b) as well.

7.2. Quantum Frobenius morphisms for MpQGs

When dealing with uniparameter quantum groups, the so-called "quantum Frobenius morphisms" set a strong link between specializations of these quantum groups (either restricted or unrestricted) at 1 and specializations at roots of unity.

When one chooses the *restricted* and the *unrestricted* integral forms, these quantum Frobenius morphisms (for uniparameter quantum groups) look as

$$\widehat{Fr}_{\ell}: \widehat{U}_{\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \twoheadrightarrow \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widehat{U}_{1}(\mathfrak{g}) \quad (restricted \text{ case})$$

and

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}: \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widetilde{U}_1(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{U}_{\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \quad (unrestricted \text{ case}),$$

where

$$\mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] := \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}] / p_{\ell}(q) \mathbb{Z}[q, q^{-1}], \quad \hat{U}_{s}(\mathfrak{g}) := \hat{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g}) / \left(p_{\ell}(q) \hat{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g}) \right),$$

and similarly also

$$\widetilde{U}_s(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}) / (p_\ell(q)\widetilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})), \quad \text{for } s \in \{1, \varepsilon\}.$$

Roughly speaking, \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} is given by taking " ℓ -th roots" of algebra generators of $\widehat{U}_{\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, namely quantum divided powers and quantum binomial coefficients, while (dually, in a sense) \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} is given by raising to the " ℓ -th power" the algebra generators of $\widetilde{U}_{\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, i.e., quantum root vectors and toral generators.

In the present subsection, we shall show that similar quantum Frobenius morphisms do exist for MpQGs as well, with a similar description.

7.2.1. Quantum Frobenius morphisms in the restricted case. We start by considering quantum Frobenius morphisms in the restricted case, i.e., for the specializations at roots of unity of $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$. Like in the uniparameter case, they will map any specialization at a root of unity ε onto a specialization at 1.

The following provides our quantum Frobenius morphisms for restricted MpQGs.

Theorem 7.2.1. Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be a multiparameter matrix of integral type. Then there exists a Hopf algebra epimorphism (over $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$)

$$\dot{\widehat{Fr}}_{\ell} : \dot{\widehat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \twoheadrightarrow \mathscr{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathscr{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1}} \dot{\widehat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$$
(7.1)

-

(cf. Theorem 6.2.3 (a)) given on generators by

$$E_i^{(n)} \mapsto \begin{cases} e_i^{(n/\ell)} & \text{if } \ell \mid n, \\ 0 & \text{if } \ell \nmid n, \end{cases} \qquad F_i^{(n)} \mapsto \begin{cases} f_i^{(n/\ell)} & \text{if } \ell \mid n, \\ 0 & \text{if } \ell \nmid n, \end{cases}$$
(7.2)

$$\begin{pmatrix} K_i; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{\varepsilon} \mapsto \begin{cases} \binom{k_i+c}{n/\ell} & \text{if } \ell \mid n, \\ 0 & \text{if } \ell \not\mid n, \end{cases} \begin{pmatrix} L_i; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{\varepsilon} \mapsto \begin{cases} \binom{l_i+c}{n/\ell} & \text{if } \ell \mid n, \\ 0 & \text{if } \ell \not\mid n, \end{cases}$$
(7.3)

$$\begin{pmatrix} G_i; c \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{\varepsilon_{ii}} \mapsto \begin{cases} \binom{h_i+c}{n/\ell} & \text{if } \ell \mid n, \\ 0 & \text{if } \ell \not\mid n, \end{cases} \qquad K_i^{\pm 1} \mapsto 1, \quad L_i^{\pm 1} \mapsto 1.$$
 (7.4)

Moreover, the image $\operatorname{Im}(\dot{Fr}_{\ell})$ is co-central in $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,1}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$, that is

$$(\Delta - \Delta^{\text{op}})(u) \in \text{Ker}(\dot{F}r_{\ell}) \otimes \text{Ker}(\dot{F}r_{\ell}) \quad \text{for all } u \in \dot{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}).$$
(7.5)

In addition, when **q** is of strongly integral type, there exists yet another Hopf algebra epimorphism (over $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$)

$$\widehat{Fr}_{\ell} : \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \twoheadrightarrow \mathscr{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathscr{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1}} \widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$$
(7.6)

(cf. Theorem 6.2.3 (b)) for which similar properties and a similar description hold true with each $\binom{L_j;c}{l_j}_{\varepsilon}$, resp. $\binom{K_j;c}{k_j}_{\varepsilon}$, replaced by $\binom{L_j;c}{l_j}_{\varepsilon_j}$, resp. $\binom{K_j;c}{k_j}_{\varepsilon_j}$.

Proof. We present the proof for \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} and $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$, the rest being similar.

By Theorem 5.2.10 (a), we have a presentation of $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon} := \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ by generators and relations. Then this also yields a similar presentation for

$$\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}\otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1}}\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}),$$

which is isomorphic to $\mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ as a Hopf algebra, by Theorem 6.2.3 (a). Now, a moment's check shows that under the prescriptions given in the claim each relation in the presentation of $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is mapped by $\hat{F}r_{\ell}$ onto either a similar relation in $\hat{U}_{q,1}$ or zero, hence they do provide a well-defined algebra morphism as required.

To show what happens in a specific example, let us consider the relations

$$E_{i}^{(m)}F_{i}^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m \wedge n} F_{i}^{(n-s)}q_{ii}^{s} \binom{G_{i}; 2s-m-n}{s}_{q_{ii}} L_{i}^{s}E_{i}^{(m-s)} \quad \forall m, n \in \mathbb{N}$$

for every index *i*, holding true in $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$ (cf. Theorem 5.2.10). By specialization, these yield in $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ the relations

$$E_{i}^{(m)}F_{i}^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m \wedge n} F_{i}^{(n-s)}\varepsilon_{ii}^{s} \binom{G_{i}; 2s - m - n}{s}_{\varepsilon_{ii}} L_{i}^{s}E_{i}^{(m-s)} \quad (m, n \in \mathbb{N})$$
(7.7)

and likewise in $\dot{U}_{q,1} \cong U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{g}_B)$ the relations (cf. Definition 6.2.1 and Theorem 6.2.3)

$$e_i^{(m)} f_i^{(n)} = \sum_{s=0}^{m \wedge n} f_i^{(n-s)} \binom{h_i + (2s - m - n)}{s} e_i^{(m-s)} \quad (m, n \in \mathbb{N}),$$
(7.8)

where one uses a bit of arithmetic of *p*-binomial coefficients (namely, the sixth line identity in the list of Lemma 5.2.1) and of (classical) binomial coefficients to realize that specializing $\binom{G_i;2s-m-n}{s}_{q_{ii}}$ at q = 1 eventually yields $\binom{h_i+(2s-m-n)}{s}$. Now, a moment's thought shows that if in the left-hand side of (7.7) either *m* or *n* is *not*

Now, a moment's thought shows that if in the left-hand side of (7.7) either *m* or *n* is *not* divisible by ℓ , then for each summand in the right-hand side all of (n - s), *s*, and (m - s) are not divisible either; hence our prescriptions for \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} actually do map both sides of (7.7) to zero. If instead both *m* and *n* are divisible by ℓ , then there are also summands in the right-hand side for which all of (n - s), *s*, and (m - s) are divisible as well; more explicitly, if $m = h\ell$ and $n = k\ell$, say, then the "relevant" summands on the right-hand side are exactly those with index $s = r\ell$ for all $r \in \{0, 1, \ldots, h \land k\}$. In this case, our prescriptions for \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} map the left-hand side of (7.7) to $e_i^{(m/\ell)} f_i^{(n/\ell)} = e_i^{(h)} f_i^{(k)}$ and the right-hand side to

$$\sum_{r=0}^{h \wedge k} f_i^{((k\ell - r\ell)/\ell)} \binom{h_i + (2r\ell - h\ell - k\ell)/\ell}{r\ell/\ell} e_i^{((h\ell - r\ell)/\ell)}$$
$$= \sum_{r=0}^{h \wedge k} f_i^{(k-r)} \binom{h_i + (2r - h - k)}{r} e_i^{(h-r)},$$

where the right-hand side is equal to $e_i^{(h)} f_i^{(k)}$, by (7.8) for m := h and n := k.

Therefore, the given formulas do provide a well-defined morphism of algebras \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} as required. By construction \widehat{Fr}_{ℓ} is clearly onto, as the generators of

$$\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathbf{q},1}} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} U_{\mathbb{Z}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$$

are the images via $\hat{F}r_{\ell}$ of the corresponding generators of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q}}$.

Finally, we must prove that \hat{Fr}_{ℓ} is also a *Hopf algebra* morphism and that its image is co-central. This follows from the uniparameter case, as the coalgebra structure of the integral form of these MpQGs (cf. Theorem 5.2.10 (a) and [23, Proposition 6.4]) is the same as in the canonical case (the cocycle deformation process does not change the coalgebra structure), and our quantum Frobenius morphism is described by the same formulas.

7.2.2. The unrestricted case: quantum Frobenius morphisms for $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$. In the unrestricted case, i.e., that of $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, quantum Frobenius morphisms, in comparison with the restricted case, "go the other way round". Indeed, like in the uniparameter case, we shall find them mapping the specialization at 1 (of the given unrestricted integral form of an MpQG) into any specialization at a root of unity ε .

The very construction of such quantum Frobenius morphisms requires some preparation. Mimicking what was found in [24] for the canonical case, the first ingredient is the subalgebra of $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ generated by the ℓ -th powers of its generators.

Definition 7.2.2. We define Z_0 to be the $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -subalgebra

$$Z_0 := \langle \bar{f}^{\ell}_{\alpha}, \, l_i^{\pm \ell}, \, k_i^{\pm \ell}, \, \bar{e}^{\ell}_{\alpha} \rangle_{\alpha \in Q, \, i \in I}$$

of $\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ generated by the ℓ -th powers of the generators of $\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$.

N.B.: the original definition of Z_0 given in [24, Chapter 5, Section 19.1] reads different, but it is also proved—still in [*loc. cit.*]—to be equivalent to the one given above.

The main properties of Z_0 were investigated in [10, Section 4], with a slightly more general approach. The main outcome reads as follows:

Proposition 7.2.3 (cf. [10, Section 4]). (a) Z_0 is ε -central in $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, i.e., for each monomial b in a PBW basis of $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ as in Theorem 7.1.3 and each generator

$$z \in \{\bar{f}_{\alpha}^{\ell}, \, l_i^{\pm \ell}, \, k_i^{\pm \ell}, \, \bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell}\}_{\alpha \in Q, \, i \in I}$$

of Z_0 , there exists a (Laurent) monomial $m_{z,b}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm \ell})$ in the $\varepsilon_{ii}^{\pm \ell}$'s such that

$$zb = m_{z,b}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm \ell})bz$$

In particular, when **q** is of integral type, Z_0 is central, hence normal, in $\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$.

(b) Z_0 is a Hopf subalgebra of $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, which is isomorphic as an algebra over $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ to a partially Laurent ε -polynomial algebra; namely

$$Z_0 \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \Big[\{ f_{\alpha}^{\ell}, l_i^{\pm \ell}, k_i^{\pm \ell}, e_{\alpha}^{\ell} \}_{\alpha \in \Phi^+}^{i \in I} \Big],$$

where the indeterminates $\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}$ -commute (notation as in Section 6.2) among them, i.e.,

$$\begin{split} f_{\alpha'}^{\ell} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} &= \varepsilon_{\alpha''\alpha'}^{\ell^2} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} f_{\alpha'}^{\ell}, \qquad e_{\alpha'}^{\ell} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} = f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} e_{\alpha'}^{\ell}, \\ e_{\alpha'}^{\ell} e_{\alpha''}^{\ell} &= \varepsilon_{\alpha'\alpha''}^{\ell^2} e_{\alpha''}^{\ell} e_{\alpha'}^{\ell}, \qquad k_i^{\pm \ell} e_{\alpha}^{\ell} = \varepsilon_{\alpha_i\alpha}^{\pm \ell^2} e_{\alpha}^{\ell} k_i^{\pm \ell}, \\ l_i^{\pm \ell} e_{\alpha}^{\ell} &= \varepsilon_{\alpha\alpha_i}^{\pm \ell^2} e_{\alpha}^{\ell} l_i^{\pm \ell}, \qquad k_i^{\pm \ell} f_{\alpha}^{\ell} = \varepsilon_{\alpha_i\alpha}^{\pm \ell^2} f_{\alpha}^{\ell} k_i^{\pm \ell} \\ l_i^{\pm \ell} f_{\alpha}^{\ell} &= \varepsilon_{\alpha\alpha_i}^{\pm \ell^2} f_{\alpha}^{\ell} l_i^{\pm \ell}, \qquad k_i^{\pm \ell} k_j^{\pm \ell} = k_j^{\pm \ell} k_i^{\pm \ell}, \\ k_i^{\pm \ell} l_j^{\pm \ell} &= l_j^{\pm \ell} k_i^{\pm \ell}, \qquad k_i^{\pm \ell} k_j^{\pm \ell} = k_j^{\pm \ell} k_i^{\pm \ell}. \end{split}$$

In particular, if **q** is of integral type—hence $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$ —then $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a commutative Hopf algebra of partially Laurent polynomials.

(c) $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a free (left or right) Z_0 -module of rank $\ell^{\dim(\mathfrak{g})}$.

Proof. Almost everything is proved in [10, Section 4], so we just stress a single detail concerning claim (c). Indeed, Proposition 4.1 in [10] yields claim (b) as well as (c), but for the latter the involved coefficients read differently: for instance one has $f_{\alpha'}^{\ell} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} = \varepsilon_{\ell\alpha'',\ell\alpha'} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell} f_{\alpha''}^{\ell}$. But the symbol $\varepsilon_{\alpha,\beta}$ is bimultiplicative in α and β —i.e., it is a bicharacter on $Q \times Q$ —hence $\varepsilon_{\ell\alpha'',\ell\alpha'} = \varepsilon_{\alpha'',\alpha'}^{\ell}$, and we are done.
We shall now compare the subalgebra Z_0 , a sub-object inside $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, which is the specialisation of $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ at $q = \varepsilon$, with the specialization at q = 1, that is $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$. This leads to find a special morphism, which we call *quantum Frobenius morphism for* $\tilde{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$, which links $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ with $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ —once again generalizing what occurs in the uniparameter case. In order to formalize this, we need to make $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ into a Hopf algebra *over* $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$, so that we can compare it with $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$.

Let us consider the unique ring embedding

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\sqrt{\epsilon}} (\cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}), \quad y_{ij}^{\pm 1} \mapsto \varepsilon_{ij}^{\ell^2} (\cong (\varepsilon_{ij}^{\pm 1/2})^{2\ell^2}), \tag{7.9}$$

where in the right-hand side we take into account the isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\checkmark} \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ given by Lemma 7.1.1; we use this embedding to perform a scalar extension from $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}$ to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ for $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$, so to make $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}} \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ into a (Hopf) algebra over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$.

Besides, recall—from Proposition 4.1.1—that for any $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, there exists suitable (Laurent) monomials $m_{\alpha}^+(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ and $m_{\alpha}^-(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})$ in the $q_{ij}^{\pm 1/2}$'s such that

$$E_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})\check{E}_{\alpha}, \quad F_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{-}(\mathbf{q}^{\pm 1/2})\check{F}_{\alpha}$$

where \check{E}_{α} , resp. \check{F}_{α} , is the quantum root vector associated with $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, resp. $-\alpha \in \Phi^-$, in $U_{\check{q}}(\mathfrak{g})$, and E_{α} , resp. F_{α} , is the similar vector in $U_{\mathbf{q}}(\mathfrak{g}) = (U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$.

As a direct consequence, we have similar relations among quantum root vectors in $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$ and $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) = (\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon,\varepsilon^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}))_{\sigma}$; namely

$$\bar{e}_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\mathbf{y}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\bar{e}}_{\alpha}, \quad \bar{f}_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{-}(\mathbf{y}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\bar{f}}_{\alpha}^{\pm} \quad \text{in } \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}), \tag{7.10}$$

and

$$\bar{e}_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\bar{e}}_{\alpha}, \quad \bar{f}_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{-}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})\check{\bar{f}}_{\alpha} \quad \text{in } \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}).$$
(7.11)

Our main result in this subsection is the existence of *quantum Frobenius morphisms* for *unrestricted MpQGs*, that are the monomorphisms mentioned below:

Theorem 7.2.4. There exists a Hopf algebra monomorphism

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}: \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1}} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$$

uniquely determined (still identifying $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\sqrt{-}} \cong \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$) for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $i \in I$, by

$$\bar{f}_{\alpha} \mapsto m_{\alpha}^{-} (\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}-\ell} \bar{f}_{\alpha}^{\ell}, \quad l_{i}^{\pm 1} \mapsto l_{i}^{\pm \ell}, \quad k_{i}^{\pm 1} \mapsto k_{i}^{\pm \ell}, \quad \bar{e}_{\alpha} \mapsto m_{\alpha}^{+} (\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}-\ell} \bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell} (\star)$$

whose image is the ε -central Hopf subalgebra Z_0 of $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$; as a consequence, the Hopf algebra Z_0 itself is isomorphic to $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{q,1}} \tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$.

In particular, when **q** is integral, the morphism \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} is described by the simpler formulas (for all $\alpha \in \Phi^+$, $i \in I$)

$$\bar{f}_{\alpha} \mapsto \bar{f}_{\alpha}^{\ell}, \quad l_i^{\pm 1} \mapsto l_i^{\pm \ell}, \quad k_i^{\pm 1} \mapsto k_i^{\pm \ell}, \quad \bar{e}_{\alpha} \mapsto \bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell}.$$

Proof. To begin with, the morphism in (7.9) maps every $y_{\alpha,\beta}^{\pm 1/2} \in \mathcal{R}_{q,1}^{\checkmark} \cong \mathcal{R}_{q,1}$ into the corresponding $\varepsilon_{\alpha,\beta}^{\pm \ell^2/2} \in \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\checkmark} \cong \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$. Moreover, for $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$ the analysis in [24] yields a ("quantum Frobenius") morphism $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}^{\lor} : \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ of Hopf algebras which is determined by the formulas given for the integral case in the above statement when $f_{\alpha} = \check{f}_{\alpha}$, etc., that is $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}^{\lor}(\check{f}_{\alpha}) = \check{f}_{\alpha}^{\acute{\ell}}$ and so on; in particular, this $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}^{\lor}$ preserves the coproduct.

Now, extending scalars, we obtain yet another Hopf algebra monomorphism

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}: \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon,\varepsilon^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$$

that fits into the commutative diagram

$$\begin{split} & \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g}) & \longleftarrow \stackrel{\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}^{\vee}}{\longrightarrow} & \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ &$$

Let us check that \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} satisfies the equalities in (*). First, as by (7.10) we have $\bar{e}_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\mathbf{y}^{\pm 1/2})\check{e}_{\alpha}$, we find that

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(\bar{e}_{\alpha}) = \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(m_{\alpha}^{+}(\mathbf{y}^{\pm 1/2})\check{e}_{\alpha}) = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}}\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(\check{e}_{\alpha})$$
$$= m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}}\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}^{\vee}(\check{e}_{\alpha}) = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}}\check{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell}$$
$$= m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}}m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{-\ell}\bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell} = m_{\alpha}^{+}(\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}-\ell}\bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell}$$

thanks to (7.11); i.e., $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(\bar{e}_{\alpha}) = m_{\alpha}^{+} (\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}-\ell} \bar{e}_{\alpha}^{\ell}$ for every root vector \bar{e}_{α} in $\widetilde{U}_{q,1}(g)$. Similarly, one finds that $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(\bar{f}_{\alpha}) = m_{\alpha}^{-} (\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}^{\pm 1/2})^{\ell^{2}-\ell} \bar{f}_{\alpha}^{\ell}$ when dealing with the \bar{f}_{α} 's, and

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(l_i^{\pm 1}) = l_i^{\pm \ell}, \quad \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(k_i^{\pm 1}) = k_i^{\pm \ell} \quad \text{for all } i \in I.$$

Now recall that we have identifications of coalgebras

$$\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) = \left(\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},1} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g})\right)_{\sigma_1}, \quad \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) = \left(\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon,\varepsilon^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})\right)_{\sigma_\varepsilon}$$

hence the monomorphism \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} defines also a monomorphism of *coalgebras*—over $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ —from $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{q,1}} \widetilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ to $\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$. To prove that \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} is also a *Hopf algebra* morphism, it is enough to prove that

$$\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x \cdot_{\sigma_1} y) = \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x) \cdot_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y)$$

for all x, y in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},1}(\mathfrak{g})$. This in turn follows from the fact that

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}\big(\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x),\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y)\big) = \sigma_{1}(x,y) \quad \text{for all } x, y \in \mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}[q,q^{-1}]} \widetilde{U}_{\check{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \tag{7.12}$$

which can be checked by direct computation with x and y being generators of $\tilde{U}_{\check{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})$ and using the ring embedding (7.9); for example, one has

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}\big(\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(k_i), \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(k_j)\big) = \sigma_{\varepsilon}\big(k_i^{\ell}, k_j^{\ell}\big) = \varepsilon_{ij}^{\ell^2/2} = y_{ij}^{1/2} = \sigma_1(k_i, k_j) \quad \text{for all } i, j \in I.$$

In fact, from (7.12) we get

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x \cdot_{\sigma_{1}} y) \\ &= \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell} \Big(\sigma_{1}(x_{(1)}, y_{(1)}) x_{(2)} y_{(2)} \sigma_{1}^{-1}(x_{(3)}, y_{(3)}) \Big) \\ &= \sigma_{1}(x_{(1)}, y_{(1)}) \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x_{(2)}) \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y_{(2)}) \sigma_{1}^{-1}(x_{(3)}, y_{(3)}) \\ &= \sigma_{\varepsilon} \Big(\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x)_{(1)}, \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y)_{(1)} \Big) \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x)_{(2)} \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y)_{(2)} \sigma_{\varepsilon}^{-1} \Big(\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x)_{(3)}, \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y)_{(3)} \Big) \\ &= \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(x) \cdot_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} \widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}(y); \end{split}$$

thus the proof is completed.

7.3. Small multiparameter quantum groups

In the study of uniparameter quantum groups, a relevant role is played by the so-called "small quantum groups". These are usually introduced as *Hopf subalgebras of* the *re-stricted* quantum groups at roots of unity; nonetheless, they can also be realized as *Hopf algebra quotients of* the *unrestricted* quantum groups at roots of unity. In this subsection, we extend their construction to the multiparameter context.

7.3.1. Small MpQGs: the "restricted realization". Let **q** be a multiparameter of integral type, hence possibly of strongly integral type. Correspondingly, we consider the restricted MpQGs $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ and $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ at a root of unity ε , like in Section 7.1. Inside them, we consider the following subalgebras, defined by generating sets:

$$\dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \left\langle F_i^{(n)}, L_i^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} L_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{\varepsilon}, K_i^{\pm 1}, \begin{pmatrix} K_i \\ n \end{pmatrix}_{\varepsilon}, E_i^{(n)} \right\rangle_{i \in I}^{0 \le n \nleq \ell}$$
(7.13)

as an $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -subalgebra of $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, when **q** is integral, and

$$\hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \left\langle F_i^{(n)}, L_i^{\pm 1}, \binom{L_i}{n}_{\varepsilon_i}, K_i^{\pm 1}, \binom{K_i}{n}_{\varepsilon_i}, E_i^{(n)} \right\rangle_{i \in I}^{0 \le n \lneq \ell}$$
(7.14)

as an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ -subalgebra of $\hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, when \mathbf{q} is *strongly* integral. Similarly, one defines $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\mathbf{q$

restriction " $n \nleq \ell$ " everywhere. All these objects will be called "restricted small multiparameter quantum (sub)groups".

Note that for $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$ the canonical multiparameter, the small quantum group $\hat{u}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}$ is a quantum double version of the one-parameter small quantum group by Lusztig.

Our first result is a structural one:

Theorem 7.3.1. For any **q** of integral type, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is a Hopf $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -subalgebra of $\dot{\hat{U}}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{\hat{U}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$. In addition, if **q** of strongly integral type, then $\hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is a Hopf $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -subalgebra of $\hat{\hat{U}}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{\hat{U}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$. Moreover, $\dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ admits a presentation by generators and relations that is the same as in Theorem 5.2.10 (with q specialized to ε) but for the bound on generators *i.e.*, they must have $0 \le n \le \ell$ as in (7.13)—and for the additional relations

$$X_i^{(n)}X_i^{(m)} = 0, \quad \binom{M;c}{n}_{\varepsilon}\binom{M;c-n}{m}_{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \forall n, m \nleq \ell : n+m \ge \ell$$
(7.15)

for all $X \in \{F, E\}$, $M \in \{K, L\}$, $c \in \mathbb{Z}$. Similar statements hold true for all the other restricted small MpQGs, namely $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, and $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, and—in the strongly integral case— $\hat{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$, $\hat{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\hat{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\hat{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, and $\hat{\hat{u}}_{z,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$.

Proof. The claim follows from the very definitions together with Theorem 5.2.10—noting in particular that all relations between generators given there do "fit properly" with the bound $n \leq \ell$ on generators of the small MpQG. In particular, the additional relations in (7.15) are a direct consequence of the relations

$$X_i^{(n)}X_i^{(m)} = \binom{n+m}{n}_{q_{ii}}X_i^{(n+m)}, \quad \binom{M;c}{n}_q\binom{M;c-n}{m}_q = \binom{n+m}{n}_q\binom{M;c}{n+m}_q$$

(for all $X \in \{F, E\}$, $M \in \{K, L\}$, and $c \in \mathbb{Z}$) holding true in our restricted MpQGs for every $n, m \in \mathbb{N}$, that for $n, m \neq \ell$ such that $n + m \geq \ell$ yield (7.15) because then

$$\binom{n+m}{n}_{q_{ii}} = 0$$
 and $\binom{n+m}{n}_q = 0$ for $q = \varepsilon$.

Similarly, the result about the Hopf structure follows from the explicit formulas for the coalgebra structure of $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ or $\hat{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ coming from Lemma 5.2.8.

Our second result yields triangular decompositions for restricted small MpQGs:

Proposition 7.3.2 (triangular decompositions for restricted small MpQGs). The multiplication in $\hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ provides $\mathcal{R}^B_{q,\varepsilon}$ -module isomorphisms

$$\begin{split} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-}, \quad \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+}, \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0}, \quad \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{2} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon}, \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \cong \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} \\ \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \otimes \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} & \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} &$$

and similarly with " $\dot{\hat{u}}$ " replaced by " $\hat{\hat{u}}$ " if **q** is strongly integral.

Proof. This is proved like for restricted MpQGs: one observes that the presentation of (restricted) small MpQGs given in Theorem 7.3.1 above presents the same special features that were exploited for the proof of Proposition 5.2.12, so the same arguments apply again. A quicker argument is the following: the isomorphisms of Proposition 5.2.12 restrict to maps for small quantum groups which are linear isomorphisms by Theorem 7.3.1.

The third result is a PBW-like theorem for these restricted small MpQGs:

Theorem 7.3.3 (PBW theorem for restricted small MpQGs). Every restricted small MpQG is a free $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ -module with an $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ -basis the subset of a PBW basis—as given in Theorem 5.2.13—of the corresponding specialized restricted MpQG made by those PBW-like monomials in which the degree of each factor is less than ℓ . For instance, $\hat{\mathbf{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ has an $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ -basis

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{(f_{k})} \prod_{j \in I} \binom{L_{j}}{l_{j}}_{q} L_{j}^{-\lfloor l_{j}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{i \in I} \binom{G_{i}}{g_{i}}_{q_{ii}} G_{i}^{-\lfloor g_{i}/2 \rfloor} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \mid 0 \leq f_{k}, l_{j}, g_{i}, e_{h} < \ell\right\}$$

and similarly holds for $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, and $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}$, as well as—in the strongly integral case—for $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$, $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, and $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}$.

Proof. First we discuss the case of $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$, whose "candidate" $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^B$ -basis is the set of "truncated" (ordered) PBW monomials

$$B_{\mathbf{q}}^{+} := \left\{ \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{(e_{h})} \mid 0 \leq e_{1}, \dots, e_{N} < \ell \right\}.$$

In the canonical case $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$, the required property (i.e., $B_{\mathbf{q}}^+$ is an $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^B$ -basis of $\dot{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^+$) is proved by Lusztig (cf. [45] and references therein). For general \mathbf{q} , we deduce the claim from the canonical case, arguing like in the proof of Theorem 5.2.13 (a).

Let us consider a quantum root vector E_{β} for $\beta \in \Phi^+$ in $\dot{\hat{u}}^+_{q,\varepsilon}$, coming (through specialization) from the same name quantum root vector in $\dot{\hat{U}}^+_q$. We want to prove that

$$E_{\beta}^{(n)} \in \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^+ \quad \text{for all } 0 \le n < \ell$$

Indeed, once we have $E_{\beta}^{(n)} \in \dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$ for all $\beta \in \Phi^+$ and $0 \le n < \ell$, we argue that all of $\mathcal{S} := \operatorname{Span}_{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}(B_q^+)$ is included in $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$.

Let us resume notation as in Section 4.4.1. As we said, the claim being true in the canonical case implies $E_{\beta}^{\check{}(n)} \in \dot{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}^+$, so that $E_{\beta}^{\check{}(n)}$ can be written as a non-commutative polynomial—with coefficients in $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}^B$ —in the $E_i^{\check{}(c)}$'s with $i \in I$ and $c < \ell$, say

$$E_{\beta}^{\check{}(n)} = P(\{E_{i}^{\check{}(c)}\}_{i \in I, c < \ell}).$$
(7.16)

Now, the formulas in Section 4.4.1 tell us that $E_{\beta}^{*(n)} = (\varepsilon^{1/2})^{z_{\beta}} E_{\beta}^{\check{}(n)}$ and

$$E_{i_1}^{*(s_1)} * E_{i_2}^{*(s_2)} * \dots * E_{i_k}^{*(s_k)} = (\varepsilon^{1/2})^{z_{\underline{i},\underline{s}}} E_{i_1}^{\check{i}(s_1)} E_{i_2}^{\check{i}(s_2)} \cdots E_{i_k}^{\check{i}(s_k)}$$
(7.17)

for some $z_{\beta}, z_{\underline{i},\underline{s}} \in \mathbb{Z}$ —with $\beta \in \Phi^+$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $\underline{i} := (i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_k) \in I^k$, and $\underline{s} := (s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_k) \in \mathbb{N}^k$ —where $\varepsilon^{1/2}$ arises as specialization of $q^{1/2}$ but identifies with $\varepsilon^{(\ell+1)/2} \in \mathcal{R}^B_{q,\varepsilon}$. These identities together with (7.16) lead us in turn to write

$$E_{\beta}^{*(n)} = P_{\bullet}(\{E_i^{*(c)}\}_{i \in I, c < \ell})$$

where P_{\bullet} is again a non-commutative polynomial in the $E_i^{*(c)}$'s with coefficients in $\mathcal{R}^B_{q,\varepsilon}$, so that $E_{\beta}^{*(n)} \in \hat{\mathfrak{u}}^+_{q,\varepsilon}$, q.e.d.

We have seen above that

$$S_{\mathbf{q}} := \operatorname{Span}_{\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}}(B_{\mathbf{q}}^+) \subseteq \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^+,$$

now we prove the converse. First of all, by construction, $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$ is spanned over $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ by monomials in the $E_i^{(n)}$'s of the form

$$E_{\underline{i}}^{*(\underline{s})} := E_{i_1}^{*(s_1)} * E_{i_2}^{*(s_2)} * \dots * E_{i_k}^{*(s_k)}$$

that can also be re-written as $E_{\underline{i}}^{*(\underline{s})} = (\varepsilon^{1/2})^{z_{\underline{i},\underline{s}}} E_{i_1}^{\check{}(s_1)} \vdots E_{i_2}^{\check{}(s_2)} \vdots \vdots E_{i_k}^{\check{}(s_k)} = :(\varepsilon^{1/2})^{z_{\underline{i},\underline{s}}} E_{\underline{i}}^{\check{}(\underline{s})}$ with notation as above; we aim to prove that each such $E_{\underline{i}}^{*(\underline{s})}$ belongs to $S_{\mathbf{q}}$, as this will then entail at once that $\dot{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^+ \subseteq S_{\mathbf{q}}$. The claim is true in the canonical case, so $E_{\underline{i}}^{\check{}(\underline{s})} \in \dot{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^+ = S_{\underline{i}}$, hence $E_{\underline{i}}^{\check{}(\underline{s})}$ expands as

$$E_{\underline{i}}^{\check{\cdot}(\underline{s})} = \sum_{\substack{E_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\check{\cdot}(\underline{c})} \in B_{\underline{q}}^{+}}} \kappa_{\underline{c}} E_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\check{\cdot}(\underline{c})}$$

for suitable $\kappa_{\underline{c}} \in \mathcal{R}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}^{B} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{B}$. Using (7.17) again, we get

$$E_{\underline{i}}^{*(\underline{s})} = \sum_{\underline{E}_{\underline{\alpha}}^{*(\underline{c})} \in B_{\mathbf{q}}^{+}} (\varepsilon^{1/2})^{z_{\underline{c}}} \kappa_{\underline{c}} E_{\underline{\alpha}}^{*(\underline{c})}$$

for suitable $z_{\underline{c}} \in \mathbb{Z}$, so that $E_{\underline{i}}^{*(\underline{s})} \in S_{\underline{q}}$, q.e.d.

Just like for $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$, the same arguments prove that the claim is true for $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^-$ as well.

As to $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0}$, $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0}$, and $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, the claim follows at once from the analogous PBW theorem for $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, together with the relations

$$\binom{M;c}{n}_{\varepsilon}\binom{M;c-n}{m}_{\varepsilon}=0$$

for all $n, m \leq \ell$ such that $n + m \geq \ell$ when $M \in \{K_i, L_i\}_{i \in I}$ (cf. Theorem 7.3.1).

Finally, the claim for $\hat{u}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq}$, for $\hat{u}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, and for $\hat{u}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ follows from the previous results together with triangular decompositions (cf. Proposition 7.3.2).

The cases where " $\dot{\hat{u}}$ " is replaced by " $\hat{\hat{u}}$ " are treated similarly.

Note. From now on, for the rest of the present discussion of restricted small MpQGs, we extend our ground ring from $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$ to \mathbb{Q}_{ε} , the latter being the ℓ -th cyclotomic field over \mathbb{Q} —i.e., the field extension of \mathbb{Q} generated by a primitive ℓ -th root of unity ε . Thus, all our MpQGs at a root of unity will be considered—via a scalar extension from $\mathcal{R}^B_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ to \mathbb{Q}_{ε} —as Hopf algebras defined over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} .

A first, elementary result follows easily from definitions:

Proposition 7.3.4. Assume that q is of strongly integral type. Then we have

- (a) $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}, \ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm}, \ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq}, \ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq}, \ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{0} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{0}, \ and \ \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm,0} = \hat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}, \ via \ natural \ identifications;$
- (b) $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$, and both algebras are generated by $\{E_i, L_i^{\pm 1}, K_i^{\pm 1}, F_i\}_{i \in I}$;
- (c) $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm} = \hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, and both algebras are generated, respectively, by $\{E_i\}_{i \in I}$ —for the "+" case—and by $\{F_i\}_{i \in I}$ —for the "-" case;
- (d) $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0} = \hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, and both algebras are generated, respectively, by $\{K_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I}$ —for the "+" case—and by $\{L_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I}$ —for the "-" case;
- (e) $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{0} = \hat{u}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{0}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\overline{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}^{\leq} = \hat{u}_{\overline{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, resp. $\dot{\hat{u}}_{\overline{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}^{\geq} = \hat{u}_{\overline{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}^{\geq}$, and both algebras are generated by $\{K_{i}^{\pm 1}, L_{i}^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I}$, resp. by $\{L_{i}^{\pm 1}, F_{i}\}_{i \in I}$, resp. by $\{E_{i}, K_{i}^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I}$.

Proof. As to claim (a), by construction it is enough to show that $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^0 = \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^0$ or more precisely $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0} = \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$. In turn, the latter identity follows from definitions together with the following formal identity among quantum binomial coefficients

$$\binom{X}{n}_{\varepsilon} = \prod_{s=1}^{n} (d_i)_{\varepsilon^s} \binom{X}{n}_{\varepsilon_i}$$

which proves that the ε -binomial coefficients and the ε_i -binomial coefficients generate over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} the same algebra, since $\prod_{s=1}^{n} (d_i)_{\varepsilon^s}$ is invertible in the field \mathbb{Q}_{ε} .

As to the remaining claims, everything follows again from a simple remark. Namely, definitions give

$$\prod_{r=1}^{n} (X_i \varepsilon_i^{1-r} - 1) = \prod_{r=1}^{n} (\varepsilon_i^r - 1) {X_i \choose n}_{\varepsilon_i}, \quad \prod_{r=1}^{n} (X_i \varepsilon^{1-r} - 1) = \prod_{r=1}^{n} (\varepsilon^r - 1) {X_i \choose n}_{\varepsilon}$$

for all $X \in \{K, L\}$, $i \in I$, and $0 \le n \le \ell - 1$, and similarly $Z_i^n = [n]_{\varepsilon_i}!Z_i^{(n)}$ for all $Z \in \{F, E\}$, $i \in I$, and $0 \le n \le \ell - 1$. Now, the condition $n \le \ell - 1$ implies that all the coefficients $\prod_{r=1}^n (\varepsilon_i^r - 1)$, $\prod_{r=1}^n (\varepsilon_r^r - 1)$, and $[n]_{\varepsilon_i}!$ that occur above are non-zero elements in \mathbb{Q}_{ε} , whence we deduce at once our claim.

Remark 7.3.5. From the PBW theorem (Theorem 7.3.3) and Proposition 7.3.4, it follows that $\dot{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{\hat{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is a finite-dimensional \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -Hopf algebra of dimension $\ell^{\dim(\mathfrak{g}(D))}$.

Next result yields a strict link (a multiparameter version of a well-known result) between small MpQGs and quantum Frobenius morphisms for restricted MpQGs; indeed, one could take it as an alternative way to introduce small MpQGs. **Theorem 7.3.6.** Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be of integral type, let $\dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\hat{F}r_{\ell}} U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_B)$ be the scalar extension of the quantum Frobenius morphism of Theorem 7.2.1, and finally let $\dot{\hat{\mathfrak{g}}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\iota} \hat{\hat{U}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}$ be the natural embedding of $\dot{\hat{\mathfrak{g}}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}$ into $\hat{\hat{U}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}$. Then

$$1 \to \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\iota} \dot{\hat{U}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\dot{Fr}_{\ell}} U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B}) \to 1$$

is an exact sequence of Hopf \mathbb{Q}_{ϵ} -algebras which is cleft.

A similar statement holds true for $\hat{u}_{q,\epsilon}$ and the scalar extension of the quantum Frobenius morphism

$$\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\widehat{Fr}_{\ell}} U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\widehat{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$$

when **q** is strongly integral.

Proof. By Theorem 7.3.3, $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is free over $\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{q,\varepsilon}$. So, to show that the sequence is exact, it is enough to prove that $\operatorname{Ker}(\hat{Fr}_{\ell}) = \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{q,\varepsilon}^+$. This follows along the same lines as for the canonical case (proved in [1, Lemma 3.4.2]), so we skip it.

To prove that the extension is cleft, we use the well-known fact that an extension of algebras is cleft if and only if it is Galois and has a normal basis (see, e.g., [25]). Since the extension is a Hopf algebra extension, it follows that it is Galois; see [55, Remark 1.6]. The normal basis property follows from [54, Corollary 4.3] since $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ is pointed. Indeed, by the PBW theorem (Theorem 7.1.3), one may define an algebra filtration U_n of $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ such that U_0 is the subalgebra generated by $K_i^{\pm 1}$, $L_i^{\pm 1}$ ($i \in I$), and $E_i^{(n)}$, $F_i^{(n)}$, $\binom{M;c}{n}_{\varepsilon} \in U_n$ ($i \in I, n \in \mathbb{N}$). By Theorem 5.2.10 and Lemma 5.2.1, this is a coalgebra filtration, so the coradical of $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ is contained in U_0 . As the latter is the linear span of group-like elements, it follows that $\hat{U}_{\alpha,\varepsilon}(g)$ is pointed.

Remarks 7.3.7. (a) The proof that the Hopf algebra extension above is cleft also follows by the proof of the canonical case given in [1, Lemma 3.4.3]. On the other hand, let us point out that the normal basis property means that $\dot{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is isomorphic to $\dot{\mathfrak{n}}_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$ as a left $\dot{\mathfrak{n}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -module and a right $U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B})$ -comodule. Hence, the MpQG at a root of unity $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) = \hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ can be seen as a "blend" of a restricted small MpQG, namely $\dot{\mathfrak{n}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) = \hat{\mathfrak{n}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, and a "classical" geometrical object, namely $U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\dot{\mathfrak{g}}_{B}) = U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\hat{\mathfrak{g}}_{B}) =$ $U_{\mathbb{Q}_{\varepsilon}}(\mathfrak{g}_{B})$.

(b) Beside the canonical case, some variations of the quantum Frobenius homorphism are treated in the literature. For example, Lentner [43] studies the quantum Frobenius map for the positive Borel algebras at small roots of unity, which are in fact Nichols algebras. Another is in [48], which provides the construction of the quantum Frobenius homomorphism for the positive part using Hall algebras. As in the Hopf algebra case, the quantum Frobenius map is used to study exact sequences of Nichols algebras. In [3], it is shown how Nichols algebras give rise to positive parts of semisimple Lie algebras as images of the quantum Frobenius morphism.

7.3.2. Small MpQGs: the "unrestricted realization". We introduce now a second type of small MpQGs, defined in terms of unrestricted MpQGs. As in the restricted case, these are defined for a multiparameter of integral type **q**. We shall eventually see that these "unrestricted" small MpQGs actually do coincide with the "restricted" ones.

Let **q** be a multiparameter of integral type, hence possibly of strongly integral type. Let $\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell} : \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon] \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \widetilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \mathcal{R}^B_{q,\varepsilon} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{q,1}} \widetilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ be the *unrestricted quantum* Frobenius morphism introduced in Theorem 7.2.4, a Hopf algebra monomorphism whose image is the central Hopf subalgebra Z_0 of $\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ given in Definition 7.2.2. We consider the Hopf cokernel of \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} , i.e., the quotient Hopf algebra

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon} := \tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) / \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) Z_0^+,$$

where Z_0^+ denotes the augmentation ideal of Z_0 , and similarly the cokernels of the restrictions of \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} to all various relevant multiparameter quantum subgroups of $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$: for instance, $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} := \widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}/\widetilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}(Z_0^{\geq})^+$, and so on and so forth. We call all these objects "unrestricted small multiparameter quantum (sub)groups". When $\mathbf{q} = \check{\mathbf{q}}$ is the canonical multiparameter, this definition coincides with the one for the one-parameter small quantum group associated with g given in [18, Section III.6.4].

Since, by Proposition 7.2.3, $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a free $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ -module of rank $\ell^{\dim(\mathfrak{g}(D))}$, it follows that $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is a finite-dimensional Hopf algebra of dimension $\ell^{\dim(\mathfrak{g}(D))}$; indeed, we shall show that it actually coincides with $\dot{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon} = \hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$.

As a direct consequence of definitions and previous results, we find structure results for unrestricted small MpQGs. The first one is about triangular decompositions:

Proposition 7.3.8 (triangular decompositions for unrestricted small MpQGs). *The multiplication in* $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ *provides* $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ *-module isomorphisms*

$$\begin{split} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-}, \\ \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+}, \\ \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0}, \\ \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,0}, \\ \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,0} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\leq}, \\ \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{+,\varepsilon} &\cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon} \cong \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{-,\varepsilon} \underset{\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}}{\otimes} \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}, \end{split}$$

Proof. This can be proved like the similar result for unrestricted MpQGs or can be deduced from the latter; details are left to the reader.

The second result is a PBW-like theorem for unrestricted small MpQGs:

Theorem 7.3.9 (PBW theorem for unrestricted small MpQGs). Every unrestricted small MpQG is a free $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -module with an $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -basis made by the cosets of all PBW monomials—in the subset of a PBW basis (as given in Theorem 5.3.3) of the corresponding specialized unrestricted MpQG—in which the degree of each factor is less than ℓ . For instance, $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ has an $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -basis

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} \overline{F}_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{c_{i}} \prod_{h=1}^{N} \overline{E}_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}} \mid 0 \leq f_{k}, l_{j}, c_{i}, e_{h} < \ell\right\}$$

and similarly holds for $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm}$, $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\pm,0}$, $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{0}$, $\tilde{u}_{\bar{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, and $\tilde{u}_{\bar{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq}$.

Proof. This follows at once from definitions and from Proposition 7.2.3.

The results in Section 5 and Theorem 7.1.4 lead us to the following theorem.

Theorem 7.3.10. The Hopf $\mathcal{R}_{q,\varepsilon}$ -algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is a 2-cocycle deformation of $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}$.

Proof. Denote by \check{Z}_0 the subalgebra of $\widetilde{U}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ that defines $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}$. Since **q** is of integral type, Z_0 and \check{Z}_0 are both central Hopf subalgebras of $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ and $\widetilde{U}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, respectively. By Theorem 7.1.4 (a), we know that the Hopf $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ -algebra $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a 2-cocycle deformation of $\widetilde{U}_{\check{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$. As the 2-cocycle giving the deformation is

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}(x, y) := \varepsilon_{\mu\nu}^{1/2} \quad \text{if } x = K_{\mu} \text{ or } x = L_{\mu}, \quad y = K_{\nu} \text{ or } y = L_{\nu},$$

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon} \big(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(g), U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(g)^{\oplus} \big) := 0 =: \sigma_{\varepsilon} \big(U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(g)^{\oplus}, U_{\check{\mathbf{q}}}(g) \big),$$

it follows that

$$\sigma_{\varepsilon}|_{\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathsf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})\otimes\check{Z}_{0}+\check{Z}_{0}\otimes\widetilde{U}_{\check{\mathsf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})}=\epsilon\otimes\epsilon,$$

the trivial 2-cocycle, with ϵ the counit of $\tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$; in particular, $Z_0 = (\check{Z}_0)_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} = \check{Z}_0$ as Hopf algebras. Finally, if we define $\bar{\sigma}_{\varepsilon} : \tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon} \otimes \tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon} \to \mathcal{R}^B_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}$ by $\bar{\sigma}_{\varepsilon}(\bar{x},\bar{y}) := \sigma_{\varepsilon}(x,y)$ for $x, y \in \tilde{U}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$, a straightforward calculation shows that $\bar{\sigma}_{\varepsilon}$ is a 2-cocycle for $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon}$ and $(\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\check{\mathbf{q}},\varepsilon})_{\sigma_{\varepsilon}} \cong \tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}$.

Note. Now we extend the ground ring from $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{q,\varepsilon} = \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$ to the cyclotomic field \mathbb{Q}_{ε} generated over \mathbb{Q} by an ℓ -th root of unity: all algebras then will be taken as defined over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} (via scalar extension), even though we keep the same notation. In this case, we have the following structural result.

Proposition 7.3.11. Let us consider $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}$ and $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$, as well as their quantum subgroups, as defined over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} (via scalar extension). Then we have the following.

- (a) $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ is generated by $\{\overline{E}_i, L_i^{\pm 1}, K_i^{\pm 1}, \overline{F}_i\}_{i \in I}$, and $\widetilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ is generated by the corresponding set of cosets.
- (b) U⁺_{q,ε} and U⁻_{q,ε} are generated, respectively, by {E_i}_{i∈I} and by {F_i}_{i∈I}, and similarly ũ⁺_{q,ε} and ũ⁻_{q,ε} are generated by the corresponding sets of cosets.
- (c) Ũ^{+,0}_{q,ε}, Ũ^{-,0}_{q,ε}, and Ũ⁰_{q,ε} are generated, respectively, by {K^{±1}_i}_{i∈I}, {L^{±1}_{i∈I}, and {K^{±1}_i, L^{±1}_{i∈I}, and similarly ũ^{+,0}_{q,ε}, ũ^{-,0}_{q,ε}, and ũ⁰_{q,ε} are generated by the corresponding sets of cosets.

- (d) $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, resp. $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq}$, is generated by $\{L_i^{\pm 1}, \overline{F}_i\}_{i \in I}$, resp. $\{\overline{E}_i, K_i^{\pm 1}\}_{i \in I}$; similarly $\widetilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\leq}$, resp. $\widetilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}^{\geq}$, is generated by the corresponding set of cosets.
- (e) In all claims (a) through (d) above, one can freely replace any \overline{E}_i or \overline{F}_j with E_i or F_i , respectively, and still have a set of generators.

Proof. It is enough to prove claim (a), as the other are similar. By construction, $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is generated by (the specialization of) all the $K_i^{\pm 1}$'s, all the $L_i^{\pm 1}$'s, and all the quantum root vectors \bar{E}_{α} and \bar{F}_{α} . Now, $\bar{E}_{\alpha} = (\varepsilon_{\alpha,\alpha} - 1)E_{\alpha}$, so the \bar{E}_{α} 's can be replaced with the E_{α} 's, because ($\varepsilon_{\alpha,\alpha} - 1$) is invertible in \mathbb{Q}_{ε} . Moreover, each quantum root vector E_{α} can be expressed, by construction (cf. Section 4.1), as a suitable *q*-iterated quantum bracket of some of the E_i 's; as $E_i = (\varepsilon_i^2 - 1)^{-1} \bar{E}_i$, the \bar{E}_i 's alone are enough to generate all the \bar{E}_{α} 's over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} . A similar argument works for the \bar{F}_{α} 's, hence the claim for $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}$ follows, and that for $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is an obvious consequence. Claim (e) is clear as well from the above analysis.

By construction, the projection π from $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ to $\tilde{\mathbf{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ and the scalar extension of the quantum Frobenius morphism \widetilde{Fr}_{ℓ} match together to yield a short exact sequence of Hopf \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -algebras. As before, this sequence allows to reconstruct the unrestricted MpQG $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ as a *cleft extension*, as the following shows:

Theorem 7.3.12 Let $\mathbf{q} := (q_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be a multiparameter of integral type.

Let $\tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\Gamma/\ell} \tilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ be the scalar extension to \mathbb{Q}_{ε} of the unrestricted quantum Frobenius morphism of Theorem 7.2.4 and let

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) / \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g})^+$$

be the quotient Hopf algebra. Then

$$1 \to \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},1}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\widetilde{Fr}_{\ell}} \widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \xrightarrow{\pi} \widetilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \to 1$$
(7.18)

is a central exact sequence of Hopf \mathbb{Q}_{ϵ} -algebras which is cleft.

Proof. By Proposition 7.2.3, we know that $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a free $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ -module of rank $\ell^{\dim(\mathfrak{g}_{(D)})}$. Since $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ is central and $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) := \tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})/\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})^+$, by [49, Proposition 3.4.3] we have that $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) = \tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})^{co\pi}$ and the sequence is exact. As we did before for the restricted case, to prove that the extension is cleft we show that it is Galois and has a normal basis. Since the extension is a Hopf algebra extension, it follows that it is Galois; see [55, Remark 1.6]. The normal basis property follows from [54, Corollary 4.3] as $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is a pointed Hopf algebra, since it is generated by group-like and skew-primitive elements.

Remarks 7.3.13. (a) By the normal basis property, $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ is isomorphic to $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g}) \otimes \tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ as a left $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$ -module and a right $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ -comodule. Hence, the MpQG at a root of unity $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ can be understood as a "blend" of a *classical* geometrical object—

namely $\tilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})$, which is $\mathcal{O}(\tilde{G}_B^*)$ since **q** is of integral type; see Theorem 6.2.8—and a *quantum* one—the unrestricted small MpQG $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$.

(b) Borrowing language from geometry—without claiming to be precise, by no means—the exact sequence (7.18) can be interpreted as follows: $\tilde{U}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g})$ defines a principal bundle of Hopf \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -algebras over the Poisson group

$$\operatorname{Spec}(Z_0) = \operatorname{Spec}\left(\widetilde{U}_{q,1}(\mathfrak{g})\right) = \operatorname{Spec}\left(\mathcal{O}(\widetilde{G}_B^*)\right) = \widetilde{G}_B^*,$$

and, as the extension is *cleft*, that bundle is *globally trivializable*.

7.3.3. Small MpQGs: identifying the two realizations. So far we considered small MpQGs of two kinds, namely restricted and unrestricted ones. We will show now that these two types *over* \mathbb{Q}_{ε} actually coincide, up to isomorphism:

Theorem 7.3.14. Consider the associated small MpQGs of either type over the ground ring \mathbb{Q}_{ε} (via scalar extension from $\mathcal{R}^{B}_{\mathfrak{a},\varepsilon} = \mathbb{Z}[\varepsilon]$).

Then $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) (= \hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{\mathfrak{q},\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}))$ as Hopf algebras over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} .

A similar statement holds true for the various (small) quantum subgroups, namely $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq} \cong \dot{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}$ (= $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}^{\geq}$), etc.

Proof. We prove that $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) \cong \dot{\hat{\mathfrak{u}}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}) (= \hat{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}(\mathfrak{g}))$, the rest being similar.

To begin with, from Proposition 7.3.4, we know that $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon} := \hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ —when defined over the extended ground ring \mathbb{Q}_{ε} —is generated by $\{E_i, L_i^{\pm 1}, K_i^{\pm 1}, F_i\}_{i \in I}$. Moreover, from Theorem 7.3.1 we can deduce a complete set of relations for this generating set: indeed, these relations can be also described as being of two types:

(a) the relations arising (through specialization) from those respected by the samename elements—i.e., $E_i, L_i^{\pm 1}, K_i^{\pm 1}, F_i \ (i \in I)$ —inside the restricted MpQG $\hat{U}_{q,\varepsilon}$ (before specialization) just by formally writing " ε " instead of "q";

(b) the "singular" relations

$$E_i^{\ell} = 0, \quad L_i^{\ell} - 1 = 0, \quad K_i^{\ell} - 1 = 0, \quad F_i^{\ell} = 0 \quad (i \in I)$$

that are induced from the relations in $\widehat{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$

$$X_{i}^{\ell} = [\ell]_{q_{i}}!X_{i}^{(\ell)}, \quad \prod_{s=0}^{\ell-1} {Y_{i}; -s \choose 1}_{q} = \prod_{c=1}^{\ell-1} {c+1 \choose c}_{q} \cdot {Y_{i}; 1-\ell \choose \ell}_{q}$$

—for all $i \in I$, $X \in \{E, F\}$ and $Y \in \{L, K\}$ —when specializing q to ε .

Overall, this provides another concrete, explicit presentation of $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} by generators and relations (with less generators than that arising from Theorem 7.3.1). In addition, as a byproduct we find—comparing with Theorem 7.3.3—another PBW theorem for $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ (over \mathbb{Q}_{ε}), stating that $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ admits the following \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -basis:

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{c_{i}} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}}\right\}_{0 \le f_{k}, l_{j}, c_{i}, e_{h} < \ell}.$$
(7.19)

On the other hand, we know by Proposition 7.3.11 that $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon} := \tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}(g)$ is generated over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} by $\{E_i, L_i, K_i, F_i\}_{i \in I}$, because $L_i^{\ell} = 1 = K_i^{\ell}$ in $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$, by definition (so that we can get rid of L_i^{-1} and K_i^{-1}); in particular, from Theorem 7.3.9 we can deduce that another possible PBW \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -basis for $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ is

$$\left\{\prod_{k=N}^{1} F_{\beta^{k}}^{f_{k}} \prod_{j \in I} L_{j}^{l_{j}} \prod_{i \in I} K_{i}^{c_{i}} \prod_{h=1}^{N} E_{\beta^{h}}^{e_{h}}\right\}_{0 \le f_{k}, l_{j}, c_{i}, e_{h} < \ell}.$$
(7.20)

Now, the generators E_i, L_i, K_i, F_i $(i \in I)$ of $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ do respect all relations that come by straightforward rescaling from the relations respected by the generators $\overline{E}_i, L_i, K_i, \overline{F}_i$ $(i \in I)$. In turn, the latter are of two types:

(a) the relations arising (through specialization) from those respected by the samename elements—i.e., \overline{E}_i , $L_i^{\pm 1}$, $K_i^{\pm 1}$, \overline{F}_i ($i \in I$)—inside the unrestricted MpQG $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$ (before specialization) by formally writing " ε " instead of "q";

(b) the "singular" relations $\overline{E}_i^{\ell} = 0$, $L_i^{\ell} - 1 = 0$, $K_i^{\ell} - 1 = 0$, $\overline{F}_i^{\ell} = 0$ $(i \in I)$ induced from the "relations" in $\widetilde{U}_{\mathbf{q},\varepsilon}$

$$\overline{X}_i^\ell \equiv 0 \mod (Z_0)^+, \quad \overline{Y}_i^\ell \equiv 1 \mod (Z_0)^+$$

—for all $X \in \{E, F\}$ *,* $Y \in \{L, K\}$ *,* $i \in I$ *—when one specializes q to* ε *.*

The outcome is that all this yields an explicit presentation of $\tilde{\mathfrak{u}}_{q,\varepsilon}$ over \mathbb{Q}_{ε} by generators—namely E_i, L_i, K_i, F_i $(i \in I)$ —and relations.

Comparing the previous analyses, we find that $\hat{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ and $\tilde{u}_{q,\varepsilon}$ share identical presentation: more precisely, mapping $E_i \mapsto E_i$, $L_i \mapsto L_i$, $K_i \mapsto K_i$, $F_i \mapsto F_i$ $(i \in I)$ yields a well-defined isomorphism of \mathbb{Q}_{ε} -algebras; in addition, tracking the whole construction one sees at once that this is also a morphism of Hopf algebras. Finally, comparing (7.19) and (7.20) shows that this is indeed an isomorphism, q.e.d.

Remark 7.3.15. As an application of the previous result, even for the classical (uniparameter) small quantum groups one can always make use of either realization of them: the (most widely used) restricted one or the unrestricted one.

Funding. This work was partially supported by CONICET, ANPCyT, Secyt (Argentina) and INdAM/GNSAGA (Italy), and by the MIUR *Excellence Department Project* awarded to the Department of Mathematics of the University of Rome "Tor Vergata," CUP E83C18000100006.

References

- N. Andruskiewitsch, Notes on extensions of Hopf algebras. *Canad. J. Math.* 48 (1996), no. 1, 3–42 Zbl 0857.16033 MR 1382474
- [2] N. Andruskiewitsch and I. Angiono, On finite dimensional Nichols algebras of diagonal type. Bull. Math. Sci. 7 (2017), no. 3, 353–573 Zbl 1407.16028 MR 3736568

- [3] N. Andruskiewitsch, I. Angiono, and F. Rossi Bertone, A finite-dimensional Lie algebra arising from a Nichols algebra of diagonal type (rank 2). *Bull. Belg. Math. Soc. Simon Stevin* 24 (2017), no. 1, 15–34 Zbl 1425.17016 MR 3625784
- [4] N. Andruskiewitsch, I. Angiono, and F. Rossi Bertone, The quantum divided power algebra of a finite-dimensional Nichols algebra of diagonal type. *Math. Res. Lett.* 24 (2017), no. 3, 619–643 Zbl 1406.16035 MR 3696597
- [5] N. Andruskiewitsch and J. Devoto, Extensions of Hopf algebras. *Algebra i Analiz* 7 (1995), no. 1, 22–61 Zbl 0857.16032 MR 1334152
- [6] N. Andruskiewitsch, D. Radford, and H.-J. Schneider, Complete reducibility theorems for modules over pointed Hopf algebras. J. Algebra 324 (2010), no. 11, 2932–2970
 Zbl 1223.16010 MR 2732981
- [7] N. Andruskiewitsch and H.-J. Schneider, Pointed Hopf algebras. In *New directions in Hopf algebras*, pp. 1–68, Math. Sci. Res. Inst. Publ. 43, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 2002
 Zbl 1011.16025 MR 1913436
- [8] N. Andruskiewitsch and H.-J. Schneider, A characterization of quantum groups. J. Reine Angew. Math. 577 (2004), 81–104 Zbl 1084.16027 MR 2108213
- [9] I. Angiono, On Nichols algebras of diagonal type. J. Reine Angew. Math. 683 (2013), 189–251
 Zbl 1331.16023 MR 3181554
- I. Angiono, Distinguished pre-Nichols algebras. *Transform. Groups* 21 (2016), no. 1, 1–33 Zbl 1355.16028 MR 3459702
- [11] I. Angiono and H. Yamane, The *R*-matrix of quantum doubles of Nichols algebras of diagonal type. J. Math. Phys. 56 (2015), no. 2, 021702, 19 Zbl 1394.17066 MR 3390862
- [12] I. E. Angiono, Nichols algebras with standard braiding. Algebra Number Theory 3 (2009), no. 1, 35–106 Zbl 1183.17005 MR 2491909
- [13] I. E. Angiono, A presentation by generators and relations of Nichols algebras of diagonal type and convex orders on root systems. *J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS)* **17** (2015), no. 10, 2643–2671 Zbl 1343.16022 MR 3420518
- [14] M. Artin, W. Schelter, and J. Tate, Quantum deformations of GL_n. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 44 (1991), no. 8-9, 879–895 Zbl 0753.17015 MR 1127037
- [15] G. Benkart and S. Witherspoon, Restricted two-parameter quantum groups. In *Representations* of finite dimensional algebras and related topics in Lie theory and geometry, pp. 293–318, Fields Inst. Commun. 40, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2004 Zbl 1048.16021 MR 2057401
- [16] G. Benkart and S. Witherspoon, Two-parameter quantum groups and Drinfel'd doubles. *Algebr. Represent. Theory* 7 (2004), no. 3, 261–286 Zbl 1113.16041 MR 2070408
- [17] N. Bergeron, Y. Gao, and N. Hu, Drinfel'd doubles and Lusztig's symmetries of two-parameter quantum groups. J. Algebra 301 (2006), no. 1, 378–405 Zbl 1148.17007 MR 2230338
- [18] K. A. Brown and K. R. Goodearl, *Lectures on algebraic quantum groups*. Adv. Courses Math. CRM Barcelona, Birkhäuser, Basel, 2002 Zbl 1027.17010 MR 1898492
- [19] V. Chari and A. Pressley, A guide to quantum groups. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1994 Zbl 0839.17010 MR 1300632
- [20] W. Chin and I. M. Musson, Multiparameter quantum enveloping algebras. J. Pure Appl. Algebra 107 (1996), no. 2-3, 171–191 Zbl 0859.17004 MR 1383171
- [21] M. Costantini and M. Varagnolo, Quantum double and multiparameter quantum groups. *Comm. Algebra* 22 (1994), no. 15, 6305–6321 Zbl 0815.17011 MR 1303007
- [22] M. Costantini and M. Varagnolo, Multiparameter quantum function algebra at roots of 1. *Math. Ann.* **306** (1996), no. 4, 759–780 Zbl 0858.16035 MR 1418352

- [23] C. De Concini and V. Lyubashenko, Quantum function algebra at roots of 1. Adv. Math. 108 (1994), no. 2, 205–262 Zbl 0846.17008 MR 1296515
- [24] C. De Concini and C. Procesi, Quantum groups. In *D-modules, representation theory, and quantum groups (Venice, 1992)*, pp. 31–140, Lecture Notes in Math. 1565, Springer, Berlin, 1993 Zbl 0795.17005 MR 1288995
- [25] Y. Doi and M. Takeuchi, Multiplication alteration by two-cocycles—the quantum version. *Comm. Algebra* 22 (1994), no. 14, 5715–5732 Zbl 0821.16038 MR 1298746
- [26] G. A. García, Multiparameter quantum groups, bosonizations and cocycle deformations. *Rev. Un. Mat. Argentina* 57 (2016), no. 2, 1–23 Zbl 1360.16029 MR 3583293
- [27] G. A. García and F. Gavarini, Twisted deformations vs. cocycle deformations for quantum groups. *Commun. Contemp. Math.* 23 (2021), no. 8, Paper No. 2050084 Zbl 07442605 MR 4348943
- [28] G. A. García and F. Gavarini, Formal multiparameter quantum groups and their deformations. Submitted, arXiv:2203.11023
- [29] F. Gavarini, Quantization of Poisson groups. *Pacific J. Math.* 186 (1998), no. 2, 217–266
 Zbl 0921.17004 MR 1663802
- [30] K. Habiro and T. T. Q. Lê, Unified quantum invariants for integral homology spheres associated with simple Lie algebras. *Geom. Topol.* 20 (2016), no. 5, 2687–2835 Zbl 1362.57019 MR 3556349
- [31] G. Halbout, Construction par dualité des algèbres de Kac-Moody symétrisables. J. Algebra 222 (1999), no. 1, 65–81 Zbl 1072.17509 MR 1728168
- [32] T. Hayashi, Quantum groups and quantum determinants. J. Algebra 152 (1992), no. 1, 146–165
 Zbl 0906.17011 MR 1190409
- [33] I. Heckenberger, The Weyl groupoid of a Nichols algebra of diagonal type. Invent. Math. 164 (2006), no. 1, 175–188 Zbl 1174.17011 MR 2207786
- [34] I. Heckenberger, Lusztig isomorphisms for Drinfel'd doubles of bosonizations of Nichols algebras of diagonal type. J. Algebra 323 (2010), no. 8, 2130–2182 Zbl 1238.17010 MR 2596372
- [35] I. Heckenberger and S. Kolb, Right coideal subalgebras of the Borel part of a quantized enveloping algebra. *Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN* 2011 (2011), no. 2, 419–451 Zbl 1277.17011 MR 2764869
- [36] I. Heckenberger and H. Yamane, Drinfel'd doubles and Shapovalov determinants. *Rev. Un. Mat. Argentina* 51 (2010), no. 2, 107–146 Zbl 1239.17010 MR 2840165
- [37] T. J. Hodges, T. Levasseur, and M. Toro, Algebraic structure of multiparameter quantum groups. Adv. Math. 126 (1997), no. 1, 52–92 Zbl 0878.17009 MR 1440253
- [38] N. Hu and Y. Pei, Notes on 2-parameter quantum groups. I. Sci. China Ser. A 51 (2008), no. 6, 1101–1110 Zbl 1145.81381 MR 2410986
- [39] J. E. Humphreys, *Introduction to Lie algebras and representation theory*. Grad. Texts in Math.
 9, Springer, New York, 1978 Zbl 0447.17002 MR 499562
- [40] J. C. Jantzen, *Lectures on quantum groups*. Grad. Texts in Math. 6, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1996 Zbl 0842.17012 MR 1359532
- [41] C. Kassel and V. Turaev, Biquantization of Lie bialgebras. *Pacific J. Math.* 195 (2000), no. 2, 297–369 Zbl 1040.17008 MR 1782170
- [42] A. N. Koryukin, A generalization of a two-parameter quantization of the group GL₂(k). Algebra Logika 42 (2003), no. 6, 692–711; translation in Algebra Logic 42 (2003), no. 6, 387–397
 Zbl 1054.16029 MR 2048299

- [43] S. Lentner, A Frobenius homomorphism for Lusztig's quantum groups for arbitrary roots of unity. *Commun. Contemp. Math.* 18 (2016), no. 3, 1550040, 42 Zbl 1394.17038 MR 3477402
- [44] Y. Li, N. Hu, and M. Rosso, Multi-parameter quantum groups via quantum quasi-symmetric algebras. 2013, arXiv:1307.1381
- [45] G. Lusztig, Quantum groups at roots of 1. *Geom. Dedicata* 35 (1990), no. 1-3, 89–113
 Zbl 0714.17013 MR 1066560
- [46] Y. I. Manin, Multiparametric quantum deformation of the general linear supergroup. *Comm. Math. Phys.* 123 (1989), no. 1, 163–175 Zbl 0673.16004 MR 1002037
- [47] A. Masuoka, Construction of quantized enveloping algebras by cocycle deformation. Arab. J. Sci. Eng. Sect. C Theme Issues 33 (2008), no. 2, 387–406 Zbl 1186.16026 MR 2500048
- [48] K. McGerty, Hall algebras and quantum Frobenius. *Duke Math. J.* 154 (2010), no. 1, 181–206
 Zbl 1237.17019 MR 2668556
- [49] S. Montgomery, *Hopf algebras and their actions on rings*. CBMS Reg. Conf. Ser. Math. 82, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1993 Zbl 0793.16029 MR 1243637
- [50] M. Okado and H. Yamane, *R*-matrices with gauge parameters and multi-parameter quantized enveloping algebras. In *Special functions (Okayama, 1990)*, pp. 289–293, ICM-90 Satell. Conf. Proc., Springer, Tokyo, 1991 Zbl 0774.17022 MR 1166822
- [51] Y. Pei, N. Hu, and M. Rosso, Multi-parameter quantum groups and quantum shuffles. I. In *Quantum affine algebras, extended affine Lie algebras, and their applications*, pp. 145–171, Contemp. Math. 506, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2010 Zbl 1267.17015 MR 2642565
- [52] D. E. Radford, *Hopf algebras*. Ser. Knots Everything 49, World Scientific Publishing, Hackensack, NJ, 2012 Zbl 1266.16036 MR 2894855
- [53] N. Reshetikhin, Multiparameter quantum groups and twisted quasitriangular Hopf algebras. *Lett. Math. Phys.* 20 (1990), no. 4, 331–335 Zbl 0719.17006 MR 1077966
- [54] H.-J. Schneider, Normal basis and transitivity of crossed products for Hopf algebras. J. Algebra 152 (1992), no. 2, 289–312 Zbl 0789.16026 MR 1194305
- [55] H.-J. Schneider, Some remarks on exact sequences of quantum groups. Comm. Algebra 21 (1993), no. 9, 3337–3357 Zbl 0801.16040 MR 1228767
- [56] A. Sudbery, Consistent multiparameter quantisation of GL(n). J. Phys. A 23 (1990), no. 15, L697–L704 Zbl 0722.17007 MR 1068228
- [57] M. E. Sweedler, *Hopf algebras*. Mathematics Lecture Note Series, W. A. Benjamin, New York, 1969 Zbl 0194.32901 MR 0252485
- [58] M. Takeuchi, A two-parameter quantization of GL(n) (summary). Proc. Japan Acad. Ser. A Math. Sci. 66 (1990), no. 5, 112–114 Zbl 0723.17012 MR 1065785

Received 4 June 2020; revised 26 October 2021.

Gastón Andrés García

Departamento de Matemática, Facultad de Ciencias Exactas, Universidad Nacional de La Plata – CONICET, Calle 47 y 115, 1900 La Plata, Argentina; ggarcia@mate.unlp.edu.ar

Fabio Gavarini

Dipartimento di Matematica, Università degli Studi di Roma "Tor Vergata", Via della Ricerca Scientifica 1, 00133 Roma, Italy; gavarini@mat.uniroma2.it